# CHARLES UNIVERSITY

## FACULTY OF PHARMACY IN HRADEC KRÁLOVÉ



DEPARTMENT OF PHARMACEUTICAL CHEMISTRY AND PHARMACEUTICAL ANALYSIS

**DISSERTATION THESIS:** 

# CHIRAL SEPARATIONS OF BORANE CLUSTER COMPOUNDS

(A collection of published papers accompanied by a commentary)

Candidate: Mgr. Ondřej Horáček Supervisor: doc. PharmDr. Radim Kučera Ph.D.

Hradec Králové, 2023

## Statement

I declare that this thesis is my original work, which I have carried out independently under the guidance of my supervisor. All the literature and other sources I have drawn upon in the preparation of this thesis are listed in the reference list and duly cited. The thesis has not been used to obtain another or the same degree.

Mgr. Ondřej Horáček

## Acknowledgements

I would like to acknowledge all the people who supported the creation of the dissertation thesis starting with my parents, brother, and sister. Special acknowledgement belongs to my supervisor doc. PharmDr. Radim Kučera, Ph.D. for his professional guidance and careful revisions of the written scientific articles, projects, and finally this thesis. I also thank Dr. Grüner and his colleagues from the Institute of Inorganic Chemistry of the Czech Academy of Sciences for the synthesis of studied compounds and fruitful cooperation. Furthermore, I would like to acknowledge prof. PharmDr. Lucie Nováková, Ph.D., who enabled me to be a part of the project STARSS, prof. Daniel W. Armstrong who supervised my stay at the University of Texas at Arlington, and Michal Kohout who provided us with quinine/quinidine based chiral columns. I also express great gratitude to the Charles University Grant Agency (168 120), Specific University Research (SVV 260 547, SVV 260 666), and STARSS (CZ.02.1.01/0.0/0.0/15\_003/ 0000465) for funding.

The acknowledgement is in place for my colleagues in the Department of Pharmaceutical Chemistry and Pharmaceutical Analysis (especially Jiří Demuth, Filip Kostelanský, Lucia Rychvalská, Martin Novák, Nela Váňová, Jan Kollár, Paulína Hatoková, Adam Reguli, Daniel Heblík, and Lukáš Lochmann), Department of Analytical Chemistry (Taťána Gazárková, Kateřina Plachká, and Veronika Pilařová), and Department of Chemistry and Biochemistry at the University of Texas at Arlington (Umang Dhaubhadel, Abiud Portillo, Arzoo Patel, Joshua Putman, and Troy Handlovic) for support and appreciable coffee breaks from sometimes exhaustive work. I give a big thanks to my diploma students who helped develop the topic of the dissertation thesis a little bit more than I could have done myself.

Finally, but first, I would like to acknowledge my loving partner Mgr. Michaela Beranová for the greatest support and understanding I could ever get.

## Abstract

#### Charles University, Faculty of Pharmacy in Hradec Králové

**Department of Pharmaceutical Chemistry and Pharmaceutical Analysis** 

Candidate: Mgr. Ondřej Horáček

Supervisor: doc. PharmDr. Radim Kučera, Ph.D.

Title: Chiral separations of borane cluster compounds

The inorganic three-dimensional boron cluster compounds have recently gained the attention of scientists due to their interesting properties, e.g., exceptional thermal, chemical, and biological stability, unusual three center two electron bonds, and three-dimensional aromaticity. The subclass of boron clusters is carboranes, which possess at least one carbon atom in the cage, combining the properties of inorganic and organic compounds in one molecule. The carbon atom enables various substitution of the cluster by different organic substituents, resulting in a plethora of derivatives. Although thousands of compounds have been synthesized, the derivatives of anionic cobalt bis(dicarbollide) ( $[Co(C_2B_9H_{11})_2]^-$ ) have recently been thoroughly investigated, particularly in medicinal chemistry, materials chemistry, electrochemistry, and analytical chemistry. The interest in  $[Co(C_2B_9H_{11})_2]^-$  is usually explained by its solubility in water, chemical and biological stability, low toxicity, latent amphiphilic character, and similarity to the chemistry of ferrocene.

Many derivatives of  $[Co(C_2B_9H_{11})_2]^-$  reported in the literature are chiral. Despite its potential use in medicinal chemistry and pharmacy, the chirality of these species has been overlooked by the scientific community. This could be partly explained by the inability to enantioseparate derivatives of  $[Co(C_2B_9H_{11})_2]^-$  and their building blocks *nido*-[7,8- $C_2B_9H_{11}]^{2-}$  and their derivatives with chromatographic techniques. Thus, the pure enantiomers of these species could not be obtained on a semipreparative or preparative scale.

The dissertation presents a comprehensive picture of the chromatographic behavior of nido-[7,8-C<sub>2</sub>B<sub>9</sub>H<sub>12</sub>]<sup>-</sup> and [Co(C<sub>2</sub>B<sub>9</sub>H<sub>11</sub>)<sub>2</sub>]<sup>-</sup> derivatives on polysaccharide-based and  $\beta$ -cyclodextrin-based chiral stationary phases in high-performance liquid

chromatography and on polysaccharide-based chiral stationary phases in highperformance liquid chromatography and supercritical fluid chromatography. The previously observed discrepancy between the successful chiral separations of anionic derivatives of *nido*- $[7,8-C_2B_9H_{12}]^-$  in capillary electrophoresis and the unsuccessful enantioseparations in high-performance liquid chromatography is explained. As a result, the first chiral separations of four *nido*- $[7,8-C_2B_9H_{12}]^-$  and eight  $[Co(C_2B_9H_{11})_2]^$ derivatives in high-performance liquid chromatography are reported. Further, strategies and workflows for the chiral separations of anionic *nido*- $[7,8-C_2B_9H_{12}]^-$  and  $[Co(C_2B_9H_{11})_2]^-$  derivatives are suggested on polysaccharide-based columns in reverse phase high-performance liquid chromatography and supercritical fluid chromatography. The chiral separations and workflows developed herein open a door to investigate the impact of chirality of studied species in multiple branches of science including medicinal chemistry and materials chemistry.

## Abstrakt

### Univerzita Karlova, Farmaceutická fakulta v Hradci Králové

Katedra farmaceutické chemie a farmaceutické analýzy

Kandidát: Mgr. Ondřej Horáček

Školitel: doc. PharmDr. Radim Kučera, Ph.D.

Název: Chirální separace klastrových sloučenin boru

Anorganické trojrozměrné klastrové sloučeniny boru se staly předmětem zájmu vědců zejména díky svým zajímavým vlastnostem, např. výjimečné tepelné, biologické a chemické stabilitě, neobvyklé třístředodové dvouelektronové vazbě a trojrozměrné aromaticitě. Podtřídou boranových klastrů jsou karborany, které mají v kleci inkorporován alespoň jeden atom uhlíku, čímž kombinují vlastnosti anorganických a organických látek v jedné molekule. Atom uhlíku umožňuje modifikaci klastru různými organickými substituenty, což vede k existenci nepřeberného množství derivátů. Z tisíců těchto sloučenin byly důkladně zkoumány deriváty aniontového bis(dikarbolidu) kobaltu ( $[Co(C_2B_9H_{11})_2]^-$ ), a to zejména ve farmaceutické chemii, chemii materiálů, elektrochemii a analytické chemii. Zvýšený zájem o  $[Co(C_2B_9H_{11})_2]^-$  je obvykle vysvětlován jeho rozpustností ve vodě, chemickou a biologickou stabilitou, nízkou toxicitou, skrytým amfifilním charakterem a podobností s chemií ferrocenu.

Mnoho derivátů  $[Co(C_2B_9H_{11})_2]^-$  uvedených v literatuře je chirálních. Navzdory jejich potenciálnímu využití ve farmaceutické chemii a medicíně byla chiralita těchto látek vědeckou komunitou přehlížena. To lze částečně vysvětlit neúspěšnými chirálními separacemi  $[Co(C_2B_9H_{11})_2]^-$ , *nido*- $[7,8-C_2B_9H_{11}]^{2-}$  a jejich derivátů pomocí chromatografických technik. Z toho důvodu nebylo možné získat čisté enantiomery těchto látek v semipreparativním nebo preparativním měřítku.

Disertační práce podává ucelený obraz chromatografického chování derivátů *nido*-[7,8- $C_2B_9H_{12}$ ]<sup>-</sup> a [Co( $C_2B_9H_{11}$ )<sub>2</sub>]<sup>-</sup> na  $\beta$ -cyklodextrinových chirálních stacionárních fázích ve vysokoúčinné kapalinové chromatografii a polysacharidových chirálních stacionárních fázích ve vysokoúčinné kapalinové chromatografii a superkritické fluidní chromatografii. V práci je dále objasněn rozpor mezi úspěšnými a neúspěšnými chirálními separacemi

aniontových derivátů *nido*-[7,8-C<sub>2</sub>B<sub>9</sub>H<sub>12</sub>]<sup>-</sup> v kapilární elektroforéze respektive ve vysokoúčinné kapalinové chromatografii. Výsledkem jsou první chirální separace čtyř derivátů *nido*-[7,8-C<sub>2</sub>B<sub>9</sub>H<sub>12</sub>]<sup>-</sup> a osmi derivátů  $[Co(C_2B_9H_{11})_2]^-$  pomocí vysokoúčinné kapalinové chromatografie. Dále jsou navrženy strategie a pracovní postupy pro chirální separace aniontových derivátů *nido*-[7,8-C<sub>2</sub>B<sub>9</sub>H<sub>12</sub>]<sup>-</sup> a  $[Co(C_2B_9H_{11})_2]^-$  na kolonách na bázi polysacharidů ve vysokoúčinné kapalinové chromatografii. Chirální separace a pracovní postupy vyvinuté v této disertační práci otevírají dveře zkoumání vlivu chirality studovaných látek v mnoha vědních oborech včetně farmaceutické chemie a chemie materiálů.

# **Table of Contents**

List of abbreviations				
1 In	1 Introduction			
2 TI	heore	tical Part15		
2.1	Rel	levance of Chirality15		
2.2	Ch	iral Separations17		
2.	2.1	Chiral Liquid Chromatography19		
2.	.2.2	Approaches to Enantioseparations with LC		
2.	.2.3	Enantioselectivity of Selected Chiral Stationary Phases in HPLC		
2.	.2.4	Current Trends in Chiral HPLC		
2.	.2.5	Chiral Supercritical Fluid Chromatography		
2.	2.6	Approaches for Enantioseparations with SFC		
2.	.2.7	Enantioselectivity of Chiral Stationary Phases in SFC		
2.	2.8	Current Trends in Chiral SFC		
2.	.2.9	Comparison of Chiral LC to Chiral SFC		
2.3	Ca	rboranes		
2.	3.1	Brief History of Carboranes		
2.	.3.2	Nomenclature and numbering		
2.	.3.3	Physical chemical properties		
2.	3.4	Applications of [Co(C <sub>2</sub> B <sub>9</sub> H <sub>11</sub> ) <sub>2</sub> ] <sup>-</sup> and <i>nido</i> -[7,8-C <sub>2</sub> B <sub>9</sub> H <sub>12</sub> ] <sup>-</sup> in medicinal		
chemistry41				
2.	.3.5	Other Applications of <i>nido</i> - $[7,8-C_2B_9H_{12}]^-$ and $[Co(C_2B_9H_{11})_2]^-$ 45		
2.	3.6	Relevance of chirality for <i>nido</i> - $[7,8-C_2B_9H_{12}]^{1-}$ and $[Co(C_2B_9H_{11})_2]^{-}46$		
2.	3.7	Chirality of <i>nido</i> - $[7,8-C_2B_9H_{12}]^-$ and $[Co(C_2B_9H_{11})_2]^-$ derivatives		

	2.3.8 Chiral isolations and separations of $nido-[7,8-C_2B_9H_{12}]^-$	and			
	$[Co(C_2B_9H_{11})_2]^-$ derivatives	47			
3	Aims of the dissertation	52			
4	Commentary on the published articles	53			
۷	.1 Chiral separations of <i>nido</i> - $[7,8-C_2B_9H_{12}]^-$ derivatives	53			
4	.2 Chiral separations of $[Co(C_2B_9H_{11})_2]^-$	58			
	4.2.1 Cyclodextrins	58			
	4.2.2 Polysaccharides	59			
	4.2.3 Other Chiral Stationary Phases	66			
]	he contribution results to current state of knowledge	68			
5	Conclusions	69			
6	List of Publications Included in the Dissertation	71			
7	Other Publications Not Included in the Dissertation73				
8	8 Presentation of Results at Conferences				
8	.1 Oral Presentations	75			
8	.2 Poster Presentations	75			
9	Received Awards	76			
10	Addressed Grants	77			
1	0.1 Principal investigator	77			
1	0.2 Member of the research team	77			
11	Internships and other professional experience	78			
12	2 References				

# List of abbreviations

ACN	Acetonitrile
BNCT	Boron Neutron Capture Therapy
BPR	Back Pressure Regulator
CCCC	Chiral Counter-current Chromatography
CE	Capillary Electrophoresis
CSP	Chiral Stationary Phases
HPCCCC	High-Performance Chiral Counter-current Chromatography
HPLC	High-Performance Liquid Chromatography
ICH	The International Council for Harmonization of Technical Requirements for Pharmaceuticals for Human Use
LC	Liquid Chromatography
MeOH	Methanol
MES	2-(N-Morpholino)ethanesulfonic acid
NPLC	Normal-Phase Liquid Chromatography
РОМ	Polar Organic Mode
RPLC	Reversed-Phase Liquid Chromatography
SFC	Supercritical Fluid Chromatography
SMBC	Simulated Moving Bed Chromatography
SPP	Superficially Porous Particles
Tris	tris(hydroxymethyl)aminomethane
UHPLC	Ultra-High-Performance Liquid Chromatography

## **1** Introduction

Boron cluster compounds were firstly synthesized in the 1930s based on the pioneering work of Alfred Stock on boron hydrides [1]. Boron clusters possess various shapes and geometries that cover different numbers of vertices, the type and number of heteroatoms, and number of substituents resulting in the countless amount of molecules. The vastly studied group of boron clusters are carboranes that contain one or more carbon atoms embedded into the structure of a cluster cage. Carboranes have opened the door to entirely new chemistry by connecting inorganic and organic aspects in one molecule. For example, anionic carboranes are studied in medicinal chemistry [2, 3] because of the solubility of their alkali and alkaline earth metal salts in water, chemical and biological stability, and low toxicity. Despite the solubility in water, the hydrophobic character of boron hydride groups prevents the formation of a stable hydration shell. Therefore, anionic carboranes have a latent amphiphilic character that can be used for the transfer of the bioactive molecule across the blood-brain barrier.

Recently. derivatives of anionic dicarba-carboranes, i.e., 7.8-dicarba-nidoundecaborate(1-) (*nido*- $[7,8-C_2B_9H_{12}]^{-}$ ) and cobalt bis(dicarbollide) ( $[Co(C_2B_9H_{11})_2]^{-}$ ), gained the attention over other carboranes due to two and four carbon atoms that can be used for further modification of the molecule. Such compounds can be investigated in different research areas including catalysis [4], synthetic chemistry [5], analytical chemistry [6, 7], medicinal chemistry [2], photochemistry [8], material chemistry [9-11], and electrochemistry [12]. The carboranes mentioned above can be chiral depending on the substitution of a molecule [13]. Nevertheless, the research on enantiomers of these compounds has not been properly investigated. This fact is surprising, especially in medicinal chemistry, where the significance of chirality cannot be neglected even in the early stages of drug development. Omitting chirality is impossible due to the substantial financial losses at best and to the losses of human lives at worst, as we know from the thalidomide affair. Therefore, the effect of the spatial arrangement of individual optical isomers on the pharmacological activity and toxicity must be investigated according to the current legislation (regulation requirements).

In this work, the primary research concerning the chromatographic behavior and chiral screening of *nido*- $[7,8-C_2B_9H_{12}]^-$  and  $[Co(C_2B_9H_{11})_2]^-$  derivatives in high-performance liquid chromatography (HPLC) and supercritical fluid chromatography (SFC) was carried out using stationary phases based mainly on  $\beta$ -cyclodextrin and polysaccharides.

### 2 Theoretical Part

### 2.1 Relevance of Chirality

The importance of the chirality was shown in many research areas (**Figure 1**) including fundamental chemistry [14, 15], luminescence [16], sensors [17-19], material chemistry [20-24], catalyst chemistry [25-27], immunology [28], food chemistry [29], and most importantly medicinal chemistry [30, 31]. The relevance of chirality in medicinal chemistry is well established, e.g. the fact that the biological effect of atropine resides in only one stereoisomer is known since 1926 [32]. However, the single-enantiomer drugs were not investigated because of the lack of chiral preparative and stereospecific synthetic methods. The underdevelopment in the separations and isolations of enantiomers, together with the lack of regulatory mechanisms, resulted in an enormous tragedy named the thalidomide scandal [33] that can be perceived as a failure of a modern science.



**Figure 1** The number of publications on the chirality in impacted journals through the years 1985 to 2022. This time range is selected to demonstrate the rising trend of research on chirality from 1985 to present. The results were obtained by entering the key word "chirality" (All Fields) into the Web of Science database.

Especially the rapid development in chiral separation techniques (Figure 2) enabled the authorities to develop and regulate chirality in the pharmaceutical industry, starting with



the U.S. Food and Drug Administration guideline in 1992 [34] that was followed by the guidelines of the European Union [35] and Canada [36]. In 1999, the guidelines for the

**Figure 2** The number of publications on chirality in impacted journals through the years 1985 to 2022. This time range is selected to demonstrate the rising trend of research on chirality from 1985 to present. The results were obtained by entering the key word "chiral separations" (All Fields) into the Web of Science database.

registration of new drug substances and new drug products including single enantiomers, racemates, and nonracemic enantiomeric mixtures were introduced by the International Conference on Harmonization (ICH) Q6A [37]. The recommendations of ICH Q6A regarding the identification, assay, and enantiomeric purity of new chiral drug substances and products are summarized in the decision tree in **Figure 3**. Recently, the ICH Q6A guideline has been implemented by mainland China and Brazil. In contrast, the authorities in Turkey and Mexico have not implemented ICH Q6A yet [38]. Further work is necessary to ensure that the ICH Q6A guideline is implemented by the respective health agencies in the legislation of all countries.



**Figure 3** Decision tree for establishing identity, assay and enantiomeric purity procedures for chiral new drug substances and new drug products containing chiral drug substances according to Guideline ICH Q6A. The chiral substances of natural origin are not addressed in this guideline. Stereospecific testing of drug product may not be necessary if racemization has been demonstrated to be insignificant during drug product manufacture and during storage of the final dosage form. [37]

### 2.2 Chiral Separations

The evolution of chiral separation methods, asymmetric synthesis, and biotechnology greatly contributed to the drug safety by chiral switching, i.e., drug development of pure enantiomers instead of racemic mixtures. The success of chiral switching is documented by only 9 racemic drugs compared to 172 pure enantiomeric drugs approved by FDA from 2010 to 2020 [31]. To achieve successful approval of pure enantiomeric drug, reliable methods for the identification and quantitation of enantiomers and assessments of enantiomeric purity are crucial even in the early stages of drug development. Chiral analytical techniques used during the drug development are summarized in **Table 1** [39].

Moreover, the investigations and further development of chiral drugs must also be supported by the preparation of pure enantiomers. Since, the stereoselective synthesis is usually difficult to achieve, and the enantiomeric purity test is always necessary, other approaches are pursued to obtain the pure enantiomers, e.g., isolation of enantiomers by chromatography [40-42] or chiral crystallization [43]. The crucial advantage of chromatography is the possibility to use it for both analytical separations and isolation of enantiomers. When preparative or semi-preparative chiral stationary phases (CSP) are used, the resolution between enantiomers must be high enough to entirely separate their chromatographic zones and achieve enantiomeric purity higher than 99%.

Method	<b>Description of Principle</b>	Application	
Chromatography			
-liquid	Separation of enantiomeric mixtures directly with the use of CSP or CS as a mobile phase	Identification, enantiomeric purity assessment, and assay of enantiomers. Isolation of enantiomers is possible from mg to kg depending on the dimensions of the chroma- tographic column.	
-supercritical fluid	additive.		
-gas	Separation of enantiomeric mixtures directly with the use of CSP. Identification, enantiomeric rity assessment, and asse enantiomers. Preparative rations are theoretically ssible, but rarely used.		
Capillary electrophoresis			
-aqueous	Separation of enantiomeric mixtures in aqueous environment by addition of CS, usually derivatized cyclodextrin.	Identification, enantiomeric purity assessment, and assay of enantiomers. The isolation of enantiomers in mg is possible but time-consuming and cost ineffective.	
-nonaqueous	Separation of enantiomeric mixtures by addition of CS, usually derivatized cyclodextrin. Useful for compounds insoluble in aqueous environment.		
Chiral crystallization	Separation of enantiomers mostly by the formation of diastereomeric salts with the oppositely charged agent, i.e., ionizable functional group is necessary [43] and subsequent achiral separation.	Separation of enantiomers or enrichment of racemic mixture with one enantiomer enabling the identification of respective enantiomers.	
X-ray crystallography	The X-ray wavelength are comparable to dimensions of crystal lattice that induces	X-ray crystallography in solid state is used to determine the absolute configuration of molecules and to distinguish conglomerates from racemic compounds.	
X-ray powder diffraction	diffraction of the radiation. The structure of molecule is deduced from diffraction pattern.		

**Table 1** Overview of analytical methods for chiral analysis. Reprinted and adapted with permission from[39]. Copyright (2011) Wiley.

(Continued on next page)

#### Table 1 (Continued)

i

Method	<b>Description of Principle</b>	Application	
Nuclear magnetic resonance	The lanthanide shift reagents, chiral solvating agents, or chiral derivatizing agents are used to make the signals for the protons of the enantiomers nonequivalent.	It is used for assessment of the enantiomeric purity or enantiomeric composition.	
Optical rotatory dispersion	It measures the change of specific rotation of an optically active compound with the wavelength of the light used	These methods are used to identify and/or quantitate enantiomers.	
Circular dichroism	It measures the differential absorption of left and right circularly polarized light by an optically active compound.		
Optical rotation	Enantiomers rotate the plane of linearly polarized light in opposite directions in equal amounts.	Although this technique is widely used for identification and enantiopurity assessment, it is not very specific method for assay.	
Differential scanning calorimetry	Difference in the amount of heat that is needed to be absorbed by the sample and the reference is measured as a function of temperature.	It is routinely used for polymorph assessment, that is, the melting points may be used in distinguishing enantiomers from racemate.	

### 2.2.1 Chiral Liquid Chromatography

The success of liquid chromatography (LC) in enantioseparations stems from its universality, i.e., all compounds soluble in an organic solvent/water can be analyzed. The chiral separation with LC can be achieved directly with a chiral selector either in the mobile phase or CSP and indirectly. In this case the respective enantiomers react with a chiral agent and the resulting diastereomers are subsequently separated in an achiral system. Since the chiral separations developed in this dissertation should aid the development of the methods on a semi-preparative and preparative scale in the future, only a direct approach employing CSP will be discussed.

LC with the silica bonded CSP has been widely used for the discrimination of enantiomers since 1979 when Pirkle and House immobilized (R)-(-)-2,2,2-trifluoro-1-[9-(10- $\alpha$ -bromomethyl)anthryl]-ethanol onto silica gel support [44]. Soon after, the first silica-

bonded polysaccharide [45], cyclodextrin [46], protein [47], quinine [48], and macrocyclic antibiotic [49] based CSP were developed. In present, the mostly used CSP in HPLC are polysaccharides [50], followed by cyclodextrins [51] and proteins [52]. This fact was also concluded by Grybnik and Bosáková in review on chiral separations of pharmaceutically active substances by HPLC from 2018 to 2020 (**Figure 4**) [53]. The dominance of polysaccharide-based columns is based upon the commercial availability of 25 different chiral stationary phases [54], availability from different manufacturers, in multiple column lengths, diameters, particle sizes, and the highest saturation capacity of all commercially available columns [55]. The less employed CSP (presumably due to the specific range of compounds) that can be separated, are macrocyclic antibiotics, crown ethers, cyclofructans, donor-acceptor CSP, quinine/quinidine-based CSP, ligand exchangers, and synthetic polymers. The general summary of commercially available types of CSP are depicted in **Table 2**. In addition, a plethora of less employed and exotic chiral selectors are available and summarized in chapter **2.2.4**.



**Figure 4** The published chiral separations in HPLC during the years 2018-2020. Reprinted with permission from [53]. Copyright (2021) Springer.

Table 2 General summary of commercially available CSP. Adapted from [56-58] with permission. Copyright (1997) Wiley, (2013) Human Press, and (2010) Springer.

Type of CSP	Chiral Recognition Mechanisms	Analyte Requirements	Chromatographic Modes
Polysaccharides	Inclusion complexation, steric interactions, H- bonding, $\pi$ - $\pi$ interactions, dipole stacking	Variable, most universal chiral selectors Steric bulk near the chiral center helps	Reversed phase, Polar organic mode, Normal phase
Cyclodextrins	Inclusion complexation, H-bonding	Polar and aromatic groups	Reversed phase, Polar organic mode, Normal phase
Proteins	Hydrophobic and electrostatic interactions	Ionizable groups Aromatic group helpful	Reversed phase
Macrocyclic glycopeptides	H-bonding, $\pi$ - $\pi$ interactions, dipole stacking; steric – hydrophobic pocket	Ability to form $\pi$ - or H- or dipole-bond Steric bulk near chiral center assists	Reversed phase, Polar organic mode, Normal phase
Crown-ethers	Inclusion complexation, primary amino group-dipole	Primary amino group	Normal phase, Polar organic mode, Reversed phase
Donor-acceptors	H-bonding, $\pi$ - $\pi$ interactions, dipole stacking	Ability to form $\pi$ - or H- or dipole-bond Aromatic group helpful	Reversed phase, Polar organic mode, Normal phase (recommended)
Quinine/Quinidine based	Electrostatic interactions, $\pi$ - $\pi$ interactions, H-bonding, dipole stacking	Acids or zwitterions Ability to form $\pi$ - or H- or dipole-bond	Reversed phase, Polar organic mode
Cyclofructans	Inclusion of charged primary amino group	Primary amino group	Polar organic mode, Normal phase
Ligand-Exchangers	Coordination complexes to metals	$\alpha$ -Amino and $\alpha$ -hydroxy amino acids	Reversed phase

#### 2.2.2 Approaches to Enantioseparations with LC

High-performance liquid chromatography (HPLC) using CSP is the most widely used liquid chromatographic technique for the separation of enantiomers. Recently, the introduction of CSP immobilized to sub-2 µm particles resulted in the need to use specialized ultra-high-performance liquid chromatography (UHPLC) systems that can withstand pressures greater than 40 MPa and possess low extra column volumes. The advantages of HPLC and UHPLC are high sensitivity (depending on the detector used) and a wide portfolio of separable analytes. The great advantage of HPLC over UHPLC is the possibility of enantioseparations on preparative scale.

The preparative separations can be also achieved by other liquid chromatographic techniques, e.g., chiral countercurrent chromatography (CCCC) and simulated movingbed chromatography (SMBC). CCCC has been slowly adapted as a technique for chiral separations due to the high loadability, cheap liquid stationary phase, and low solvent consumption [59]. However, the development of CCCC is slower compared to that of HPLC due to the low theoretical plates and absence of highly selective chiral selectors. The separation efficiency has been recently increased by the introduction of highperformance CCCC (HPCCCC); this instrumental arrangement is today intensively studied for preparative chiral separations [59]. Moreover, multiple chiral selectors soluble in the water or organic phase have recently been investigated. In more than 50% of the applications  $\beta$ -cyclodextrin and its derivatives were used, followed by tartaric acid derivatives, chiral amine derivatives, and 18-crown-6-tetracarboxylic acid [59]. The significant development of HPCCCC in recent years confirms its potential to be used as a routine technique for chiral separations. However, further research addressing instrument design, chiral selectors, and knowledge of the solvent system needs to be carried out [59].

The other technique for the preparation of large quantities of pure enantiomers is simulated moving bed chromatography (SMBC) [41, 60]. Despite the high investment cost in the beginning and higher maintenance cost compared to a single column chromatography, SMBC is overall more cost-effective, especially due to the significantly lower mobile phase consumption and higher productivity. This is the reason why SMBC,

originally popular in the petrochemical industry, is an important separation technique in the modern pharmaceutical industry [41].

#### 2.2.3 Enantioselectivity of Selected Chiral Stationary Phases in HPLC

The portfolio of separable compounds was greatly expanded since the 1980s due to the availability of multiple commercial CSP providing distinct enantioselective mechanisms. In addition to CSP, the selectivity of chiral methods is also affected by different chromatographic modes, including normal-phase liquid chromatography (NPLC), reversed-phase liquid chromatography (RPLC), and polar organic mode (POM), due to the diverse interactions that drive the chiral separation. This phenomenon is well known, especially for CSP based on cyclodextrin [61] and polysaccharides [62].

#### 2.2.3.1 Cyclodextrin-based CSP

Cyclodextrins are naturally occurring cyclic oligosaccharides composed of D-glucopyranose units linked via  $\alpha$ -1,4 bonds forming a shape of a truncated cone. The inner space of cyclodextrin cavity is hydrophobic due to the carbon chains of the monomers. The outer rims of the cavity are hydrophilic owing to secondary and primary hydroxy groups on the upper rim and lower rim of the cavity, respectively. Native cyclodextrins with 6, 7, and 8 monomers are named  $\alpha$ -,  $\beta$ -, and  $\gamma$ - with the size of the cavity in diameter 0.57, 0.78, and 0.95 nm, respectively [63]. The semisynthetic cyclodextrins were prepared to enhance the selectivity of native ones by substitution of hydroxy groups on the rims of the cavity. Addition of substituents creates more interaction sites and also changes the shape and depth of the cavity [46].

The most used CSP are based on  $\beta$ -cyclodextrin due to the size of the cavity that can accommodate phenyl, naphthyl, and heterocyclic aromatic rings. The examples of commercially available  $\beta$ -cyclodextrin-based CSP bonded to fully porous particles of silica chromatographic support are Astec<sup>®</sup> CYCLOBOND<sup>TM</sup> I 2000 (native) [64], Astec<sup>®</sup> CYCLOBOND<sup>TM</sup> I 2000 RSP (*(RS)*-2-hydroxypropylether) [65], ChiraDex<sup>®</sup> LiChroCART<sup>®</sup> (native) [66], ChiraDex<sup>®</sup>HR LiChroCART<sup>®</sup> (native) [67], ReproSil Chiral-Beta-CD (native) [68], Ultron ES-CD (native) [69], and Ultron ES-PhCD-T (phenylcarbamated) [70], YMC CHIRAL  $\beta$ -CD BR (heptakis(6-bromo-6-deoxy)) [71],

Recently, CDShell-RSP ((*RS*)-2-hydroxypropyl- $\beta$ -cyclodextrin bonded to SPP silica chromatographic support) has been commercialized by AZYP [72].

The mechanism of chiral recognition of cyclodextrins and their derivatives in RPLC is elucidated by the formation of a so-called inclusion complex. Its stability must be different for the respective enantiomers to achieve chiral separation (**Figure 5B**). The inclusion complex is usually not formed in the POM, as the chiral analyte is displaced by the organic solvent (**Figure 5A**). Chiral separation in the POM is usually driven by hydrogen bonding, dipolar, and steric interactions of the enantiomer with hydroxy groups and other functional groups on the rim of native or semisynthetic cyclodextrins [61]. Furthermore, semisynthetic cyclodextrins derivatized with functional groups that can form  $\pi$ - $\pi$  interactions, that is, acetyl, 3,5-dimethylphenyl carbamate, naphtylethyl carbamate, and *para*-tolouyl ester, were found to discriminate enantiomers in hydrophilic interaction chromatography [73], POM [73], and NPLC [46]. The groups that can form  $\pi$ - $\pi$  interactions were found necessary for chiral separations in NPLC [74].



**Figure 5** The mechanism of chiral recognition of propranolol on native  $\beta$ -cyclodextrin in the POM (A) and RPLC (B) elution mode. Reprinted with permission from [61]. Copyright (1997) Taylor and Francis.

The enantioselectivity of cyclodextrins varies with the composition of the mobile phase. Multiple studies on the effect of mobile phase additives and the type of organic solvent on enantioselectivity and peak shape in RPLC and POM were described in [74]. Briefly, organic solvents and additives can change selectivity by adjusting the type of interactions with the outer rims of cyclodextrin, thus, affect the binding affinity of the analytes to the cavity of cyclodextrin. Buffers and acidic or basic additives are commonly used for modulating the ionic state of molecules [74]. Concerning the less studied chromatographic conditions, the decrease of flow rate [75] and the decrease in

temperature [76, 77] were reported to increase enantioselectivity and peak shape of analytes on cyclodextrin-based CSP. Because the changes in temperature and flow rate have a limited effect on the enantioselectivity of only a narrow group of analytes, they are used only for the fine-tuning of a chiral method.

#### 2.2.3.2 Polysaccharide-based CSP

Polysaccharide-based CSP are based on cellulose and amylose. Both polysaccharides are comprised of D-(+)-glucose units in chair conformation with five asymmetric carbons and three hydroxy groups in equatorial position. The different linkages of the monomers that is,  $\beta$ -(1,4) for cellulose and  $\alpha$ -(1,4) for amylose result in the different higher order structures of respective polysaccharides [62].

The chiral separations on pure polysaccharides were not successful, therefore, the hydroxy groups were substituted with different groups from which the most successful are 3,5-dimethylphenylcarbamates. The structure of the semisynthetic polysaccharides was determined as 4/1 helix for amylose tris(3,5-dimethylphenylcarbamate) and a lefthanded threefold 3/2 helix for the same derivative of cellulose [62, 78]. Although the structure of CSP is known, the separation mechanism of enantiomers on molecular level could be only estimated based on the chromatographic studies on a limited number of analytes. The interactions involved in separation mechanisms are presumed to be inclusion-complexation, steric interactions, H-bonding,  $\pi$ - $\pi$  interactions, and dipole stacking [57, 62, 63]. The importance of respective interactions in chiral recognition is analyte dependent, therefore, the general rules are difficult to derive. Thankfully, a plethora of different polysaccharide-based columns with coated or immobilized chiral selectors for chiral screening is commercially provided by Daicel [54]. Other number of CSP manufacturers have restricted usually providing 3.5dimethylphenylcarbamate derivatives of cellulose or amylose, and cellulose tris(3,5dichlorophenylcarbamate) or another chlorinated derivative [79-83].

Similar to cyclodextrin-based CSP, polysaccharide-based CSP can be employed in NPLC, POM, hydrophilic interaction chromatographic mode, and RPLC. The enantioselectivity of the analytes can vary with the chromatographic mode employed depending on their physical and chemical properties [62]. For example, different selectivity has been recently studied for 26 acidic organic compounds on seven different

polysaccharide-based CSP in POM, RPLC, mixed POM, and NPLC [84]. The unusual hydrophilic interaction-like behavior was observed for ketoprofen on amylose tris(3,5-dimethylphenylcarbamate) coated on silica in mobile phase ACN-water. Similar behavior in the mobile phase containing ACN has resulted in a change in the elution order of coumatetralyl enantiomers on a column packed with cellulose tris(3,5-dimethylphenylcarbamate) coated on the silica. Furthermore, the authors tested the addition of 5%, 10%, and 14% of n-hexane to acetonitrile that allowed the increase in the enantioselectivity of coumatetralyl on amylose tris(3,5-dimethylphenylcarbamate) coated on the silica. Successful the addition of 5%, 10%, and 14% of n-hexane to acetonitrile that allowed the increase in the enantioselectivity of coumatetralyl on amylose tris(3,5-dimethylphenylcarbamate) coated on the silica. On the other hand, no effect on selectivity was observed on its cellulose equivalent (**Figure 6**).



**Figure 6** The effect of n-hexane addition to ACN on selectivity. Reprinted with permission from [84]. Copyright (2017) Elsevier.

The enantioselectivity of polysaccharide based CSP is also affected by the method of attaching the chiral selector on the chromatographic support, i.e., immobilization and coating. Generally, the higher enantioselectivity in LC can be achieved more often on coated CSP [62, 85]. However, the analytes separated with higher selectivity on

immobilized CSP compared to coated CSP were of course also reported [85]. The loss of enantioselectivity of immobilized phases is somewhat leveled by the possibility to use broad range of sample solvents and organic solvents in mobile phase including dimethyl sulfoxide, toluene, methyl-*tert*-butyl ether, ethyl acetate, etc. [62].

Beside the stationary phase, the mobile phase composition is well known to affect selectivity of the polysaccharide-based CSP in all chromatographic modes. More specifically, the ratio of the stronger and weaker elution solvent in the mobile phase is usually used to achieve the retention factor higher than 5 and obtain 90% of the theoretically available resolution. Subsequently, changing the type of the organic solvents [86] and the concentration and type of additives [87, 88] can significantly improve the selectivity and peak shape/resolution of the enantiomers. In NPLC and POM, the additives are usually diethyl amine, triethyl amine, trifluoroacetic acid, formic acid, and acetic acid. The acidic and basic additives related to polysaccharide-based columns has been shown for chaotropic salts (NaClO<sub>4</sub> and KPF<sub>6</sub>) in RPLC [89, 90]. Chaotropic salts can improve the resolution of the solvation shell of the analytes, and adsorption of lyophilic anions on the surface of the stationary phase [91].

The effect of temperature on selectivity on polysaccharide-based columns is usually neglected; however, unlike cyclodextrin-based CSP, it should always be tested since the enormous changes in enantioselectivity resulting in reversal of elution order of enantiomers in applicable temperature range was reported several times [92-94].

#### 2.2.4 Current Trends in Chiral HPLC

Recently, exotic CSP have been developed including molecularly imprinted polymers [95], chiral metal-organic frameworks [96, 97], aptamers [98], chiral graphene derivatives [99], and carbon nanomaterials [100]. Although high enantioselectivities for at least one compound were reported, their characteristic properties, such as low separation efficiency and high specificity, prevent from their wider use. The high specificity can be an advantage for certain applications; however, the chiral screening of multiple "universal" CSP is more cost-effective than the preparation of specific CSP for each molecule or

group of molecules. The so-called tailor-made CSP mentioned usually in relation to molecularly imprinted polymers and aptamers are still a very wild dream for which a lot of research focusing on their reproducibility and cost-effectiveness must be carried out.

In addition to chiral selectors, a chromatographic support also plays an important role during a chiral separation. It affects the stability of CSP and contributes to the unwanted achiral interactions. The common goal of chromatographic support improvements is to develop more efficient, stable, flexible, and cost-effective CSP [101]. Although other chromatographic supports are being investigated to achieve this goal, that is, metal-organic and covalent-organic frameworks, organic-polymer monoliths polymers, zirconia, and nanomaterials, silica is still the golden standard (**Figure 7**) [101]. The obvious reason for the superiority of silica is its well-known chemistry, mechanical strength, high surface area, and the known mechanisms of coating and immobilization of chiral selectors. Therefore, the developments of the chromatographic supports have been directed towards modifying silica rather than implementing entirely new chemistries. Current trends aim to enhance the pH stability of silica by introducing hybrid organosilica polymers [101, 102], increase the separation efficiency by the use of superficially porous particles, and by employment of sub-microparticles and nanoparticles [101].

The higher separation efficiencies of sub-2 µm particles compared to 5 µm particles resulted in an extended range of applications and shorter analyses times [53]. Superficially porous particles (SPP) with diameter 2.7 µm are known for similar separation efficiencies compared to sub-2 µm particles. The great advantage of SPP over sub-2 µm particles is the unnecessary use of UHPLC instrumentation. In contrast, sub-2 µm particles are considered to be "greener" due to the similar retention times and selectivity but with usually 5 to 10 times lower flow rate. Currently, the following SPP CSP are commercially available, i.e., cyclodextrin derivatives, cyclofructan derivatives, donor-acceptor CSP, macrocyclic antibiotics, maltose derivative, and quinine derivatives [72, 103, 104]. The most used polysaccharide-based CSP were firstly reported in SPP format a decade ago [105] and subsequently thoroughly studied [106-109]. However, they are still not commercially available due to the pore size and specific surface area issues [50].



**Figure 7** The developments in the chromatographic supports for CSP. Reprinted with permission from [101]. Copyright (2022) Elsevier.

### 2.2.5 Chiral Supercritical Fluid Chromatography

One of the first chiral separations in supercritical fluid chromatography (SFC) was carried out in 1985 on the donor-acceptor CSP (R)-*N*-(3,5-dinitrobenzoyl)phenylglycine [110]. Since then, progress in SFC instrumentation has identified this technique as the method of choice for chiral separations in the pharmaceutical industry due to the shorter analysis time, higher sample throughput, higher enantioselectivity, and use of more environmentally friendly solvents compared to NPLC [111]. The more straightforward and time efficient method development in SFC is possible due to chiral screening using steep gradients of an organic modifier with additives and flatter van Deemter curves, resulting in a very small loss of separation efficiencies at high flow rates. Rapid development in this field was possible due to the availability of a broad portfolio of CSP that changed from the dominance of donor-acceptor to polysaccharide-based CSP (**Figure 8**) [112]. For example, 89% of all chiral separations in SFC were performed using polysaccharide-based columns from 2015 to 2022. The quinine/quinidine-based CSP were used in 5 % separations owing to the introduction of the "ZWIX" phase [113-115] that enhances the portfolio of analytes from the negatively charged compounds and acids to zwitterions. Although other types of CSP were also investigated, they cover only 6 % of chiral separations in the time range 2015 to 2022. The flourish of polysaccharide-based CSP in SFC comes from the wide use of this CSP in HPLC as discussed in **Chapter 2.2.1**. Another reason for the popularity of polysaccharide-based columns is their large versatility resulting in the high success rate of chiral separations in SFC [116].



Figure 8 The employment of the chiral stationary phase in SFC from the year 1985 to 2022 [112].

#### 2.2.6 Approaches for Enantioseparations with SFC

Today, chiral separations in SFC are commonly carried out using packed columns and a mobile phase comprised of supercritical CO<sub>2</sub> and a co-solvent. The strategy for chiral method development starts with the screening of multiple CSP in gradient of different co-solvents [115, 117-121] and are followed by a method optimization in an isocratic elution. The aim of gradient screening is the fast identification of the CSP and mobile phase composition with the highest selectivity toward the analyte of interest. Then, the chiral resolution is usually optimized in isocratic elution by variation of chromatographic

parameters. The main goal of the optimization step is to choose the best chromatographic conditions, i.e. concentration and type of organic modifiers and additives, temperature, back pressure regulator (BPR) pressure, and flow rate, to achieve the highest possible resolution in the determined time or to achieve the separation on the baseline in the shortest possible time [116].

Since the screening phase is a time-consuming trial-and-error approach, instruments with switching valves for at least six or eight columns and a pump with a switching valve accommodating at least four different co-solvents are a necessity. To improve the throughput, some authors reported splitting the sample into four or five parallel columns followed by four or five UV detectors [122]. This approach is time-effective but sets high demands on instrumentation that is not available for all laboratories. To overcome instrumentation demands, some authors decided to connect two or more chiral columns with complementary selectivity in series to reduce the time of chiral screening [116], e.g., a connection of donor-acceptor CSP and cellulose-based CSP [123], cellulose-based and amylose-based CSP [124], and a study using 10 different columns with 25 different column arrangements [125]. Although some investigations of two chiral columns connected in series were carried out, not all possible configurations were tested. This could be an issue, especially for the cases where the enantioselectivity for the respective analytes on two columns connected in series is not additive. The inappropriate selection, combination, and order of chiral columns can then result in the loss of enantioselectivity in comparison to the use of the single-column approach. To overcome this potential drawback, the columns connected in series need to be thoroughly studied and only the combinations of columns with no or minimal loss of selectivity for most analytes should be selected.

#### 2.2.7 Enantioselectivity of Chiral Stationary Phases in SFC

The "carrier" of enantioselectivity is CSP. As discussed before, multiple CSP are nowadays commercially available and more exotic ones are being tested in academia. The laboratories usually have the screening set comprising of four to eight columns that ideally complement each other [116]. The screening sets usually contain only polysaccharide-based columns. More specifically, the so-called "golden four" (Chiralpak AD and AS, Chiralcel OD and OJ) was used for the chiral screening in the literature until recently, when a new primary screening set has been introduced by Daicel [54] using four immobilized CSP, i.e., Chiralpak IA, IB (-N), IC, and IG. Polysaccharide columns are sometimes complemented with donor-acceptor CSP (Whelk O1) and macrocyclic glycopeptide-based columns (TeicoShell, TAGShell, VancoShell). Quinine/quinidine-based columns are usually implemented in chiral screening for acidic analytes and zwitterionic analytes, e.g., Chiralpak ZWIX(+) CSP has recently been employed for the chiral separations of free amino acids [115].

Together with the selection of CSP with satisfactory selectivity for the analytes during the chiral screening, the composition of the co-solvent is determined. The modifier is usually methanol, ethanol, 2-propanol, and acetonitrile [116] or mixtures of alcohols and acetonitrile. The additives are usually amines (diethylamine, triethylamine, isopropylamine, etc.), acids (trifluoroacetic acid, acetic acid, formic acid), or their mixtures at concentrations of 0.1 - 0.5%. The combined acidic and basic additives were shown to be more universal than acidic or basic additives alone [126]. Although lower enantioselectivities are generally achieved with ammonium formate and ammonium acetate, these additives are tested for MS detection to avoid the memory effect of amines and suppression of ionization by trifluoroacetic acid [126]. Their maximal concentrations 1 to 10% has been shown to reduce the retention of strongly polar compounds and to improve their peak shape; therefore, even if the selectivity is slightly decreased, the improvement in peak shape can assure the similar resolution [127, 128].

The column temperature in chiral SFC is usually kept at 30 - 40 °C because the column ovens in SFC instruments are not commonly capable of holding the temperature below room temperature [116]. However, some articles showed enhanced enantioselectivity at temperatures below 25 °C; for example, the effect of temperature (in range -10 to  $60^{\circ}$ C) on enantioselectivity of metoprolol was found to be more important compared to the content of the co-solvent [129] and the higher enantioselectivity was achieved for ketamine metabolites at 15 °C compared to 50 °C [130]. Therefore, the temperature effect on the enantioselectivity should always be tested at least at room temperature and at the maximum temperature allowed by the CSP manufacturer.

The BPR pressure and flow rate rarely have an effect on the enantioselectivity. These two parameters affect retention due to changes in the density of the mobile phase [116]. In addition, chiral columns usually have low-pressure limit, i.e., 4500 PSI, which prevents testing the effect of BPR in a wide range. Even if the optimal composition of the mobile phase is identified and the pressure limit is not exceeded, the analysis is shortened by increasing the flow rate, not the setting of the BPR.

#### 2.2.8 Current Trends in Chiral SFC

The trends in chiral SFC lead to chiral separation in the shortest time possible, introducing enantioseparations in tens of seconds using macrocyclic antibiotics-, quinine-, and cyclofructan-based chiral selectors immobilized to 2.7 µm SPP silica particles [131]. The SPP chiral columns in SFC employ only 3% of the total number of enantioseparations, and we expect that this number will increase due to the desire for fast analyses [112]. Although new stationary phases are developed every year, a dramatic change in the distribution of their employment is not expected; that is, polysaccharidebased CSP will prevail. Therefore, the improvements in polysaccharide-based CSP will determine the direction of chiral separations in SFC. The new chemistries of the cellulose and amylose derivatives are expected together with studies of the immobilization of chiral selectors on silica or other materials to maintain the enantioselectivity of the coated analogs. To reach even higher separation efficiencies and shorter time of the enantiomeric separation, the availability of more (currently 6) polysaccharide-based CSP immobilized in sub-2 µm silica particles is presumed. Another approach to achieve ultra-fast chiral separations is the use of SPP particles. Even though the prototype polysaccharide-based CSP with SPP particles was tested in HPLC [50, 106-108], the currently commercially available SPP silica materials are not optimized for polysaccharide-based chiral selectors due to a small pore size of the porous shell and low specific surface area. Once this issue is solved, the commercialization of polysaccharide-based CSP with SPP silica particles is imminent.

#### 2.2.9 Comparison of Chiral LC to Chiral SFC

Generally, the advantage of the low viscosity of supercritical  $CO_2$  results in higher column efficiency due to higher diffusion coefficients of analytes that are 4-10 times

higher than in liquids [116]. The 4 times lower diffusion coefficient than in liquids is given by 10% MeOH in supercritical CO<sub>2</sub> [132]. The upper limit is measured for pure supercritical CO<sub>2</sub>. The lower viscosity of supercritical CO<sub>2</sub> connected with the shallow van Deemter curve allows higher flow rates without a significant loss of efficiency and thus faster analysis time compared to organic solvents in HPLC [116, 119, 133]. However, UHPLC enantioseparations using quinine-based columns have recently been shown to be as fast as a few seconds with separation times comparable to SFC [134]. The authors in this study used very short columns, that is, 0.5 and 3 cm, with a 0.46 cm inner diameter and 2.7 µm SPP. The extra column volume for both instruments was set as low as possible. As a result, the chiral separations achieved in SFC suffer from a larger extracolumn volume compared to UHPLC, which is documented by the deformed peak shape in SFC [134]. This suggests that the SFC and now available UHPSFC instruments still have a larger extra column volume than the instrumentation dedicated to UHPLC [119]. The extra column peak broadening is always more visible in short narrow columns, which are necessary for ultrafast chiral separations. However, using conventional HPLC systems, the comparison of RP-LC and SFC resulted in faster separation times in SFC together with a higher number of separated enantiomers [135].

Comparison of SFC with LC is rather difficult, because all three chromatographic modes (RPLC, NPLC, and POM) should be tested in LC and then compared with SFC. Although this comprehensive comparison was reported in the literature [136], SFC is usually compared only to NPLC [137]. This is accounted for by the simplification that SFC is the equivalent of NPLC. Although this statement is true to some extent since NPLC and SFC have similar characteristics, these two techniques are not necessarily the same, as documented by the example of a complicated method transfer from NPLC to SFC [137]. The system of CO<sub>2</sub> and alcoholic co-solvent has few advantages over the NPLC, e.g., the higher stability of retention times especially in gradient elution and the high solubility of most solvents to CO<sub>2</sub>.

The similarity between NPLC and SFC was demonstrated back in 1986 by comparing the elution strength of  $CO_2$  - 2-propanol with hexane - 2-propanol [138]. On the contrary, sometimes different enantioselectivities for NPLC and SFC were reported [139, 140]. Apart from these differences, when the same co-solvent and similar retention factors were

used in both techniques, the elution order of the enantiomers and the enantioselectivity are identical [116]. In few cases, NPLC has been reported to have higher enantioselectivities than SFC [138, 141]; however, this is usually compensated for by higher column efficiency in SFC achieving comparable enantioresolution [141, 142]. In addition, similar retention mechanisms are observed in NPLC and SFC, although CO<sub>2</sub> was found to affect the enantioselectivity of 1,2-amino alcohols differently than hexane [116, 143]. It is clearly visible that the comparison of NPLC and SFC is a complex problem, and it is difficult to gain some relevant data since the methods for comparison were not always fully optimized giving the advantage to one or the other separation technique.

Although SFC and HPLC or UHPLC in different chromatographic modes are still being evaluated and compared, they should be used as complementary techniques. If the chiral separation is achieved in both LC and SFC, the separation technique should be chosen on the basis of the purpose of the developed method, economic aspects, sustainability, and the character of the analyzed compounds and matrix.

### 2.3 Carboranes

#### 2.3.1 Brief History of Carboranes

The era of boron cluster compounds dates to the early 1930s when Alfred Stock and coworkers discovered polyhedral boranes [144], for example, at that time considered neutral  $B_{12}H_{12}$ . It took another two decades to perform the calculations [145] that showed the extra electron pair is needed to stabilize the structure of the neutral 12-vertex icosahedron to the dianion  $B_{12}H_{12}^{2-}$  that was later isolated by Hawthorne and Pitochelli in 1960 [146]. These events led to a completely new chemistry that introduces incredibly thermally and chemically stable 3D boron-based compounds. [1]

The further development of boron clusters was paradoxically the result of the unsuccessful effort to use stable organic derivatives of boron hydrides as additives to aircraft and rocket fuels. After the abandonment of the project in the late 1950s and early 1960s, the large stocks of starting materials, i.e., boron hydrides B<sub>2</sub>H<sub>6</sub>, B<sub>5</sub>H<sub>9</sub>, B<sub>10</sub>H<sub>14</sub>, remained unused [1, 147]. The industrial efforts to find the broad spectrum of applications for boron hydrides led to studies of their reactivity with alkynes to get less toxic and heat-
stable products. The aim of these investigations was fulfilled by the discovery of carboranes with properties far different from organic and boron hydride precursors [1, 148], i.e., *closo*-1,2-C<sub>2</sub>B<sub>10</sub>H<sub>12</sub> (trivial name *o*-carborane) synthesized in 1957 at Reaction Motors, Inc. [1] and its isomers *closo*-1,7-C<sub>2</sub>B<sub>10</sub>H<sub>12</sub> (trivial name *m*-carborane) and *closo*-1,12-C<sub>2</sub>B<sub>10</sub>H<sub>12</sub> (trivial name *p*-carborane) (**Figure 9**) [1, 149].



Figure 9 Models of closo-C<sub>2</sub>B<sub>10</sub>H<sub>12</sub> isomers. Atoms are color-coded as green for boron, black for carbon, and white for hydrogen.

The study of  $C_2B_{10}H_{12}$  structures revealed a high polarity of C-H bonds with a partial positive charge on the hydrogen that can react with Lewis bases. As a result, C-substituted derivatives have been synthesized. Later, different synthetic mechanisms were also developed for the substitution of hydrogen at B-H vertices. The substitution of the cage at different positions with distinct organic ligands enables "tailor-made" molecules for a broad spectrum of applications in medicinal chemistry and industry [1, 2, 4, 11, 144, 148, 150]. Besides *closo*-carboranes with the general formula  $C_2B_{n-2}H_n$ , where n = 5-14, *nido*-, *arachno*-, *hypho*-, and *conjuncto*- carboranes were synthesized by the removal of one, two, three, or four vertices, respectively. The other variability is the number of carbon atoms. Although carboranes usually possess one or two carbons, three-, four-, five-, and six-carbon carboranes; were also synthesized [1]. The portfolio of carboranes is further extended by their coordination with metals forming metallacarboranes, e.g., synthesis of  $[Co(C_2B_9H_{11})_2]^-$  (**Figure 10A**) from *nido*-[7,8-C\_2B\_9H\_{11}]^2- (**Figure 10B**) and cobalt chloride [151].



**Figure 10** Models of  $[Co(C_2B_9H_{11})_2]^-$  and *nido*- $[7,8-C_2B_9H_{11}]^{2-}$  with possible substitution places represented by  $\mu$  (intermolecular bridge), R<sub>1</sub> (substitution on the bridge of  $[Co(C_2B_9H_{11})_2]^-$ ), R<sub>2</sub>, R<sub>3</sub> (substitution of carbons in  $[Co(C_2B_9H_{11})_2]^-$ ), R<sub>4</sub> (substitution of carbons in *nido*- $[7,8-C_2B_9H_{11}]^{2-}$ ), and R<sub>5</sub> (substitution of boron in *nido*- $[7,8-C_2B_9H_{11}]^{2-}$ ). Atoms are color-coded as green for boron, black for carbon, and dark blue for cobalt. Hydrogens are omitted for clarity.

Carboranes are currently represented by several tens of thousands of compounds that have recently gained the attention of the scientific community, evidenced by the annual rise in publications (**Figure 11**). However, only around 100 carboranes have been discriminated into enantiomers and only approximately 35 papers have been dedicated to chiral carboranes over 58 years. Thus, despite recent progress in this research area, the chirality



Figure 11 The number of carboranes publications in impacted journals from the year 1962 to 2023. These results were gained by entering the key word "carboranes" into the Web of Science database.

of carboranes remains mostly an uncharted territory that provides an opportunity for further systematic research.

This thesis is dedicated to  $[Co(C_2B_9H_{11})_2]^-$ , its starting synthetic material *nido*-[7,8-C<sub>2</sub>B<sub>9</sub>H<sub>12</sub>]<sup>-</sup>, and their derivatives. All three categories of compounds are intensively studied due to their low nucleophilicity, ionic character, high chemical and thermal stability, and solubility in various organic solvents [151]. The following chapters deal with the physical chemical properties and applications of  $[Co(C_2B_9H_{11})_2]^-$ , *nido*-[7,8-C<sub>2</sub>B<sub>9</sub>H<sub>12</sub>]<sup>-</sup>, and their derivatives.

#### 2.3.2 Nomenclature and numbering

Generally, ambiguous class names, e.g., "borates" and "carboranes", are not recommended. The misleading character of these terms is demonstrated on the name borate that is a IUPAC-accepted name for trioxidoborate(3-). Term "carborane" was historically used to name *closo*-1,2-C<sub>2</sub>B<sub>10</sub>H<sub>12</sub>. The casual approach to nomenclature resulted in the compromise of the database searches and data retrievals. Therefore, more explicit names, e.g., hydridoborates, oxidoborates, and 1,2-dicarba-dodecaboranes, are encouraged by the most recent IUPAC recommendations [152].

The anionic derivatives of *nido*- $[7,8-C_2B_9H_{11}]^{1-}$  are named additively. The cage numbering is historically [153] fixed according to **Figure 12A** with no priority given to carbon atoms. First, the name of the compounds is represented by hydrogen atoms designated as "hydrido" ligands or bridging hydrogen atoms named "µ-hydrido" ligands. Second, the type of the cage, e.g., *closo*, *nido*, etc., follows. Third, heteroatoms preceded by locants are ordered according to the atomic number with the highest atomic number given the highest priority. Fourth, the number of vertices is expressed, for example, undeca. Fifth, the suffix "ate" with the charge number in parentheses is used for the designation of anionic species, e.g., borate(2-). Since hydrogen ligands are not required for the compounds with all boron and carbon sites occupied by a hydrogen atom, *nido*- $[7,8-C_2B_9H_{11}]^{2-}$  also known as the "dicarbollide" anion is named undecahydrido-*nido*-7,8-dicarba-undecaborate(2-). The substituted species must include locants of the substituents together with locants of all hydrogen atoms -BH and -CH [1, 152].



**Figure 12** Numbering of cages of *nido*- $[7,8-C_2B_9H_{11}]^{2-}$  derivatives (A) and cobalt bis(dicarbollide) derivatives (B). Reprinted from [152].

Compound  $[Co(C_2B_9H_{11})_2]^-$  and its derivatives should follow the recommendations stated in the previous paragraph and in the section BN-7.1 Conjoined cages of the IUPAC Recommendations [152]. The nomenclature of  $[Co(C_2B_9H_{11})_2]^-$  is defined by the term commo from earlier published IUPAC Recommendations [153]. The structural term commo should be implemented in the compound name and surrounded by locants, e.g., ["ligand"]-3'-commo-3-["ligand"]. The assignment of the locants to  $[Co(C_2B_9H_{11})_2]^-$  is presented in Figure 12B (M = Co). The structure name of  $[Co(C_2B_9H_{11})_2]^-$  depends on symmetry. Symmetrical systems can be named as 3,3'-commo-bis[undecahydrido-closo-1,2-dicarba-3-cobaltadodecaborate(1-)]. However, this nomenclature cannot be used for an asymmetric system, therefore, the structure of  $[Co(C_2B_9H_{11})_2]^-$  should be named [undecahydrido-closo-1',2'-dicarba-3'-cobaltadodecaborate(1-)]-3'-commo-3-[undecahydrido-closo-1,2-dicarba-3-cobaltado-decaborate(1-)]. The recommendations towards rotamers are not strictly given. It is written: "Rotamer considerations, when relevant, are usually dealt with adequately as they arise in the scientific publications that report them; they are beyond the scope of these Recommendations."[152]. Furthermore, no recommendations are given for the naming of enantiomers.

Since the nomenclature of the optical isomers of any carboranes is far from consideration by IUPAC, Plešek et al. [13] developed a nomenclature based on their experience with chiral carboranes. According to IUPAC, both enantiomers would have to have different locants for substituents because of the rigid clockwise numbering system. Different locant numbers would implicate the pair of positional isomers instead of enantiomers. Plešek et al. suggested to number the enantiomers clockwise and anticlockwise and then designate them  $\sigma$ - and  $\rho$ -, respectively [13, 154].

#### 2.3.3 Physical chemical properties

Generally, the common bond pattern in carboranes is represented by two center two electron bonds, e.g., B-H, C-H, B-B, C-B, and C-C and three center two electron bonds, e.g., B-H-B, C-B-B, C-C-B, rarely C-H-B [155, 156]. The electron pair shared by three atoms led the scientist to designate boron clusters that include carboranes as "electron deficient" structures. However, this term should not be generally used for carboranes since there is no "deficiency" of electron density toward a more stable state, for example, *closo*-1,2-C<sub>2</sub>B<sub>10</sub>H<sub>12</sub> is one of the most thermodynamically stable molecules ever synthesized or discovered [157]. Furthermore, substitution of organic molecules by carboranes can have both an electron withdrawing and an electron donating effect depending on the position of substitution; e.g., the substitution of an organic molecule by bonding to carbon of *closo*-1,2-C<sub>2</sub>B<sub>10</sub>H<sub>12</sub> leads to the electron withdrawing effect, however, the bonding to boron atom results in the electron donating effect of the same cluster [157].

The complete delocalization of the electrons across the 3D cage of carboranes causes 3D aromaticity ("superaromaticity") [158-160]. This phenomenon employs  $\sigma$ -orbitals tangential to the surface of the cage and  $\sigma$ -orbitals directed towards the center of the cage. The three-dimensional aromaticity significantly affects the reactivity of carborane derivatives. The substituents on the carborane cage affect the electron density in a way similar to that in the two-dimensional arene chemistry [157].

Under HPLC and SFC conditions, the compounds always possess negative charges due to the strong acidity of their conjugated acids, for example, H(CHB<sub>11</sub>Cl<sub>11</sub>) (so called "carborane acid") is one of the strongest Brønstad acid ever created [161]. Another important physical chemical property that can be challenging during analysis is the non-traditional solution behavior of anionic carboranes characterized by "superchaotropicity" [162, 163] and "stealth amphiphilicity" [164, 165]. These properties predetermine the anionic species in the formation of pseudo-micelles. The formation of multimolecular

complexes during the analysis can prevent the interactions with the chiral selectors, making anionic carboranes even more challenging analytes.

## 2.3.4 Applications of [Co(C<sub>2</sub>B<sub>9</sub>H<sub>11</sub>)<sub>2</sub>]<sup>-</sup> and *nido*-[7,8-C<sub>2</sub>B<sub>9</sub>H<sub>12</sub>]<sup>-</sup> in medicinal chemistry

The high thermal and chemical stability [166-169] allows *nido*- $[7,8-C_2B_9H_{12}]^-$  and  $[Co(C_2B_9H_{11})_2]^-$  and their derivatives to be used in numerous applications in multiple research areas [1, 148, 151, 170], i.e. medicinal chemistry [2, 171-179], material chemistry [4, 9-11], electrochemistry [12, 180], and analytical chemistry [6, 7].

In medicinal chemistry, the *nido*- $[7,8-C_2B_9H_{12}]^-$  and  $[Co(C_2B_9H_{11})_2]^-$  appear to be an auspicious research topic [2, 3] as they are not a common substrate for the human enzyme system, resistant to breakdown in biological systems, and easily penetrable in cells and tissues. The development of the carborane-based pharmaceuticals can be sorted into three categories according to the incorporation of the carborane ligand into the drug molecule, i.e., (i) substitution of the phenyl ring in the molecule of the known pharmaceuticals, (ii) synthesis of the newly designed carborane analogs of the known drugs, and (iii) conjugation with the bioactive compounds.

#### 2.3.4.1 Nido-[7,8-C<sub>2</sub>B<sub>9</sub>H<sub>12</sub>]<sup>-</sup> in drug design

The first approach was used for the substitution of the phenyl ring of tamoxifen [181] and isoniazid [182] by *nido*- $[7,8-C_2B_9H_{12}]^-$  reaching similar or higher pharmacological activities to the same target as parent organic pharmaceuticals. Increased activity and selectivity towards COX-2 were observed for indomethacin substituted with *nido*- $[7,8-C_2B_9H_{12}]^-$  [183]. The inhibition activity of COX-1/-2 was also observed for the *nido*- $[7,8-C_2B_9H_{12}]^-$  [183]. The inhibition activity of COX-1/-2 was also observed for the *nido*- $[7,8-C_2B_9H_{12}]^-$  analog of mefenamic acid. These values were higher than that of *closo*-1,2-C\_2B\_10H\_{12} analogs of the same compound [184]. In contrast, the activity of *nido*- $[7,8-C_2B_9H_{12}]^-$  based potential antimalarials was found lower compared to *closo*-1,2-C\_2B\_10H\_{12} derivatives [185].

The second approach was used for the early investigations of the antimicrobial activity of nido-[7,8-C<sub>2</sub>B<sub>9</sub>H<sub>12</sub>]<sup>-</sup> derivatives substituted with alkyl chain (C<sub>5</sub> to C<sub>17</sub>) or *closo*-1,2-C<sub>2</sub>B<sub>10</sub>H<sub>12</sub> [186], antituberculotic activity of thymine modified with one or two *nido*-[7,8-C<sub>2</sub>B<sub>9</sub>H<sub>12</sub>]<sup>-</sup>[187], and one 2'-deoxyadenosin derivative as an inhibitor of the platelet

function [188]. Recently, *nido*- $[7,8-C_2B_9H_{12}]^-$  derivatives substituted with sulfonamide have been studied as promising inhibitors of carbonic anhydrase IX for cancer treatment [189]. None of the compounds mentioned in this paragraph were enantioseparated, not even on analytical scale. Therefore, no activity of single enantiomers was tested.

Recently, *nido*- $[7,8-C_2B_9H_{12}]^-$  has been conjugated with bioactive compounds, for example, *nido*- $[7,8-C_2B_9H_{12}]^-$  derivatives coupled with adenine have been found to possess antiviral activity against the acyclovir-resistant strain of herpes simplex virus type I, and moderate activity against influenza viruses A and B [190]. Although the conjugates were confirmed as racemic mixtures by the chiral HPLC method using coated cellulose *tris*(3,5-dimethylphenylcarbamate) in NPLC [191], antiviral activities were carried out only for racemic mixtures.

The interest in using *nido*- $[7,8-C_2B_9H_{12}]^-$  as a part of bioactive compounds resulted in the synthesis and subsequent preparative HPLC isolation of enantiomerically pure amino acids based on *nido*-[7,8-C<sub>2</sub>B<sub>9</sub>H<sub>12</sub>]<sup>-</sup> [192]. The pioneering work was followed by the synthesis of 17 amino acids conjugated with *nido*-[7,8-C<sub>2</sub>B<sub>9</sub>H<sub>12</sub>]<sup>-</sup>. In this work, two racemates of methionine and phenylalanine derivatives, either protected or the unprotected by *tert*-butyloxycarbonyl, racemate of the proline derivative protected by tert-butyloxycarbonyl, and racemate of unprotected tryptophan derivative were enantioseparated using chiral NPLC with amylose and cellulose tris(3,5dimethylphenylcarbamate) [193]. It should be noted that these chiral separations of the racemic mixtures resulted in two peaks. However, the molecule of nido-[7,8-C<sub>2</sub>B<sub>9</sub>H<sub>12</sub>]<sup>-</sup> based amino acids always possess at least one common stereogenic center additively to the chiral center caused by the *nido*- $[7,8-C_2B_9H_{12}]^-$  itself. It would be expected to have two pairs of enantiomers for all described compounds and possibly three pairs of enantiomers for hydroxyproline, isoleucine, and threonine. Therefore, more research on the chirality of *nido*- $[7,8-C_2B_9H_{12}]^-$  based amino acids is required to better understand the complexity of this auspicious research area. The enormous potential of nido-[7,8- $C_2B_9H_{12}$  based amino acids lies in the synthesis of enantiopure peptides and proteins derivatized with boron clusters. However, if this intriguing vision is possible, will be seen in the future.

#### 2.3.4.2 $[Co(C_2B_9H_{11})_2]^{-}$ in drug design

The derivatives of  $[Co(C_2B_9H_{11})_2]^-$  are larger molecules compared to a phenyl ring; therefore, rather newly designed pharmaceuticals have been developed. In this way, alkoxy derivatives of  $[3,3]{-}Co(1,2-C_2B_9H_{11})_2$  with the antibacterial activity against methicillin-resistant Staphylococcus aureus were prepared [194]. The antimicrobial activity of alkoxy and alkylamino derivatives of  $[3,3]{-}Co(1,2-C_2B_9H_{11})_2$  was also observed against *Pseudomonas aeruginosa* ( $IC_{50}$  = less than 100 µmol/L) and *Yersinia* enterocolitica ( $IC_{50}$  = less than 10 µmol/L) [195]. The antimicrobial activity of sodium salts of alkoxy derivative of [3,3]-Co(1,2-C<sub>2</sub>B<sub>9</sub>H<sub>11</sub>)<sub>2</sub>, that is [3,3]-Co(8-H<sub>3</sub>CH<sub>2</sub>CO-(CH<sub>2</sub>CH<sub>2</sub>O)<sub>2</sub>-1,2-C<sub>2</sub>B<sub>9</sub>H<sub>10</sub>)(1',2'-C<sub>2</sub>B<sub>9</sub>H<sub>11</sub>)], was found to be higher against *Streptococcus* pyogenes and Escherichia Coli than the commercially available broad-spectrum antibiotic thiamphenicol [196]. The same compound also had an antimicrobial activity against methicillin-resistant Staphylococcus aureus, multiresistant Pseudomonas aeruginosa, and Candida spp. [173, 196]. Furthermore, diethylene glycol Nalkylammonium derivatives of  $[Co(C_2B_9H_{11})_2]^-$  were found to have antibacterial and antifungal activity [197]. The most active compound in this study was a non-alkylated ammonium derivative with the MIC<sub>80</sub> lower than 12 µmol/L for *Staphylococcus aureus*, Staphylococcus epidermidis, Enterococcus faecalis, and Trichosporon cutaneum. Recently, a complex study on the antimicrobial and antifungal activity, water solubility, and membrane permeability of  $[Co(C_2B_9H_{11})_2]^-$  derivatives in vitro confirmed the antimicrobial activity against multi-resistant strains of Candida albicans, gram-negative (Escherichia coli, Pseudomonas aeruginosa), and gram-positive (Enterococcus faecalis, Staphylococcus aureus) bacteria [198]. The authors of this study understand that antimicrobial effects determined in vitro must be confirmed in vivo to further continue in a pursuit for the  $[Co(C_2B_9H_{11})_2]^-$  based antibiotics. More recently, a study has been published describing the enhancement of the antimicrobial activity of vancomycin and tetracycline against Staphylococcus epidermidis in the presence of sodium salt of  $[Co(C_2B_9H_{11})_2]$  [199]. In this study, the mechanism of the better antimicrobial effect was identified as cell envelope disruption.

The 2'-deoxyadenosine modified with  $[3,3]{-}Co(1,2-C_2B_9H_{11})_2$  was tested as potential anticoagulant. The inhibition of platelet aggregation was found comparable to *nido*-[7,8-

 $C_2B_9H_{12}]^{-}$  but also lower than adenine, 2-deoxyadenin, and significantly lower than *closo*- $[C_2B_{10}H_{12}]$  derivatives [188]. Other nucleosides decorated with  $[Co(C_2B_9H_{11})_2]^{-}$  were tested for antiviral activity; however, 5-iodo-2'-deoxyuridine substituted with  $[Co(C_2B_9H_{11})_2]^{-}$  has not resulted in an antiviral activity below cytotoxic concentrations [200]. In contrast, an antiretroviral activity, i.e. HIV-1, HIV-2, of  $[Co(C_2B_9H_{11})_2]^{-}$  derivatives were expressed as inhibition constants and IC<sub>50</sub> as low as 2.2 nmol/L and 0.25 µmol/L, respectively [201]. The activity of  $[Co(C_2B_9H_{11})_2]^{-}$ based HIV-protease inhibitors was further studied on the panel of HIV-protease mutants and compared to the commercially available treatment against HIV, revealing a lower resistance of the enzyme toward  $[Co(C_2B_9H_{11})_2]^{-}$ based HIV-protease inhibitors [202, 203]. Apart from potential antibiotic, antifungal, or antiviral treatment,  $[Co(C_2B_9H_{11})_2]^{-}$  substituted with sulfonamides have been intensively studied as the inhibitors of cancer-associated carbonic anhydrase IX *in vitro* [204] with approximately 50 times lower inhibition constants compared to *nido*-[7,8-C\_2B\_9H\_{12}]^{-} and showed a significant anticancer effect in mouse models *in vivo* [166].

Conjugates of the  $[Co(C_2B_9H_{11})_2]^-$  ion with naphthylimide resulted in a possible new lead structures for anthelmintics, since activities comparable with leading drugs on the market mitonafide and mebendazole were observed [205]. The authors also discuss the potential antitumor activity due to the high cytotoxicity against the HT-29 cell line [205]. The potential for antitumor activity was also tested for new conjugates of  $[Co(C_2B_9H_{11})_2]^-$  and cholesterol in glioblastoma U-87 MG cells and human embryo fibroblasts FECH-15 [206]. The lower cell viability was found at a lower concentration compared to cisplatin and the negative control (1% DMSO). Cancer therapy was also investigated for the conjugates of chlorin and  $[Co(C_2B_9H_{11})_2]^-$  [207]. The conjugates [205-207] could be used in the future for direct antitumor therapy together with boron neutron capture therapy to achieve the double punch effect.

#### 2.3.4.3 Boron neutron capture therapy

Boron neutron capture therapy (BNCT) is the radiation technique for cancer treatment based on the nuclear capture of thermal neutrons by the <sup>10</sup>B core and subsequent fission reactions. The products of these reactions are high energy alpha particles and recoiling <sup>7</sup>Li nuclei [208]. The ideal state is when boron is administered to a patient and then

selectively introduced only to the cancer cells that are destroyed by the alfa particles with short half-life formed *in situ*. Multiple clinical studies of BNCT-treated cancer were carried out, i.e., glioblastoma, primary and recurrent head and neck cancer, melanoma, lung cancer, liver metastases of colorectal adenocarcinoma, and extramammary Paget's disease [208, 209]. The current problems of BNCT are low selectivity of boron delivery agents for cancer cells, type of delivery mode, irradiation depth of the neutron beam, and expensive neutron generating reactor [209]. All of these issues need to be resolved to make BNCT an effective tool against various types of cancer. Here, the development in the field of BNCT agents, i.e.,  $[3,3'-Co(1,2-C_2B_9H_{11})_2]^-$  and *nido*-[7,8-C\_2B\_9H\_{12}]^-, will be shortly addressed.

Clinically tested "classical" organic BNCT agents, i.e., *para*-boron-phenylalanine and *para*-boron-phenylalanine-fructose, have a disadvantage in a very low boron load, that is, one boron atom per molecule. In contrast, sodium borocaptate (Na<sub>2</sub>B<sub>12</sub>H<sub>11</sub>SH) has a high boron load with 12 boron atoms in the molecule, but its selectivity toward cancer cells is still not high enough. Therefore, other boron cluster molecules are being investigated in BNCT with the promise of a higher boron load and a higher selectivity toward cancer cells. Recently,  $[Co(C_2B_9H_{11})_2]$ Na has been reported as a candidate for the BNCT agent due to its low toxicity and its high uptake by relevant cancer cells [178]. Interestingly, authors claim that  $[Co(C_2B_9H_{11})_2]$ Na does not have to be synthesized from isotopically pure <sup>10</sup>B due to the high boron load that in average provides 3.6 of this isotope per molecule. Similarly, conjugates of [3,3'-Co(1,2-C\_2B\_9H\_{11})\_2]^- and cholesterol [206] or chlorin [207] were proposed as promising BNCT agents.

#### 2.3.5 Other Applications of *nido*- $[7,8-C_2B_9H_{12}]^-$ and $[Co(C_2B_9H_{11})_2]^-$

The *nido*- $[7,8-C_2B_9H_{11}]^{2-}$  ligands, its protonated form *nido*- $[7,8-C_2B_9H_{11}]^{1-}$  and their derivatives have also been investigated as modifiers to nanostructured materials and nanovehicles for drug delivery [9, 11]. The  $[Co(C_2B_9H_{11})_2]^-$  and its derivatives [151] have been recently studied as radionuclide extraction agents [10], as a modulators of intermolecular interactions between peptides/proteins [177], a potential fluorescent agents for a cell tracking [167], additives to conducting polymers [210], and switchable luminescent materials [211]. Modified  $[Co(C_2B_9H_{11})_2]^-$  and *nido*- $[7,8-C_2B_9H_{12}]^-$  have found application in metal-containing DNA labelling [212]. Recently, the derivatives of

 $[Co(C_2B_9H_{11})_2]^-$  have been shown to form strong interactions with hydrophobic surfaces and pockets in host molecules such as cyclodextrins [162, 163, 213] and proteins [2, 166, 179, 214]. This research can aid in the elucidation of the chiral recognition mechanism and partly chromatographic behavior of  $[Co(C_2B_9H_{11})_2]^-$  and *nido*-[7,8-C\_2B\_9H\_{12}]^derivatives on cyclodextrin-based and protein-based CSP. The elucidation of interactions with proteins can be also used for the understanding of the fate and the mechanism of action of the  $[Co(C_2B_9H_{11})_2]^-$  or *nido*-[7,8-C\_2B\_9H\_{12}]^- based drugs in human body.

#### 2.3.6 Relevance of chirality for *nido*-[7,8-C<sub>2</sub>B<sub>9</sub>H<sub>12</sub>]<sup>1-</sup> and [Co(C<sub>2</sub>B<sub>9</sub>H<sub>11</sub>)<sub>2</sub>]<sup>-</sup>

Due to the growing number of racemic *nido*- $[7,8-C_2B_9H_{12}]^-$  and  $[Co(C_2B_9H_{11})_2]^-$  derivatives proposed and synthesized in recent literature, the aspect of chirality should be investigated in all mentioned research areas including drug discovery, pharmaceutical analysis, different properties of enantiopure materials (polymers, catalysts), enantioselective electrodes, and chiral selectors. Primarily, medicinal chemistry is the research area where the investigation of chirality of *nido*- $[7,8-C_2B_9H_{12}]^-$  and  $[Co(C_2B_9H_{11})_2]^-$  is of the utmost importance. Although the racemic mixtures of some novel compounds, e.g., isoniazid [182], showed high pharmacological activity towards its targets and relatively low toxicity, no investigation was carried out for the individual enantiomers. The possibility of distinct properties resulting from different space configurations of enantiomers is not limited only to pharmaceutical research and can be applied to all the fields of science mentioned above.

The "underdevelopment" of the  $[Co(C_2B_9H_{11})_2]^-$  and *nido*- $[7,8-C_2B_9H_{12}]^-$  chirality research could be explained in part by insufficient awareness of the chirality of these species and insufficient analytical methods for their chiral separation and isolation. Therefore, the future development in this area is clearly dependent on the analytical and preparative methods available for the chiral separation and/or isolation of enantiomers. The mechanistic studies of the interactions of the chiral selectors with boron clusters must be also carried out to derive at least rules of thumb for the choice of the chiral selector. Recent studies on the interactions of cyclodextrins and  $[Co(C_2B_9H_{11})_2]^-$  derivatives [162, 163, 213] could help to provide a basis for understanding the chiral selectors for the compounds of interest have been reported so far. We believe that once the chirality of  $[Co(C_2B_9H_{11})_2]^-$  and *nido*- $[7,8-C_2B_9H_{12}]^-$  is properly investigated, these compounds will certainly parallel chiral platforms that attained more attention in organometallic and organic chiral chemistry, i.e., ferrocene and BINOL.

#### 2.3.7 Chirality of *nido*-[7,8-C<sub>2</sub>B<sub>9</sub>H<sub>12</sub>]<sup>-</sup> and [Co(C<sub>2</sub>B<sub>9</sub>H<sub>11</sub>)<sub>2</sub>]<sup>-</sup> derivatives

Generally, the prochirality of boron clusters is induced when three terminal hydrogen atoms are replaced by two identical and one different univalent substituent, by substituting the skeletal borons by heteroatoms, and by combining these approaches at minimally three vertices [13]. This could also be applied for *nido*- $[7,8-C_2B_9H_{12}]^-$  derivatives where the skeletal substitution of two -BH for two -CH units and one substitution in the cage result in prochiral species. The chirality of the derivatives of *nido*- $[7,8-C_2B_9H_{12}]^-$  is determined by the asymmetry caused by the introduction of the appropriate substitution with two identical groups, and disubstitution with two different groups lead to 4, 21, and 55 prochiral positional isomers, respectively [13]. In contrast, the chirality of the bridged  $[3,3'-Co(1,2-C_2B_9H_{11})_2]^-$  is caused by the mutual helical arrangement of the *nido*- $[7,8-C_2B_9H_{12}]^-$  ligands (**Figure 13**).

The theoretical predictions of chirality of the boron cluster compounds were confirmed by the measurements of the absolute configuration of (+) enantiomer  $\sigma$ (+)-BrB<sub>10</sub>H<sub>11</sub>[S(CH<sub>3</sub>)<sub>2</sub>]<sub>2</sub> by X-ray crystallography in 1983 [215]. Similarly, the determination of the absolute configuration of metallacarborane [6,6'- $\mu$ -(CH<sub>3</sub>)<sub>2</sub>P-(1,7-C<sub>2</sub>B<sub>9</sub>H<sub>10</sub>)<sub>2</sub>-2-Co] followed in 15 years [216] proving the chirality of these species.

# **2.3.8** Chiral isolations and separations of *nido*-[7,8-C<sub>2</sub>B<sub>9</sub>H<sub>12</sub>]<sup>-</sup> and [Co(C<sub>2</sub>B<sub>9</sub>H<sub>11</sub>)<sub>2</sub>]<sup>-</sup> derivatives

Two different approaches were used to achieve the isolation of neutral mixed sandwich 4-MeS-3-C<sub>5</sub>H<sub>5</sub>-1,2-C<sub>2</sub>CoB<sub>9</sub>H<sub>10</sub> and anionic *nido*-[7,8-C<sub>2</sub>B<sub>9</sub>H<sub>12</sub>]<sup>-</sup> enantiomers, i.e., cocrystallization with chiral amine and chromatographic techniques. Probably, the first cocrystallization of *nido*-[7,8-C<sub>2</sub>B<sub>9</sub>H<sub>12</sub>]<sup>-</sup> with chiral amine dates back in 1968 when the *d*-N,N,N-trimethyl- $\alpha$ -phenylethylammonium iodide was used to distinguish (+/-)-(3)-1phenyl-1,2-dicarbadodecahydroundecaborate(-1), (+/-)-(3)-1-phenyl-1,7-dicarbadodeca-



**Figure 13** Illustration of the chirality of nido- $[7,8-C_2B_9H_{12}]^{2-}$  and cobalt bis(dicarbollide) derivatives. Reprinted with permission from [120]. Copyright (2022) American Chemical Society.

hydroundeca-borate(-1), and (+/-)-(3)-1-phenyl-2-methyl-1,2-dicarbadodecahydro-unde caborate(-1) [217]. The characterization of the enantiomeric purity was done by measuring the optical rotation. In 1992, the (-)-N,N,N-trimethyl- $\alpha$ -phenylethylammonium salt was also used for the isolation of *nido*-[7,8-C<sub>2</sub>B<sub>9</sub>H<sub>12</sub>]<sup>-</sup> enantiomers, i.e., (-) 9-CH<sub>3</sub>S-7,8-C<sub>2</sub>B<sub>9</sub>H<sub>11</sub>, with an enantiomeric excess approximately 32 % [218]. This compound was further methylated or complexed with CoCl<sub>2</sub> and C<sub>3</sub>H<sub>5</sub><sup>-</sup> in concentrated ethanolic hydroxide solutions to give (-)-9-Me<sub>2</sub>S-7,8-C<sub>2</sub>B<sub>9</sub>H<sub>11</sub> and (+)-4-CH<sub>3</sub>S-3-C<sub>5</sub>H<sub>5</sub>-1,2-C<sub>2</sub>CoB<sub>9</sub>H<sub>10</sub>, respectively, with similar enantiomeric excesses to the parent compound. All optically active compounds were characterized using circular dichroism. The authors claim that this was the first well-characterized optically active deltahedral sandwich complex since the enantiomers of rhodacarborane complexes published elsewhere [219] were not adequately characterized. The chiral separation of neutral 4-CH<sub>3</sub>S-3-C<sub>5</sub>H<sub>5</sub>-1,2-C<sub>2</sub>CoB<sub>9</sub>H<sub>10</sub> and zwitterionic derivatives of *nido*- $[7,8-C_2B_9H_{12}]^-$  was first reported in liquid chromatography on native  $\beta$ -cyclodextrin based columns [220]. The derivatives of  $[6,6]{-}Co(1,7-C_2B_9H_{11})_2$  were enantioseparated next year with the majority of zwitterionic species and two anionic compounds [221], i.e., [6,6'-µ-S(1,7-C<sub>2</sub>B<sub>9</sub>H<sub>10</sub>)<sub>2</sub>-2-Co]Cs and [6,6'-µ-O(1,7-C<sub>2</sub>B<sub>9</sub>H<sub>10</sub>)<sub>2</sub>-2-Co]<sup>-</sup>, on native  $\beta$ -cyclodextrin-based CSP directly bonded to the silica gel. Interestingly,  $[6,6'-\mu-MeO(1,7-C_2B_9H_{10})_2-2-C_0]^-$  was assumed to be created during the chromatographic analysis of zwitterionic 6,6'-µ-MeO(1,7-C<sub>2</sub>B<sub>9</sub>H<sub>10</sub>)<sub>2</sub>-2-Co. Other zwitterionic derivatives of  $[3,3]{-Co(1,2-C_2B_9H_{11})_2}$ , i.e.,  $8,4'-\mu$ -H<sub>2</sub>N-commo-(1,2-C2B9H10)2-3-Co and 8,4'-µ-Me2N-commo-(1,2-C2B9H10)2-3-Co [221] and [6,6'-Co(1,7- $[6,6'-\mu-(CH_3)_2P-(1,7-(C_2B_9H_{10})_2)-2-Co]$  $C_2B_9H_{11})_2^{-}$ i.e., [216] were also enantioseparated on native  $\beta$ -cyclodextrin-based CSP directly bonded to the silica gel. These prospecting investigations of chiral separations of derivatives of  $[Co(C_2B_9H_{11})_2]^{-1}$ and *nido*-[7,8-C<sub>2</sub>B<sub>9</sub>H<sub>12</sub>]<sup>-</sup> in liquid chromatography were reviewed by Horáková et al. [222]. All these works were carried out on the columns containing  $\beta$ -cyclodextrin as CSP and are characterized by the inability to separate anions except for two species. However, the early investigations of Plešek [221, 223], Grüner, and Plzák [224] defined a solid basis for the upcoming investigations in this field.

The first insight into the chiral separations of zwitterionic and challenging anionic  $[Co(C_2B_9H_{11})_2]^-$  and *nido*- $[7,8-C_2B_9H_{12}]^-$  derivatives on polysaccharide-based columns was carried out in 2014 [225]. The enantiomers of zwitterionic compounds of both classes were separated with high selectivity. Authors also claimed that two anionic  $[3,3]^-Co(1,2-C_2B_9H_{11})_2]^-$  derivatives were separated, however, the shown chromatogram of compound  $[8,8]^-\mu$ -S<sub>2</sub>-Co(1,2-C<sub>2</sub>B<sub>9</sub>H<sub>10</sub>)<sub>2</sub>]Cs depicts two peaks with areas ratio clearly not 50:50 (Chromatogram (f) in Figure 3 in [225]). Therefore, the successful chiral separation of this compound is questionable. The second anion was separated with resolution 0.41 under only one chromatographic condition and the chromatogram of this separation was not shown. This is unfortunate since this anion is known to form at least three isomers that are difficult to separate and are all chiral (not published results by our group). Anionic *nido*- $[7,8-C_2B_9H_{12}]^-$  derivatives were not chirally discriminated in this study. All chiral separations on cyclodextrin-based and polysaccharide-based columns until 2014 are summarized in Figure 14.



Zwitterionic nido-7,8-C<sub>2</sub>B<sub>9</sub>H<sub>12</sub>(1-) derivatives

Figure 14 Chiral separations of *nido*-[7,8-C<sub>2</sub>B<sub>9</sub>H<sub>12</sub>]<sup>-</sup> and [Co(C<sub>2</sub>B<sub>9</sub>H<sub>11</sub>)<sub>2</sub>]<sup>-</sup> derivatives in HPLC until 2014.

Briefly, eleven, four, and one anionic derivatives of *nido*-[7,8-C<sub>2</sub>B<sub>9</sub>H<sub>12</sub>]<sup>-</sup>, [3,3'-Co(1,2-C<sub>2</sub>B<sub>9</sub>H<sub>11</sub>)<sub>2</sub>]<sup>-</sup>, and [6,6'-Co(1,7-C<sub>2</sub>B<sub>9</sub>H<sub>11</sub>)<sub>2</sub>]<sup>-</sup>, respectively, were enantioseparated in CE [226-230] (Figure 15). Generally, the separations were carried out on polyacrylamide-coated capillaries with a background electrolyte composing of borate buffer at pH 9, organic modifier, and native  $\beta$ -cyclodextrin for [3,3'-Co(1,2-C<sub>2</sub>B<sub>9</sub>H<sub>11</sub>)<sub>2</sub>]<sup>-</sup> or [6,6'-Co(1,7-C<sub>2</sub>B<sub>9</sub>H<sub>11</sub>)<sub>2</sub>]<sup>-</sup> derivatives and native  $\alpha$ -cyclodextrin for *nido*-[7,8-C<sub>2</sub>B<sub>9</sub>H<sub>12</sub>]<sup>-</sup> derivatives. Although the selectivity of the separation was usually high, the resolution of some enantiomers was below 1.5 especially due to the significant tailing of the peaks. Nevertheless, at least some of the developed CE methods are sufficient at least for the assessment of the enantiopurity for certain anionic compounds; however, they cannot be used for the separation of zwitterions and neutral compounds and cannot be effectively employed for the isolation of enantiomers.



**Figure 15** Chiral separations of *nido*- $[7,8-C_2B_9H_{12}]^-$  and  $[Co(C_2B_9H_{11})_2]^-$  derivatives in CE by 2022.

### **3** Aims of the dissertation

The main aim of this dissertation is to present a comprehensive picture of the chromatographic behavior and chiral separations of  $nido-[7,8-C_2B_9H_{12}]^-$  and  $[Co(C_2B_9H_{11})_2]^-$  derivatives by chromatographic techniques in relation to their previously unsuccessful enantioseparations. We also intend to elucidate the discrepancy between the successful chiral separations of anionic  $nido-[7,8-C_2B_9H_{12}]^-$  derivatives in CE and the unsuccessful enantioseparations in HPLC. The next objective of our work is to suggest the strategies and workflows for the chiral separations of anionic and zwitterionic  $nido-[7,8-C_2B_9H_{12}]^-$  and  $[Co(C_2B_9H_{11})_2]^-$  derivatives in RPLC and SFC.

#### 4 Commentary on the published articles

Chiral separations of zwitterionic  $[Co(C_2B_9H_{11})_2]^-$  and *nido*- $[7,8-C_2B_9H_{12}]^-$  were previously investigated in HPLC to some extent [216, 220-222, 225]. Nevertheless, challenging anionic  $[Co(C_2B_9H_{11})_2]^-$  derivatives were enantioseparated presumably in four cases as discussed before (**see page 48**) and anionic *nido*- $[7,8-C_2B_9H_{12}]^-$  were not chirally discriminated in HPLC at all. Therefore, our research was devoted to identifying the reason for unsuccessful chiral separations of anionic species and finding chromatographic conditions for their enantioseparations in HPLC and SFC. Together with anionic analytes, zwitterions and one neutral mixed sandwich were also analyzed to compare and further widen the portfolio of available methods for chiral separation of these species (for the structures and references to the syntheses of the compounds provided by Dr. Grüner and his co-workers see **Attachement 1**).

#### 4.1 Chiral separations of *nido*-[7,8-C<sub>2</sub>B<sub>9</sub>H<sub>12</sub>]<sup>-</sup> derivatives

The chiral separations of *nido*- $[7,8-C_2B_9H_{12}]^-$  derivatives proved to be challenging in chromatographic techniques owing to the small size of the molecule resulting in fewer interactions with chiral selectors. Chiral separations of anionic species are even more challenging than enantioseparations of zwitterions due to the permanent negative charge that can interact with negatively charged reactive silanol groups resulting in charge exclusion.

Originally, no retention was observed between anionic *nido*- $[7,8-C_2B_9H_{12}]^-$  derivatives in reversed phase achiral systems using mobile phase MeOH-water [231]. These observations were confirmed in our work on type A silica C18 column (**Figure S1 in** [232]). We found that the retention of the anions is possible by introducing K<sup>+</sup> counterions to the mobile phase. The retention of the *nido*- $[7,8-C_2B_9H_{12}]^-$  derivatives was clearly dependent on K<sup>+</sup> cations and the effects of anionic co-ions on retention are negligible. The rising concentration of K<sup>+</sup> in the mobile phase has resulted in prolonged retention due to the suppression of the ionic diffusion layer, formation of ion-pairs and partially by salting-out effect [232]. The involvement of negatively charged reactive silanol groups is

further confirmed by at least some retention of *nido*- $[7,8-C_2B_9H_{12}]^-$  derivatives in mobile phase acidified with 0.1% trifluoroacetic acid (**Figure S1 in [232]**).

Enantiomers of *nido*-[7,8-C<sub>2</sub>B<sub>9</sub>H<sub>12</sub>]<sup>-</sup> derivatives were previously discriminated in CE using native  $\alpha$ - [227] and  $\beta$ -cyclodextrins [222, 228]. However, despite the separations in CE and the observed chromatographic behavior of nido-[7,8-C<sub>2</sub>B<sub>9</sub>H<sub>12</sub>]<sup>-</sup> derivatives in achiral systems, no elution of these species was previously observed on native β-cyclodextrin CSP in mobile phase containing MeOH-water and ACN-water. Hence, our investigations aimed to elucidate the cause of the excessive retention. The experiments were carried out primarily on commercially available chromatographic columns containing native β-cyclodextrin and heptakis(6-bromo-6-deoxy)-βcyclodextrin, i.e., ChiraDex $\mathbb{R}$  (250 × 4.0 mm; particle size 5 µm) from Merck and YMC CHIRAL CD BR (250  $\times$  4.6 mm; particle size 5 µm) from YMC, respectively [232]. The starting mobile phase composition on column ChiraDex® was chosen based on the CE background electrolyte [226], i.e., MeOH-MES/Tris buffer (pH 7; 20 mmol/L) (90:10, v/v). Under these conditions, the elution and chiral separation of [7-CH<sub>3</sub>-7,8-nido- $C_2B_9H_{11}$  was observed but the retention time was over 120 minutes. To shorten the retention time, MeOH was substituted with ACN or THF. Although a substantial reduction of retention was observed, the chiral separation was lost. However, the addition of ACN to MeOH in ratio 1:3 (v/v) was found as a reasonable trade-off for reducing the retention with only a minor loss of selectivity and resolution.

After the first successful chiral separation of anionic *nido*- $[7,8-C_2B_9H_{12}]^-$  derivative, we thoroughly studied their extensive retention on ChiraDex®. The most probable cause was the strong ionic interaction with positively charged cationic metal impurities in the silica gel chromatographic support [233-235]. We investigated three different ways how to disrupt these unwanted achiral ionic interactions: (i) increasing the ionic strength of the mobile phase, (ii) decreasing pH of the mobile phase, (iii) addition of the chelating agent.

The increase of the concentration of sodium cations in mobile phase from 5 mml/L to 50 mmol/L resulted in decrease of retention factor from around 50 to 10 (Figure 16). The effect of pH was tested in range 5.8 to 7.4 using phosphate buffer. The substantial change in retention was observed. Considering that the analytes have a permanent negative charge, and the pH of buffer was adjusted by mixing different proportions of

Na<sub>2</sub>HPO<sub>4</sub> and NaH<sub>2</sub>PO<sub>4</sub>; the change in retention was correlated rather to change in Na<sup>+</sup> concentration than to change in pH. The effect of counter-ions on the enantioseparation



**Figure 16** The effect of the concentration of sodium ions on the retention factor of two *nido*-7,8-dicarbaundecaborate derivatives. The abbreviation Me stands for methyl. Reprinted with permission from [232]. Copyright (2021) Elsevier.

of anionic *nido*- $[7,8-C_2B_9H_{12}]^-$  derivatives is further confirmed by testing Na<sup>+</sup>, Tris, and morpholine. A tight ion-pair is assumed to be formed between anionic analytes and cationic counter-ions. It applies that the bigger the counter-ion, the higher retention and usually also enantioresolution (**Figure 17**). A breakthrough was achieved with the addition of chelating agent, i.e., 1.25 mmol/L disodium edetate. The chelating agent reduces the retention times of studied anionic *nido*- $[7,8-C_2B_9H_{12}]^-$  derivatives due to the



**Figure 17** The effect of the type of the counter-ion on the retention factor of the first eluted enantiomer (A) and the enantioresolution (B) of anionic *nido*-7,8-dicarbaundecaborate derivatives. The abbreviation Me stands for methyl. Reprinted with permission from [232]. Copyright (2021) Elsevier.

blockage of cationic metal impurities in silica gel while preserving the resolution of enantiomers. The effect of the chelating agent on the retention of studied compounds is shown in **Figure 18**.



**Figure 18** The effect of the mobile phase containing NaCl (red color) and Na<sub>2</sub>EDTA (blue trace) on the retention factor of the first eluted enantiomer measured on the column ChiraDex®. The asterisks mark the retention factors higher than 30. The abbreviation Me stands for methyl.

By reducing of unwanted achiral interactions with a chelating agent, the chiral separations of two anionic *nido*- $[7,8-C_2B_9H_{12}]^-$  derivatives were achieved on ChiraDex® within 35 minutes; however, we have not observed chiral separation of other two anionic analytes. Transfer of the knowledge gained on ChiraDex® to column YMC CHIRAL CD BR resulted in chiral separations of all four anionic *nido*- $[7,8-C_2B_9H_{12}]^-$  derivatives. The chiral separations with the highest resolution are depicted in **Figure 19**.



**Figure 19** Chiral separations of four anionic *nido*-7,8-dicarbaundecaborate derivatives on column YMC  $\beta$ -CD BR with the composition of the mobile phase MeOH-ACN-Na<sub>2</sub>EDTA (1.25 mmol/L) (75:5:20, v/v/v) for [5-Br-7,8-*nido*-C<sub>2</sub>B<sub>9</sub>H<sub>11</sub>]Cs and [7-Me-7,8-*nido*-C<sub>2</sub>B<sub>9</sub>H<sub>11</sub>]Cs and MeOH-ACN-Na<sub>2</sub>EDTA (1.25 mmol/L) (65:15:20, v/v/v) for [9-NCS-7,8-*nido*-C<sub>2</sub>B<sub>9</sub>H<sub>11</sub>]Cs and [9-MeS-7,8-*nido*-C<sub>2</sub>B<sub>9</sub>H<sub>11</sub>]Cs. The enantiomers are marked with asterisks. The abbreviation Me stands for methyl. Reprinted and adjusted with permission from [232]. Copyright (2021) Elsevier.

Furthermore, unwanted achiral interactions were not observed for the zwitterionic *nido*- $[7,8-C_2B_9H_{12}]^-$  derivatives. Their chromatographic behavior is affected by the inherent intramolecular compensation of the negative charge with the positively charged functional group giving zero net charge of the molecule. Thus, chiral separations of zwitterionic *nido*- $[7,8-C_2B_9H_{12}]^-$  derivatives were achieved more often. These molecules were also baseline separated on amylose *tris*(3,5-dimethylphenylcarbamate) in RPLC in 30 minutes (**Figure 17**) [236] and in SFC in less than one minute (**Figure 18**) [120].

Recently, separations of anionic *nido*- $[7,8-C_2B_9H_{12}]^-$  derivatives has been achieved using CSP with 2-hydroxypropyl- $\beta$ -cyclodextrin bonded to silica SPP (CD Shell-RSP) [237]. In this study, the anions showed a similar chromatographic behavior as on ChiraDex®

and YMC CHIRAL CD BR [232], i.e., the increase in ionic strength resulted in the shorter retention time, same as in **Figure 16**. The partial chiral separations of three anionic *nido*- $[7,8-C_2B_9H_{12}]^-$  derivatives were achieved in shorter time, lower selectivity, and lower resolution compared to YMC CHIRAL CD BR [237]. Moreover, the partial chiral separations of zwitterionic *nido*- $[7,8-C_2B_9H_{12}]^-$  compounds on TAG Shell CSP (teicoplanin aglycone bonded to SPP of silica) were also achieved. All chiral separations of zwitterions on SPP based CSP are accomplished in shorter analysis time than in our previous work on polysaccharide-based columns [236]. However, only partial resolution of enantiomers was achieved contrary to the baseline separations on polysaccharide-based columns (**Table 3 in [237**]).

It should be noted that enantioseparations are usually difficult to predict. Therefore, in addition to abovementioned  $\beta$ -cyclodextrin based columns, cellulose and amylose *tris*(3,5-dimethylphenylcarbamate) [236], cellulose *tris*(3,5-dichlorophenylcarbamate) [236], and TAG Shell CSP [237]; plethora of other CSP were tested by our group with no success including brominated  $\alpha$ - and  $\gamma$ -cyclodextrin, native  $\alpha$ -cyclodextrin, O-9-(tert-butylcarbamoyl) quinidine,  $\alpha$ -1-acidic glycoprotein, and teicoplanin. In addition, commercially available CSP immobilized onto SPP silica from AZYP [72] were tested with no successful chiral separation, i.e., TeicoShell (teicoplanin based CSP), VancoShell (vancomycin based CSP), NicoShell (modified macrocyclic glycopeptide based CSP), QShell (quinine based CSP), MaltoShell (derivatized maltodextrin based CSP), LariheShell-P (isopropyl cyclofructan-6 based CSP), and LariheShell-RN (R-naphtylethyl cyclofructan-6 based CSP) [237].

#### 4.2 Chiral separations of [Co(C<sub>2</sub>B<sub>9</sub>H<sub>11</sub>)<sub>2</sub>]<sup>-</sup>

#### 4.2.1 Cyclodextrins

The detailed investigations in [232] revealed that anionic sulfur bridged  $[Co(C_2B_9H_{11})_2]^-$ , i.e.,  $[6,6'-\mu$ -S-(1,7-C<sub>2</sub>B<sub>9</sub>H<sub>10</sub>)<sub>2</sub>-2,2'-Co]Cs, is separated with the high resolution on the column ChiraDex® in conditions MeOH-NaCl (50 mmol/L) and the same analyte is not separated on bromated YMC CHIRAL CD BR under any chromatographic conditions. Due to the previously mentioned findings that the chromatographic behavior of anionic sulfur bridged  $[Co(C_2B_9H_{11})_2]^-$  is predominantly

dependent on counter-ion concentration (in this case Na<sup>+</sup>) (**Figure 4 in [232]**), NaCl was substituted with NaClO<sub>4</sub> to avoid potential corrosive properties of NaCl. Further modifications of the method included the replacement of ChiraDex® for another native  $\beta$ -CD column ReproSil Chiral-Beta-CD (250 × 4.6 mm; particle size 5 µm) leading to the chiral separations of the series of oxygen-bridged [Co(C<sub>2</sub>B<sub>9</sub>H<sub>11</sub>)<sub>2</sub>]<sup>-</sup> derivatives [238]. In this study, the CYCLOBOND<sup>TM</sup> I 2000 column with native  $\beta$ -cyclodextrin and CYCLOBOND<sup>TM</sup> I 2000-Acetyl column with acetylated- $\beta$ -cyclodextrin were also tested. It was found that five mono-substituted compounds were enantioseparated on CYCLOBOND<sup>TM</sup> I 2000 (Rs ≤ 1) and four di-substituted analytes with Rs > 2.5 on the ReproSil Chiral-Beta-CD CSP. Column CYCLOBOND<sup>TM</sup> I 2000-Acetyl enabled only partial separation of four mono- and one di-substituted analytes (Rs < 1).

Furthermore, we carried out the investigations of chiral separability of neutral 4-CH<sub>3</sub>S-3-C<sub>5</sub>H<sub>5</sub>-Co-(1,2-C<sub>2</sub>B<sub>9</sub>H<sub>10</sub>), zwitterionic, and anionic  $[Co(C_2B_9H_{11})_2]^-$  derivatives on the commercially available CSP based on silica SPP in HPLC. The CD Shell-RSP was identified as the only column capable of enantioseparating all the classes of tested  $[Co(C_2B_9H_{11})_2]^-$  derivatives. Enantiomers of dihydroxyalkyl derivatives of cobalt bis(dicarbollide), oxygen bridged hydroxyalkyl derivatives, and bisphenylene bridged derivative were separated in less than 5 minutes with resolution higher than 1.8 (**Figure 20**). These results were compared with our previous work. It was found out that CD Shell-RSP column can to some extent compete with the chiral separations on polysaccharide-based columns in SFC (**Table 3 in [237**]). Therefore, CD Shell-RSP column in common HPLC system can be used as an alternative to SFC for the enantioseparations of the mentioned classes of boron clusters reaching similar separation times and resolution.

#### 4.2.2 Polysaccharides

The decision of using polysaccharide-based chiral selectors came logically based on their versatility, availability, and especially higher loadability compared to cyclodextrin-based columns. The latter property will be essential in future during the transfer of the methods from analytical to semi-preparative/preparative scale. Previously, the chiral screening of  $[Co(C_2B_9H_{11})_2]^-$  derivatives was carried out on polysaccharide-based columns in NPLC and POM [225], without any mention of the applicability of RPLC or SFC.



ANIONS



min.

min.

Figure 20 Chiral separations of racemic [6,6'-µ-S-(1,7-C<sub>2</sub>B<sub>9</sub>H<sub>10</sub>)<sub>2</sub>-2,2'-Co]Cs (A 1); [1-(HOC<sub>2</sub>H<sub>4</sub>)-Co(1,2-C<sub>2</sub>B<sub>9</sub>H<sub>10</sub>)<sub>2</sub>][(CH<sub>3</sub>)<sub>3</sub>NH] (**A** 3); [1-(HOC<sub>3</sub>H<sub>6</sub>)-Co(1,2-C<sub>2</sub>B<sub>9</sub>H<sub>10</sub>)<sub>2</sub>][(CH<sub>3</sub>)<sub>3</sub>NH] (**A** 4); [1,1'-(HOCH<sub>2</sub>)<sub>2</sub>-Co(1,2- $C_{2B_{9}H_{10}}[(CH_{3})_{3}NH]$  (A 5); [1,1'-(HOC2H4)2-Co(1,2-C<sub>2</sub>B<sub>9</sub>H<sub>10</sub>)<sub>2</sub>][(CH<sub>3</sub>)<sub>3</sub>NH] (A 6); [8,4',8',4- $\mu$ bis(C<sub>6</sub>H<sub>4</sub>)<sub>2</sub>-Co(1,2-C<sub>2</sub>B<sub>9</sub>H<sub>10</sub>)<sub>2</sub>]Na (A 7); [1-(HOC<sub>3</sub>H<sub>6</sub>)-8,8'- $\mu$ -O-Co(1,2-C<sub>2</sub>B<sub>9</sub>H<sub>10</sub>)<sub>2</sub>][(CH<sub>3</sub>)<sub>3</sub>NH] (A 8); [1,1'-(HOC<sub>3</sub>H<sub>6</sub>)<sub>2</sub>-8,8'-µ-O-Co(1,2-C<sub>2</sub>B<sub>9</sub>H<sub>10</sub>)<sub>2</sub>][(CH<sub>3</sub>)<sub>3</sub>NH] (A 9);  $[1-(H_2NC_2H_4)_2-Co(1,2-C_2B_9H_{10})_2]$ [(CH<sub>3</sub>)<sub>4</sub>N] (A 11); 4,8'-µ-NH<sub>2</sub>-Co(1,2-C<sub>2</sub>B<sub>9</sub>H<sub>10</sub>)<sub>2</sub> (**ZW 2**); 6,6'-µ-(CH<sub>3</sub>)S-Co(1,2-C<sub>2</sub>B<sub>9</sub>H<sub>10</sub>)<sub>2</sub> (**ZW 3**); 6,6'μ-(C<sub>3</sub>H<sub>5</sub>)S-Co(1,2-C<sub>2</sub>B<sub>9</sub>H<sub>10</sub>)<sub>2</sub> (**ZW** 4); 5-CH<sub>3</sub>-11-(CH<sub>3</sub>)<sub>2</sub>S-7,8-*nido*-C<sub>2</sub>B<sub>9</sub>H<sub>11</sub> (**ZW** 5); 7-C<sub>6</sub>H<sub>5</sub>-9-(CH<sub>3</sub>)<sub>2</sub>S-7,8-nido-C<sub>2</sub>B<sub>9</sub>H<sub>11</sub> (**ZW 6**); 9-(CH<sub>3</sub>)<sub>2</sub>S-7,8-nido-C<sub>2</sub>B<sub>9</sub>H<sub>11</sub> (**ZW 8**); and 4-CH<sub>3</sub>S-3-C<sub>5</sub>H<sub>5</sub>-Co-(1,2-C<sub>2</sub>B<sub>9</sub>H<sub>10</sub>) (N 1). All separations were carried out in RPLC on CD Shell-RSP column. The only exception is analyte A 11 separated with the highest resolution on VancoShell column. The zwitterionic *nido*-[7,8-C<sub>2</sub>B<sub>9</sub>H<sub>12</sub>] derivatives are included in the figure for comparison. Reprinted with permission from [236]. Copyright (2021) Elsevier. For further information see ref. [236].

min.

The chromatographic behavior of the anionic analytes on the Lux® Cellulose 1 (cellulose tris(3,5-dimethylphenylcarbamate)) in simple water-organic mobile phase copied observations on  $\beta$ -cyclodextrin based columns, that is, interactions of the anionic analytes with cationic metal impurities representing strong adsorption sites. As for the β-cyclodextrin based columns, the addition of Na<sub>2</sub>EDTA or competing counter-ion resulted in the significant reduction of retention and chiral separations (Figure 1 in [236]). Opposite chromatographic behavior of anionic analytes was observed on Lux® Amylose 1 (amylose tris(3,5-dimethylphenylcarbamate)) in the water-organic modifier mobile phase, i.e., the anions were eluted near the dead volume of the column. We assume that in this case, the helical structure of amylose hinders the contact of the anions with the silica chromatographic support and they are not retained on the inherently chargeneutral amylose tris(3,5-dimethylphenylcarbamate). The addition of a counter-ion prolonged the retention due to the formation of a neutral ion-pair. This phenomenon is the most significant when triethylamine was present in the mobile phase (Figure 2 in [236]). The increase in retention with the addition of counter-ion was also investigated on Lux® Cellulose i-5 (cellulose tris(3,5-dichlorophenylcarbamate (Figure 3 in [236]). It was found that the retention was affected in the same manner as on Lux® Cellulose 1. Our findings indicate that the chromatographic behavior of the anions is strongly associated with the type of polysaccharide.

The RPLC conditions for the isocratic chiral screening on polysaccharide-based columns were derived from enantioseparations on  $\beta$ -cyclodextrin based columns, i.e., MeOH or ACN-NaClO<sub>4</sub> (50 mmol/L). The screening in RPLC revealed that anionic compounds are separated in a greater number with ACN as the organic modifier on cellulose-based columns. In contrast, all zwitterionic and neutral compounds in the study were separated with ACN on amylose *tris*(3,5-dimethylphenylcarbamate).

During the optimization, the effects of the type and concentration of additives, temperature, and flow rate were tested. The highest resolution of the anions was usually reached in sodium perchlorate except for CSP with immobilized cellulose tris(3,5-dichlorophenylcarbamate) where the highest resolution was reached using triethylamine acetate. As a result, the recommendations (**Figure 21**) were given for the development of the chiral method. The chiral separations of eight of the ten anionic deri-



Figure 21 The recommended method development workflow for chiral separations of the anionic bis(dicarbollide) derivatives and zwitterionic bis(dicarbollide) and dicarbanido-undecaborane derivatives on the studied cellulose- and amylose-based chiral selectors. Acronyms DM and DC stand for 3,5-dimethylphenylcarbamate and 3,5dichlorophenylcarbamate. Reprinted with permission from [236]. Copyright (2021) Elsevier.

vatives of  $[Co(C_2B_9H_{11})_2]^-$  were achieved with four species separated at the baseline. All four zwitterions and one neutral compound were readily separated at the baseline without the need of additives in the mobile phase (Figure 22).

ANIONS





Figure 22 Chiral separations of racemic  $[6,6'-\mu$ -S- $(1,7-C_2B_9H_{10})_2-2,2'-C_0]C_5$  (A 1);  $[1-(HOC_2H_4)-C_0(1,2-C_2H_4)$  $C_2B_9H_{10}_2[(CH_3)_3NH]$  (A 3); [1-(HOC\_3H\_6)-Co(1,2-C\_2B\_9H\_{10})\_2][(CH\_3)\_3NH] (A 4); [1,1'-(HOC\_2H\_4)\_2-Co(1,2-C\_2B\_9H\_{10})\_2][(CH\_3)\_3NH]  $C_{2}B_{9}H_{10}{}_{2}[(CH_{3})_{3}NH] (A 6); [8,4',8',4-\mu-bis(C_{6}H_{4})_{2}-Co(1,2-C_{2}B_{9}H_{10})_{2}]Na (A 7); [1-(HOC_{3}H_{6})-8,8'-\mu-O-Co(1,2-C_{2}B_{9}H_{10})_{2}]Na (A 7); [1-(HOC_{3}H_{10})-8,8'-\mu-O-Co(1,2-C_{2}B_{9}H_{10})_{2}]Na (A 7); [1-(HOC_{3}H_{10})-8,8'-\mu-O-Co(1,2-C_{2}B_{9}H_{10})_{2}]Na (A 7); [1-(HOC_{3}H_{10})-8,8'-\mu-O-Co(1,2-C_{2}B_{10})]Na (A 7); [1-(HOC_{3}H_{10})-8,8'-\mu-O-Co(1,2-C_{2}B_{10})_{2}]Na (A 7); [1-(HOC_{3}H_{10})-8,8'-\mu-O-Co(1,2-C_{2}B_{10})_{2}]Na (A 7); [1-(HOC_{3}H_{10})-8,8'-\mu-O-Co(1,2-C_{2}B_{10})_{2}]Na (A 7); [1-(HOC_{3}H_{10})-8,8'-\mu-O-Co$ C2B9H10)2][(CH3)4N] (A 11); 6,6'-µ-(CH3OCOCH2)S-Co(1,2-C2B9H10)2 (ZW 1); 4,8'-µ-NH2-Co(1,2-C2B9H10)2 (ZW 2); 6,6'-µ-(CH<sub>3</sub>)S-Co(1,2-C<sub>2</sub>B<sub>9</sub>H<sub>10</sub>)<sub>2</sub> (ZW 3); 6,6'-µ-(C<sub>3</sub>H<sub>5</sub>)S-Co(1,2-C<sub>2</sub>B<sub>9</sub>H<sub>10</sub>)<sub>2</sub> (ZW 4); 5-CH<sub>3</sub>-11-(CH<sub>3</sub>)<sub>2</sub>S-7,8nido-C2B9H11 (**ZW 5**); 7-C6H5-9-(CH3)2S-7,8-nido-C2B9H11 (**ZW 6**); 7-C6H5-11-(CH3)2S-7,8-nido-C2B9H11 (**ZW 7**); and 4-CH<sub>3</sub>S-3-C<sub>5</sub>H<sub>5</sub>-Co-(1,2-C<sub>2</sub>B<sub>9</sub>H<sub>10</sub>) (N 1) in RPLC on polysaccharide-based columns. The zwitterionic nido-[7,8- $C_2B_9H_{12}$  derivatives are included in the figure for comparison. Reprinted with permission from [236]. Copyright (2021) Elsevier. For further information see ref. [236].

To cover all commonly used separation techniques for enantiomers, SFC was employed with a vision of fast separations of all compounds under study. Although the scientific article [120] includes only columns based on polysaccharides, the experiments were carried out employing  $\alpha$ -,  $\beta$ -,  $\gamma$ -cyclodextrin-, teicoplanin-, teicoplanin aglycon-, and quininine/quinidine-based CSP. Polysaccharide-based CSP vancomycin-, outperformed other CSP in terms of enantioselectivity, resolution, and number of separated compounds. Thus, chiral separations using nine polysaccharide-based CSP were thoroughly investigated. Chiral screening in SFC started with the fast gradient method. All tested compounds except for  $[8,8'-\mu-S_2-Co(1,2-C_2B_9H_{10})_2]$ Cs were at least partially enantioseparated during gradient screening (Figure 23). Subsequently, the gradient separations were transferred to the isocratic elution mode; and the optimization of organic modifier, the type and concentration of additives, temperature, and the flow rate were carried out. The addition of ACN, 3 or 5% of water, or a different type of an amine to the co-solvent was identified as the key tools for achieving the baseline chiral separations.

The effect of the ratios of ACN and MeOH or 2-propanol (1:0, 3:1, 1:1, 1:3, 0:1, v/v) on the chiral separation of the studied compounds was further studied. The characteristic Ushaped curves were observed for the retention factors as the function of ratios of ACN to MeOH or 2-propanol (**Figure 4 in [120]**). Although, the selectivity is usually the highest in MeOH or 2-propanol, the resolution in ACN-MeOH (2-propanol) (1:1, 3:1, v/v) mixtures is similar due to the positive effect of the ACN on the peak shape of the tested compounds. We elucidate this behavior by the different amount of adsorbed ACN and MeOH/2-propanol on the surface of CSP in their respective ratios and by different interactions offered in alcohols and ACN. The distinct amount and ratios of adsorbed organic solvents can lead to the changes of the polarity and three-dimensional structure of the polysaccharide selectors. Another explanation could be the continual change of the chiral recognition mechanism from  $\pi$ - $\pi$  interactions driven separations in pure MeOH/2-propanol to hydrogen bonding in pure ACN. The anionic analytes may be also



**Figure 23** Heat map of the resolution achieved during the screening of polysaccharide-based chiral columns in SFC. Racemic compounds under investigation were [6,6'-µ-S-(1,7-C<sub>2</sub>B<sub>9</sub>H<sub>10</sub>)<sub>2</sub>-2,2'-Co]Cs (**A** 1), [1-(HOCH<sub>2</sub>)-Co(1,2-C<sub>2</sub>B<sub>9</sub>H<sub>10</sub>)<sub>2</sub>][(CH<sub>3</sub>)<sub>3</sub>NH] (**A** 2), [1-(HOC<sub>2</sub>H<sub>4</sub>)-Co(1,2-C<sub>2</sub>B<sub>9</sub>H<sub>10</sub>)<sub>2</sub>][(CH<sub>3</sub>)<sub>3</sub>NH] (**A** 3); [1-(HOC<sub>3</sub>H<sub>6</sub>)-Co(1,2-C<sub>2</sub>B<sub>9</sub>H<sub>10</sub>)<sub>2</sub>][(CH<sub>3</sub>)<sub>3</sub>NH] (**A** 4); [1,1'-(HOCH<sub>2</sub>)<sub>2</sub>-Co(1,2-C<sub>2</sub>B<sub>9</sub>H<sub>10</sub>)<sub>2</sub>][(CH<sub>3</sub>)<sub>3</sub>NH] (**A** 6), [8,4',8',4-µ-bis(C<sub>6</sub>H<sub>4</sub>)<sub>2</sub>-Co(1,2-C<sub>2</sub>B<sub>9</sub>H<sub>10</sub>)<sub>2</sub>]Na (**A** 7), [1-(HOC<sub>3</sub>H<sub>6</sub>)-8,8'-µ-O-Co(1,2-C<sub>2</sub>B<sub>9</sub>H<sub>10</sub>)<sub>2</sub>][(CH<sub>3</sub>)<sub>3</sub>NH] (**A** 8), [1,1'-(HOC<sub>3</sub>H<sub>6</sub>)<sub>2</sub>-8,8'-µ-O-Co(1,2-C<sub>2</sub>B<sub>9</sub>H<sub>10</sub>)<sub>2</sub>][(CH<sub>3</sub>)<sub>3</sub>NH] (**A** 9); [8,8'-µ-S<sub>2</sub>-Co(1,2-C<sub>2</sub>B<sub>9</sub>H<sub>10</sub>)<sub>2</sub>]C (**A** 10); [1-(H<sub>2</sub>C<sub>2</sub>H<sub>4</sub>)<sub>2</sub>-Co(1,2-C<sub>2</sub>B<sub>9</sub>H<sub>10</sub>)<sub>2</sub>][(CH<sub>3</sub>)<sub>4</sub>NI] (**A** 11), 4-CH<sub>3</sub>S-3-C<sub>5</sub>H<sub>5</sub>-Co-(1,2-C<sub>2</sub>B<sub>9</sub>H<sub>10</sub>) (**N** 1); 6,6'-µ-(CH<sub>3</sub>OCOCH<sub>2</sub>)S-Co(1,2-C<sub>2</sub>B<sub>9</sub>H<sub>10</sub>)<sub>2</sub>]C (**ZW** 1), 4,8'-µ-NH<sub>2</sub>-Co(1,2-C<sub>2</sub>B<sub>9</sub>H<sub>10</sub>)<sub>2</sub> (**ZW** 2), 6,6'-µ-(CH<sub>3</sub>)S-Co(1,2-C<sub>2</sub>B<sub>9</sub>H<sub>10</sub>)<sub>2</sub> (**ZW** 3), 6,6'-µ-(CH<sub>3</sub>)S-Co(1,2-C<sub>2</sub>B<sub>9</sub>H<sub>10</sub>)<sub>2</sub> (**ZW** 4); 5-CH<sub>3</sub>-11-(CH<sub>3</sub>)<sub>2</sub>S-7,8-*nido*-C<sub>2</sub>B<sub>9</sub>H<sub>11</sub> (**ZW** 5); 7-C<sub>6</sub>H<sub>5</sub>-9-(CH<sub>3</sub>)<sub>2</sub>S-7,8-*nido*-C<sub>2</sub>B<sub>9</sub>H<sub>11</sub> (**ZW** 7), and 9-(CH<sub>3</sub>)<sub>2</sub>S-7,8-*nido*-C<sub>2</sub>B<sub>9</sub>H<sub>11</sub> (**ZW** 8) Reprinted with permission from [120]. Copyright (2022) American Chemical Society. For further information see ref. [120].

affected by the ability of ACN to reduce ionic interactions as was described earlier in HPLC [232]. Based on these findings, the recommendations for the chiral method development in SFC were given (**Figure 24**). In addition, baseline chiral separations of 15 out of 16  $[Co(C_2B_9H_{11})_2]^-$  derivatives were achieved. All zwitterions were separated at baseline in one minute. On the contrary, the challenging anionic species were separated at baseline in ten minutes (**Figure 25**).



**Figure 24** The diagram of the method development for chiral separations of anionic and zwitterionic boron clusters derivatives. Reprinted with permission from [120]. Copyright (2022) American Chemical Society. For further information see ref. [120].

#### **4.2.3 Other Chiral Stationary Phases**

Besides the cyclodextrin-based and polysaccharide-based CSP, chiral separations of  $[1-(H_2NC_2H_4)-Co(1,2-C_2B_9H_{10})_2]^-$  possessing primary amino group were studied on the VancoShell and LarihcShell-P CSP. It should be noted that no other compound was separated on the two columns. A presence of 0.1% (v/v) trifluoroacetic acid in the mobile phase containing 0.1% (w/v) ammonium trifluoroacetate is identified as the critical parameter for decreasing retention factor and increasing separation efficiency while maintaining the resolution and selectivity on VancoShell CSP (Figure 3 in [237]). In case

#### ANIONS



Figure 25 Chiral separations of racemic  $[6,6'-\mu$ -S- $(1,7-C_2B_9H_{10})_2-2,2'$ -Co]Cs (A 1);  $[1-(HOCH_2)-Co(1,2-C_2B_9H_{10})_2][(CH_3)_3NH]$  (A 2);  $[1-(HOC_2H_4)-Co(1,2-C_2B_9H_{10})_2][(CH_3)_3NH]$  (A 3);  $[1-(HOC_3H_6)-Co(1,2-C_2B_9H_{10})_2][(CH_3)_3NH]$  (A 4);  $[1,1'-(HOCH_2)_2-Co(1,2-C_2B_9H_{10})_2][(CH_3)_3NH]$  (A 5);  $[1,1'-(HOC_2H_4)_2-Co(1,2-C_2B_9H_{10})_2][(CH_3)_3NH]$  (A 5);  $[1,1'-(HOC_2H_4)_2-Co(1,2-C_2B_9H_{10})_2][(CH_3)_3NH]$  (A 7);  $[1-(HOC_3H_6)-8,8'-\mu-O-Co(1,2-C_2B_9H_{10})_2][(CH_3)_3NH]$  (A 8);  $[1,1'-(HOC_3H_6)_2-8,8'-\mu-O-Co(1,2-C_2B_9H_{10})_2][(CH_3)_3NH]$  (A 9);  $[1-(H_2NC_2H_4)_2-Co(1,2-C_2B_9H_{10})_2][(CH_3)_4N]$  (A 11);  $6,6'-\mu-(CH_3OCOCH_2)S-Co(1,2-C_2B_9H_{10})_2][(CH_3)_4N]$  (A 11);  $6,6'-\mu-(CH_3OCOCH_2)S-Co(1,2-C_2B_9H_{10})_2][(CH_3)_4N]$  (ZW 1);  $4,8'-\mu-NH_2-Co(1,2-C_2B_9H_{10})_2][(CH_3)_4N]$  (A 11);  $6,6'-\mu-(CH_3OCOCH_2)S-Co(1,2-C_2B_9H_{10})_2$  (ZW 1);  $4,8'-\mu-NH_2-Co(1,2-C_2B_9H_{10})_2$  (ZW 2);  $6,6'-\mu-(CH_3)S-Co(1,2-C_2B_9H_{10})_2$  (ZW 3);  $6,6'-\mu-(C_3H_5)S-Co(1,2-C_2B_9H_{10})_2$  (ZW 4);  $5-CH_3-11-(CH_3)_2S-7,8-nido-C_2B_9H_{11}$  (ZW 5);  $7-C_6H_5-9-(CH_3)_2S-7,8-nido-C_2B_9H_{11}$  (ZW 6);  $7-C_6H_5-11-(CH_3)_2S-7,8-nido-C_2B_9H_{11}$  (ZW 7);  $9-(CH_3)_2S-7,8-nido-C_2B_9H_{11}$  (ZW 8); and  $4-CH_3S-3-C_5H_5-Co-(1,2-C_2B_9H_{10})$  (N 1) in SFC on polysaccharide-based columns. The zwitterionic *nido*-[ $7,8-C_2B_9H_{12}$ ]<sup>-</sup> derivatives are included in the figure for comparison. Reprinted with permission from [120]. Copyright (2022) American Chemical Society. For further information see ref. [120].

of LarihcShell-P column, the different MeOH - ACN ratios (**Figure S4 in [237]**) and acetic acid (v/v) – triethylamine (v/v) ratios (**Figure S5 in [237]**) were tested. It was found that the  $[1-(H_2NC_2H_4)-Co(1,2-C_2B_9H_{10})_2]^-$  was separated only in the mixtures of MeOH - ACN reaching the highest resolution in ratio 40:60 (v/v). The similar rule applies for the ratio of acetic acid and triethyl amine reaching the highest resolution in ratios 0.3-0.02 (v/v) and 0.3-0.2 (v/v). The result of these investigations is the baseline separation of  $[1-(H_2NC_2H_4)-Co(1,2-C_2B_9H_{10})_2]^-$  on VancoShell column in 3 minutes. The analysis time of the optimized chiral separation on LarihcShell-P column was two times faster, but the maximum resolution (1.23) was insufficient for baseline separation.

#### The contribution results to current state of knowledge

Our work introduced a palette of methods for the chiral separations of especially anionic as well as zwitterionic *nido*- $[7,8-C_2B_9H_{12}]^-$  and  $[Co(C_2B_9H_{11})_2]^-$  derivatives. Although the enantioseparations of zwitterions were achieved previously, the SFC methods developed herein outperforms available methods by the means of separation time. All zwitterions were separated in less than one minute. Despite the ultra-fast chiral separations of zwitterions, the essential contribution of this work lies in the first chiral separations of anionic *nido*- $[7,8-C_2B_9H_{12}]^-$  in HPLC [232] and anionic unbridged C-substituted derivatives of  $[3,3'-Co(1,2-C_2B_9H_{11})_2]^-$  derivatives in HPLC [236, 237] and SFC [120]. For clarity, **Figure 26** illustrates the novelty of our work in the context with previous chiral separations of anionic analytes by chromatographic techniques.



Figure 26 The HPLC/SFC chiral separations of anionic compounds obtained during the dissertation (red color) in the context with previously achieved chiral separations (blue color). Note that all compounds falling in blue columns were also separated in this dissertation in shorter time and with enhanced resolution.

#### 5 Conclusions

Our work enabled first chiral separations of anionic *nido*-[7,8-C<sub>2</sub>B<sub>9</sub>H<sub>12</sub>]<sup>-</sup> derivatives in HPLC. We elucidated up to now unsuccessful chiral separations by either the strong ionic interactions with positively charged metal impurities located on the surface of silica chromatographic support or repulsive interactions of these species with deprotonated silanols. All the negative effects of these achiral interactions were solved by adding counter-ions to the mobile phase or by adding a chelating agent (Na<sub>2</sub>EDTA) to the mobile phase. As a result, anionic *nido*-[7,8-C<sub>2</sub>B<sub>9</sub>H<sub>12</sub>]<sup>-</sup> derivatives were successfully separated on the bromated  $\beta$ -cyclodextrin-based CSP in HPLC. In contrast, zwitterionic *nido*-[7,8-C<sub>2</sub>B<sub>9</sub>H<sub>12</sub>]<sup>-</sup> derivatives did not suffer from deteriorative achiral interactions and were enantioseparated on amylose *tris*(3,5-dimethylphenylcarbamate) in RPLC and SFC and on 2-hydroxypropyl- $\beta$ -cyclodextrin bonded to silica SPP in RPLC.

Furthermore, the series of oxygen-bridged  $[Co(C_2B_9H_{11})_2]^-$  derivatives were enantioseparated in RPLC using native β-cyclodextrin-based CSP. The panel of distinct derivatives of bridged or unbridged anionic/zwitterionic  $[Co(C_2B_9H_{11})_2]^-$  derivatives was chirally discriminated on polysaccharide-based columns in RPLC and SFC. The judgement on which technique is more suitable for chiral separations of investigated compounds is ambiguous due to the significant bias arising from different chemistries and dimensions of the used CSP. Rather than comparing the suitability of the two techniques, the comparison of the available methods for chiral separations of investigated species is more appropriate. Generally, available SFC methods employing polysaccharide-based columns for the zwitterionic and anionic  $[Co(C_2B_9H_{11})_2]^-$  and zwitterionic *nido*-[7,8-C<sub>2</sub>B<sub>9</sub>H<sub>12</sub>]<sup>-</sup> derivatives prevail over methods in RPLC. On the contrary, RPLC using native β-cyclodextrin is the method of choice for chiral separations of anionic  $nido-[7, 8-C_2B_9H_{12}]^{-1}$ derivatives. Moreover, RPLC employing 2-hydroxypropyl-β-cyclodextrin immobilized on silica SPP can be used as an alternative to SFC for fast enantioseparations of dihydroxyalkyl-, oxygen bridged hydroxyalkyl-, and bisphenylene bridged derivatives of  $[Co(C_2B_9H_{11})_2]^-$ , and structurally related compounds.

Regarding the potential use of  $[Co(C_2B_9H_{11})_2]^-$  and *nido*- $[7,8-C_2B_9H_{12}]^-$  derivatives in medicinal chemistry, the results of this work are the basis for the chiral separations on a

semipreparative scale, for the control of enantiomeric purity, and for the development of required bioanalytical methods. The chiral separation methods developed in the dissertation will be employed to confirm the chirality of newly synthesized compounds and converted to a preparative scale for the isolation of pure enantiomers. Subsequently, synthesis of enantiomerically pure materials with different chiroptical properties compared to racemic materials can be carried out.

Moreover, the availability of methods for enantioseparations of nido-[7,8-C<sub>2</sub>B<sub>9</sub>H<sub>12</sub>]<sup>-</sup> ions and [Co(C<sub>2</sub>B<sub>9</sub>H<sub>11</sub>)<sub>2</sub>]<sup>-</sup> derivatives opens the door to investigate the impact of their chirality in other branches of science, e.g., preparation of enantioselective catalysts, chiral selectors, enantioselective electrodes, and supramolecular chemistry, where the potential of enantiopure compounds has not been investigated yet.

### 6 List of Publications Included in the Dissertation

 Horáček O., Papajová-Janetková M., Grüner B., Lochman L., Štěrbová-Kovaříková P., Vespalec R., Kučera R. The first chiral HPLC separation of dicarba-nido-undecarborate anions and their chromatographic behavior. *Talanta*. 2021; 222: 121652. (IF2021: 6.556, Q1; AIS2021: 0.765, Q1)

<u>Author's contribution</u>: investigation, data curation, methodology, writing original draft and editing, visualization.

El Anwar S., Pazderová L., Bavol D., Bakardjiev M., Ruzickova Z., Horáček O., Fojt L., Kucera R., Gruner B. Structurally rigidified cobalt bis(dicarbollide) derivatives, a chiral platform for labelling of biomolecules and new materials. *Chemical Communications*. 2022; 58: 2572–2575. (IF2022: 4.9, Q2; AIS2022: 1.031, Q2)

<u>Author's contribution</u>: investigation – HPLC chiral separations of oxygenbridged cobalt bis(dicarbollide) derivatives, data curation, writing the analytical part, visualization.

 Horáček O., Marvalová J., Štilcová K., Holub J., Grüner B., Kučera R. Reversed-phase chromatography as an effective tool for the chiral separation of anionic and zwitterionic carboranes using polysaccharide-based chiral selectors. *Journal of Chromatography A*. 2022; 1672 : 463051. (IF<sub>2022</sub>: 4.1, Q2; AIS<sub>2022</sub>: 0.553, Q2)

<u>Author's contribution</u>: investigation, data curation, conceptualization, methodology, funding acquisition, writing original draft and editing, visualization.

 Horáček O., Nováková L., Tüzün E., Grüner B., Švec F., Kučera R. Advanced Tool for Chiral Separations of Anionic and Zwitterionic (Metalla)carboranes: Supercritical Fluid Chromatography. *Analytical Chemistry*. 2022; 94: 17551-17558. (IF2022: 7.4, D1; AIS2022: 1.303, Q1)

<u>Author's contribution:</u> investigation, data curation, conceptualization, methodology, writing original draft and editing, visualization.
5) Horáček O., Dhaubhadel U., Holub J., Grüner B., Arstrong D.W., Kučera R. Employment of chiral columns with superficially porous particles in chiral separations of cobalt bis(dicarbollide) and nido-7,8-C<sub>2</sub>B<sub>9</sub>H<sub>12</sub>(1-) derivatives. *Chirality*. <u>https://doi.org/10.1002/chir.23606</u> [published online]. (IF<sub>2022</sub>: 2.0, Q3; AIS<sub>2022</sub>: 0.354, Q3)

<u>Author's contribution</u>: investigation, data curation, conceptualization, methodology, writing original draft and editing, visualization.

*Note:* The quartiles of Impact Factor (IF) and Article Influence Score (AIS) are stated for the category CHEMISTRY, ANALYTICAL in case of Talanta, Analytical Chemistry, Journal of Chroamotgraphy A, and Chirality and for the category CHEMISTRY, INTERDISCIPLINARY in case of Chemical Communications.

# 7 Other Publications Not Included in the Dissertation

 Juhás M., Kučerová M., Horáček O., Janďourek O., Kubíček V., Konečná K., Kučera R., Bárta P., Janoušek J., Paterová P., Kuneš J., Doležal M., Zitko J. N-Pyrazinoyl Substituted Amino Acids as Potential Antimycobacterial Agents-The Synthesis and Biological Evaluation of Enantiomers. *Molecules*. 2020; 25(7): 1-29. (IF<sub>2020</sub>: 4.412, Q2; AIS<sub>2020</sub>: 0.694, Q2)

<u>Author's contribution</u>: investigation – HPLC chiral separations of Npyrazinoyl substituted amino acids, data curation, writing the analytical part, visualization.

2) Horáček O., Portillo A.E., Dhaubhadel U., Sung Y., Readel E.R., Kučera R., Armstrong D.W. Comprehensive chiral GC-MS/MS and LC-MS/MS methods for identification and determination of N-acyl homoserine lactones. *Talanta*. 2023; 253: 123957. (IF2022: 6.1, Q1; AIS2022: 0.793, Q1)

<u>Author's contribution</u>: investigation, data curation, writing original draft and editing, visualization.

3) Portillo A.E., Dhaubhadel U., Horáček O., Sung Y., Armstrong D.W. Investigating chirality in quorum sensing by analysis of Burkholderia cepacia and Vibrio fischeri with comprehensive chiral LC-MS/MS and GC-MS/MS methods. *FEMS Microbiology Letters*. 2023; 370: fnad011. (IF2022: 2.1, Q4; AIS2022: 0.582, Q3)

Author's contribution: investigation, data curation, original draft editing.

 Dhaubhadel U., Portillo A.E., Horáček O., Sung Y., Armstrong D.W. Unusual enantiomeric D,L-N-acyl homoserine lactones in Pectobacterium atrosepticum and Pseudomonas aeruginosa *PLoS ONE*. 2023; 18(3): 1. (IF2022: 3.7, Q2; AIS2022: 0.944, Q2)

Author's contribution: investigation, data curation, original draft editing.

5) Khalikova M., Jireš J., **Horáček O.**, Douša M., Kučera R., Nováková L. What is the role of current mass spectrometryin pharmaceutical analysis? *Mass Spectrometry Reviews*. 2023; : 1-50. (**IF**2022: 6.6, D1; AIS2022: 1.862, Q1)

<u>Author's contribution</u>: writing (sections: 2.2 MS in Pharmacopoeia 2.5 The role of MS in determination of pharmaceuticals in biological fluids) and editing original draft, proofreading

 Plachká K., Pilařová V., Horáček O., Gazárková T., Kočová Vlčková H., Kučera R., Nováková L. Columns in analytical-scale supercritical fluid chromatography: From traditional to unconventional chemistries. *Journal of Separation Science* (Accepted for Publication). (IF2022: 3.1, Q2; AIS2022: 0.371, Q3)

<u>Author's contribution</u>: comprehensive literature search, writing (section: 3. Chiral stationary phases in SFC) and editing original draft, proofreading

*Note:* The quartiles of Impact Factor (IF) and Article Influence Score (AIS) are stated for the category CHEMISTRY, ANALYTICAL in case of Talanta and Journal of Separation Science; for the category SPECTROSCOPY in case of Mass Spectrometry Reviews; for the category CHEMISTRY, INTERDISCIPLINARY in case of Molecules; for the category MULTIDISCIPLINARY SCIENCES in case of PLoS One; and for the category MICROBIOLOGY in case of FEMS Microbiology Letters.

# 8 Presentation of Results at Conferences

#### 8.1 Oral Presentations

**2023** "Comprehensive chiral GC-MS/MS and LC-MS/MS methods for identification and determination of N-acyl homoserine lactones" presented at 13<sup>th</sup> Postgraduate and Postdoc Conference at Charles University, Faculty of Pharmacy.

**2021** "Enantioseparations of carboranes using chromatographic and electrophoretic techniques" Presented at the 5th STARSS Conference on Separation Science.

**2021** "Chiral separations of dicarba-7,8,-nido-undecaborane and cobalt bis(dicarbollide) derivatives" Presented at the 49th "Conference Synthesis and Analysis of Drugs 2021.

**2021** "Chiral separations of carboranes in supercritical fluid chromatography" Presented at the 8<sup>th</sup> Česká chromatografická škola - HPLC.cz 2021.

**2021** "Chiral separations of boron cluster compounds in SFC" Presented on-line at the 11<sup>th</sup> Postgraduate and Postdoc Conference at Charles University, Faculty of Pharmacy.

**2020** "Analytical study of the influence of experimental conditions on the chiral separation of boron cluster compounds" Presented at the 10<sup>th</sup> Postgraduate and Postdoc Conference at Charles University, Faculty of Pharmacy.

#### 8.2 Poster Presentations

**2023** "The Chiral Separations of Exotic Bioisosteres of Phenyl Ring: *nido*- $[7,8-C_2B_9H_{12}]^-$  and  $[3,3]^-Co(1,2-C_2B_9H_{12})]^{-2}$  Derivatives" presented at HPLC 2023.

**2022** "Comprehensive chiral GC-MS/MS and LC-MS/MS methods for identification and determination of N-acyl homoserine lactones" presented at Chirality 2022.

**2022** "Enantioseparations of cobalt bis(dicarbollide) derivatives in HPLC using chiral columns with superficially porous particles" presented at Chirality 2022.

**2022** "Chiral separations of cobalt bis(dicarbollide) derivatives in supercritical fluid chromatography" presented at HPLC 2022.

### **9** Received Awards

**2023** 13<sup>th</sup> Postgraduate and Postdoc Conference at Charles University, Faculty of Pharmacy – the award of František Švec for the best oral presentation in the section of Pharmaceutical Analysis.

**2023** Grant Agency of Charles University (168120): " Analytical study of the influence of experimental conditions on the chiral separation of boron cluster compounds "

- 1) The best project from section Přírodní vědy Chemie (CH)
- 2) Honorary mention of the President of the Charles University for the outstanding scientific result

**2021** Conference Synthesis and Analysis of Drugs  $2021 - \text{the } 3^{rd}$  place in the competition for the best presentation.

**2021** 11<sup>th</sup> Postgraduate and Postdoc Conference at Charles University (on-line), Faculty of Pharmacy – the award for the best oral presentation in the section of Pharmaceutical Analysis and Bioanalysis.

# **10 Addressed Grants**

#### **10.1 Principal investigator**

**2020–2023** – Grant Agency of Charles University (168120): "Analytical study of the influence of experimental conditions on the chiral separation of boron cluster compounds".

#### 10.2 Member of the research team

**2021–2023** – Specialized Team for Advanced Research on Separation Science (CZ.02.1.01/0.0/0.0/15\_003/0000465): "Expert in supercritical fluid chromatography and capillary electrophoresis ".

# 11 Internships and other professional experience

• 27. 12. 2021–23. 7. 2020 - seven-month internship at Department of Chemistry and Biochemistry, University of Texas at Arlington, United States of America

Supervisor: prof. Daniel W. Armstrong

#### Content of the internship:

- Chiral separations of cobalt bis(dicarbollide) and *nido*-7,8dicarbaundecaborate(1-) derivatives on chiral stationary phases immobilized on superficially porous particles
- Development of comprehensive chiral methods using GC-MS/MS and LC-MS/MS for identification and quantitation of N-acyl homoserine lactones in bacterial media.
- Chairperson of the section Selective separations on the conference HPLC 2022 in San Diego
- **Member** of the Czech Pharmaceutical Society, Section of Pharmaceutical Control and Bioanalytics, 2020-present

### **12 References**

- [1] Grimes, R. N. Introduction and History. In: Grimes, R. N. (Ed.) *Carboranes*. 3 Ed., Academic Press, Amsterdam 2016. ISBN 978-0-12-801894-1
- [2] Lesnikowski, Z. J. Challenges and Opportunities for the Application of Boron Clusters in Drug Design. *J. Med. Chem.*, **2016**, *59*, 7738.
- [3] Issa, F.; Kassiou, M.; Rendina, L. M. Boron in Drug Discovery: Carboranes as Unique Pharmacophores in Biologically Active Compounds. *Chem. Rev.*, **2011**, *111*, 5701-5722.
- [4] Teixidor, F.; Viñas, C.; Planas, J. G.; Romero, I.; Núñez, R. Chapter One -Advances in the catalytic and photocatalytic behavior of carborane derived metal complexes. In: Diéguez, M.; Núñez, R. (Eds.) Advances in Catalysis. 71 Ed., Academic Press, Amsterdam 2022. ISBN 0360-0564
- [5] Gruzdev, D. A.; Telegina, A. A.; Chulakov, E. N.; Levit, G. L.; Krasnov, V. P. (7,8-Dicarba-nido-undecaboran-7-yl)acetic acid: synthesis of individual enantiomers and the first example of the determination of the absolute configuration of chiral monosubstituted nido-carborane. *New J. Chem.*, **2022**, *46*, 17338-17347.
- [6] Sýkora, D.; Řídká, K.; Tesařová, E.; Kaliková, K.; Kaplánek, R.; Král, V. Characterization of novel metallacarborane-based sorbents by linear solvation energy relationships. *J. Chromatogr. A*, **2014**, *1371*, 220-226.
- [7] Sýkora, D.; Vosmanská, M.; Matějka, P.; Král, V. Immobilized metallacarborane as a new type of stationary phase for high performance liquid chromatography. *J. Chromatogr. A*, **2011**, *1218*, 3029-3036.
- [8] Mukherjee, S.; Thilagar, P. Boron clusters in luminescent materials. *Chem. Commun.*, **2016**, *52*, 1070-1093.
- [9] Pathak, K.; Saha, K.; Ghosh, S. Chapter 5 Nanovehicles and boron clusters. In: Zhu, Y. (Ed.) *Fundamentals and Applications of Boron Chemistry*. 2 Ed., Elsevier, Amsterdam 2022. ISBN 978-0-12-822127-3
- [10] Grüner, B.; Rais, J.; Selucký, P.; Lučaníková, M. Recent Progress in Extraction Agents Based on Cobalt Bis(Dicarbollides) for Partitioning of Radionuclides from High-Level Nuclear Waste. In: Hosmane, N. S. (Ed.) Boron Science, New Technologies and Applications. 1 Ed., CRC Press, New York 2012. ISBN 978-0-42-906273-5
- [11] Zhu, Y.; Hosmane Narayan, S. Nanostructured boron compounds for cancer therapy. *Pure Appl. Chem.*, **2018**, *90*, 653-663.
- [12] Stoica, A. I.; Vinas, C.; Teixidor, F. History of Cobaltabis(dicarbollide) in Potentiometry, No Need for Ionophores to Get an Excellent Selectivity. *Molecules*, **2022**, *27*, 8312.
- [13] Plesek, J. The age of chiral deltahedral borane derivatives. *Inorg. Chim. Acta*, **1999**, *289*, 45-50.

- [14] Mori, T. Chiroptical Properties of Symmetric Double, Triple, and Multiple Helicenes. *Chem. Rev.*, **2021**, *121*, 2373-2412.
- [15] Young, B. E.; Kundu, N.; Sczepanski, J. T. Mirror-Image Oligonucleotides: History and Emerging Applications. *Chem. Eur. J.*, **2019**, *25*, 7981-7990.
- [16] Gong, Z. L.; Zhu, X. F.; Zhou, Z. H.; Zhang, S. W.; Yang, D.; Zhao, B.; Zhang, Y. P.; Deng, J. P.; Cheng, Y. X.; Zheng, Y. X.; Zang, S. Q.; Kuang, H.; Duan, P. F.; Yuan, M. J.; Chen, C. F.; Zhao, Y. S.; Zhong, Y. W.; Tang, B. Z.; Liu, M. H. Frontiers in circularly polarized luminescence: molecular design, self-assembly, nanomaterials, and applications. *Sci. China Chem.*, **2021**, *64*, 2060-2104.
- [17] Ma, W.; Xu, L. G.; Wang, L. B.; Xu, C. L.; Kuang, H. Chirality-Based Biosensors. *Adv. Funct. Mater.*, 2019, 29, 1805512.
- [18] Zor, E.; Bingol, H.; Ersoz, M. Chiral sensors. *TrAC, Trends in Anal. Chem.*, **2019**, *121*, 115662.
- [19] Arnaboldi, S. Wireless electrochemical actuation of soft materials towards chiral stimuli. *Chem. Commun.*, **2023**, *59*, 2072-2080.
- [20] Yang, F.; Wang, M.; Zhang, D. Q.; Yang, J.; Zheng, M.; Li, Y. Chirality Pure Carbon Nanotubes: Growth, Sorting, and Characterization. *Chem. Rev.*, **2020**, *120*, 2693-2758.
- [21] Yao, X.; Wang, X. L.; Ding, J. D. Exploration of possible cell chirality using material techniques of surface patterning. *Acta Biomater.*, **2021**, *126*, 92-108.
- [22] Liu, X.; Du, Y. L.; Mourdikoudis, S.; Zheng, G. C.; Wong, K. Y. Chiral Magnetic Oxide Nanomaterials: Magnetism Meets Chirality. *Adv. Opt. Mater.*, 2023, 2202859.
- [23] Brandt, J. R.; Salerno, F.; Fuchter, M. J. The added value of small-molecule chirality in technological applications. *Nat. Rev. Chem.*, **2017**, *1*, 0045.
- [24] Yang, Y.; Rice, B.; Shi, X. Y.; Brandt, J. R.; Da Costa, R. C.; Hedley, G. J.; Smilgies, D. M.; Frost, J. M.; Samuel, I. D. W.; Otero-De-La-Roza, A.; Johnson, E. R.; Jelfs, K. E.; Nelson, J.; Campbell, A. J.; Fuchter, M. J. Emergent Properties of an Organic Semiconductor Driven by its Molecular Chirality. ACS Nano, 2017, 11, 8329-8338.
- [25] Mei, G. J.; Koay, W. L.; Guan, C. Y.; Lu, Y. X. Atropisomers beyond the C-C axial chirality: Advances in catalytic asymmetric synthesis. *Chem*, 2022, *8*, 1855-1893.
- [26] Soai, K.; Kawasaki, T. Asymmetric autocatalysis with amplification of chirality.
  In: Soai, K. (Ed.) *Topics in Current Chemistry-Series Amplification of Chirality*.
  1 Ed., Springer-Verlag Berlin, Berlin 2008. ISBN 978-3-540-77869-1
- [27] Dong, K.; Xu, C.; Ren, J. S.; Qu, X. G. Chiral Nanozymes for Enantioselective Biological Catalysis. *Angew. Chem. Int. Ed.*, **2022**, *61*, e202208757.
- [28] Xu, L.; Wang, X.; Wang, W.; Sun, M.; Choi, W. J.; Kim, J.-Y.; Hao, C.; Li, S.; Qu, A.; Lu, M.; Wu, X.; Colombari, F. M.; Gomes, W. R.; Blanco, A. L.; De Moura, A. F.; Guo, X.; Kuang, H.; Kotov, N. A.; Xu, C. Enantiomer-dependent immunological response to chiral nanoparticles. *Nature*, 2022, 601, 366-373.

- [29] Engel, K. H. Chirality: An Important Phenomenon Regarding Biosynthesis, Perception, and Authenticity of Flavor Compounds. J. Agric. Food Chem., **2020**, *68*, 10265-10274.
- [30] Brooks, W. H.; Guida, W. C.; Daniel, K. G. The Significance of Chirality in Drug Design and Development. *Curr. Top. Med. Chem.*, **2011**, *11*, 760-770.
- [31] Hancu, G.; Modroiu, A. Chiral Switch: Between Therapeutical Benefit and Marketing Strategy. *Pharmaceuticals*, **2022**, *15*, 240.
- [32] Branch, S. K. International Regulation of Chiral Drugs. In: Subramanian, G. (Ed.) Chiral Separation Techniques: A Practical Approach. 2 Ed., Wiley, Weinheim 2001. ISBN 3-527-29875-4
- [33] The History of the Thalidomide Tragedy. <u>https://www.thalidomide-tragedy.com/the-history-of-the-thalidomide-tragedy</u> [accessed August 1, 2023].
- [34] U.S. Food and Drug Administration: Development of New Stereoisomeric Drugs. https://www.fda.gov/regulatory-information/search-fda-guidancedocuments/development-new-stereoisomeric-drugs [accessed August 1, 2023].
- [35] European Medicines Agency: Investigation of chiral active substances (human) -Scientific guideline. <u>https://www.ema.europa.eu/en/investigation-chiral-active-</u> <u>substances-human-scientific-guideline</u> [accessed August 1, 2023].
- [36] Government of Canada: Guidance for Industry: Stereochemical Issues in Chiral Drug Development. <u>https://www.canada.ca/en/health-canada/services/drugshealth-products/drug-products/applications-submissions/guidancedocuments/chemical-entity-products-quality/guidance-industry-stereochemicalissues-chiral-drug-development.html [accessed August 1, 2023].</u>
- [37] European Medicines Agency: ICH Q6A specifications: test procedures and acceptance criteria for new drug substances and new drug products: chemical substances - Scientific guideline. <u>https://www.ema.europa.eu/en/ich-q6a-specifications-test-procedures-acceptance-criteria-new-drug-substances-newdrug-products</u> [accessed August 1, 2023].
- [38] ICH: Quality Guidelines: Q6A: Specifications: Test Procedures and Acceptance Criteria for New Drug Substances and New Drug Products: Chemical Substances: Implementation status. <u>https://www.ich.org/page/quality-guidelines</u> [accessed August 1, 2023].
- [39] Ahuja, S. Chiral Separation Methods for Pharmaceutical and Biotechnological Products, pp. 21-22, 2 Ed., Wiley, Hoboken, New Jersey 2011. ISBN 978-0-470-40691-5
- [40] Miller, L. Preparative enantioseparations using supercritical fluid chromatography. J. Chromatogr. A, 2012, 1250, 250-255.
- [41] Rajendran, A.; Paredes, G.; Mazzotti, M. Simulated moving bed chromatography for the separation of enantiomers. *J. Chromatogr. A*, **2009**, *1216*, 709-738.
- [42] Andersson, S.; Allenmark, S. G. Preparative chiral chromatographic resolution of enantiomers in drug discovery. *J. Biochem. Biophys. Methods*, **2002**, *54*, 11-23.

- [43] Putman, J. I.; Armstrong, D. W. Recent advances in the field of chiral crystallization. *Chirality*, **2022**, *34*, 1338-1354.
- [44] Pirkle, W. H.; House, D. W. Chiral high-performance liquid chromatographic stationary phases. 1. Separation of the enantiomers of sulfoxides, amines, amino acids, alcohols, hydroxy acids, lactones, and mercaptans. *J. Org. Chem.*, **1979**, *44*, 1957-1960.
- [45] Okamoto, Y.; Kawashima, M.; Hatada, K. Useful Chiral Packing Materials for High-Performance Liquid Chromatographic Resolution of Enantiomers: Phenylcarbamates of Polysaccharides Coated on Silica Gel. J. Am. Chem. Soc., 1984, 106, 5357-5359.
- [46] Menges, R. A.; Armstrong, D. W. Chiral Separations Using Native and Functionalized Cyclodextrin-Bonded Stationary Phases in High-Pressure Liquid Chromatography. In: Ahuja, S. (Ed.) Chiral Separations by Liquid Chromatography. 2<sup>nd</sup> Ed., American Chemical Society, Washington, D. C. 1991. ISBN 978-0-84-121327-2
- [47] Hermansson, J. Direct liquid chromatographic resolution of racemic drugs using  $\alpha_1$ -acid glycoprotein as the chiral stationary phase. J. Chromatogr., **1983**, 269, 71-80.
- [48] Rosini, C.; Altemura, P.; Pini, D.; Bertucci, C.; Zullino, G.; Salvadori, P. *Cinchona* alkaloids for preparing new, easily accessible chiral stationary phases:
  II. Resolution of binaphthol derivatives on silica-supported quinine. *J. Chromatogr.*, 1985, 348, 79-87.
- [49] Armstrong, D. W.; Liu, Y. B.; Ekborgott, K. H. A Covalently Bonded Teicoplanin Chiral Stationary Phase for HPLC Enantioseparations. *Chirality*, **1995**, 7, 474-497.
- [50] Chankvetadze, B. Recent trends in preparation, investigation and application of polysaccharide-based chiral stationary phases for separation of enantiomers in high-performance liquid chromatography. *TrAC, Trends Anal. Chem.*, **2020**, *122*, 115709.
- [51] Scriba, G. K. E. Chiral recognition in separation sciences. Part I: Polysaccharide and cyclodextrin selectors. *TrAC, Trends Anal. Chem.*, **2019**, *120*, 115639.
- [52] Haginaka, J. Progress in Chiral Stationary Phases Based on Proteins and Glycoproteins. *Chem. Pharm. Bull.*, **2022**, *70*, 458-468.
- [53] Grybinik, S.; Bosakova, Z. An overview of chiral separations of pharmaceutically active substances by HPLC (2018–2020). *Monatsh. Chem.*, **2021**, *152*, 1033-1043.
- [54] Daicel: Chiral Selectors Names & Structures. <u>https://chiraltech.com/wp-content/uploads/2023/07/Daicel-Chiral-Tech\_Poster\_July-2023-FINAL.pdf</u> [accessed August 1, 2023].
- [55] Ahuja, S. Chiral Separation Methods for Pharmaceutical and Biotechnological Products, p. 111, 2 Ed., Wiley, Hoboken, New Jersey 2011. ISBN 978-0-470-40691-5

- [56] Snyder, R. L., Kirkland, J. J., Glajch, J. L. Practical HPLC Method Development, p. 545, 2 Ed., John Wiley & Sons, Inc., United States of America 1997. ISBN 0-471-00703-X
- [57] Scriba, G. K. E. Chiral Recognition in Separation Science: An Overview. In: Scriba, G. K. E. (Ed.) *Chiral Separations: Methods and Protocols*. 2 Ed., Springer - Human Press, Heidelberg 2013. ISBN 978-1-62703-262-6
- [58] Berthod, A. Chiral Recognition Mechanisms in Enantiomers Separations: A General View, p. 14, 1 Ed., Springer-Verlag Berlin Heidelberg, Berlin 2010. ISBN 978-3-642-12445-7
- [59] Huang, X.-Y.; Di, D.-L. Chiral separation by counter-current chromatography. *TrAC, Trends Anal. Chem.*, **2015**, *67*, 128-133.
- [60] Pais, L. S.; Loureiro, J. M.; Rodrigues, A. E. Chiral separation by SMB chromatography. *Sep. Purif. Technol.*, **2000**, *20*, 67-77.
- [61] Armstrong, D.; Chang, L.; Chang, S.; Wang, X.; Ibrahim, H.; Reid, G.; Beesley, T. Comparison of the enantioselectivity of β-cyclodextrin vs. heptakis-2, 3-Odimethyl-β-cyclodextrin LC stationary phases. J. Liq. Chromatogr. Relat., 1997, 20, 3279-3295.
- [62] Amoss, C. W., Maier, N. m. Separation of Chiral Compounds on Polysaccharide Columns. In: Ahuja, S. (Ed.) *Chiral Separation Methods for Pharmaceutical and Biotechnological Products*. 2 Ed., Wiley, Hoboken, New Jersey 2011. ISBN 978-0-470-40691-5
- [63] Snyder, R. L., Kirkland, J. J., Dolan, J. W. Introduction to Modern Liquid Chromatography, p. 697, 3 Ed., Wiley, Hoboken, New Jersey 2010. ISBN 978-0-470-16754-0
- [64] Merck: Astec® CYCLOBOND<sup>™</sup> I 2000 https://www.sigmaaldrich.com/CZ/en/product/supelco/20024ast?gclid=EAIaIQo bChMIvJDqxdWwgAMVCeZ3Ch2O\_AULEAAYASAAEgLF1fD\_BwE&gclsr c=aw.ds [accessed August 1, 2023].
- [65] Merck: Astec® CYCLOBOND<sup>™</sup> I 2000 RSP ((RS)-2-hydroxypropylether). <u>https://www.sigmaaldrich.com/CZ/en/product/supelco/20324ast</u> [accessed August 1, 2023].
- [66] Merck: ChiraDex® LiChroCART®. <u>https://www.sigmaaldrich.com/CZ/en/product/mm/151333</u> [accessed August 1, 2023].
- [67] Merck: ChiraDex®HR LiChroCART® https://www.sigmaaldrich.com/CZ/en/product/mm/151000 [accessed August 1, 2023].
- [68] Dr. Maisch: ReproSil Chiral-Beta-CD. <u>https://dr-maisch.com/dr-maisch-phases/reprosil-chiral/reprosil-chiral-beta-cd</u> [accessed August 1, 2023].
- [69] Shinwa: Ultron ES-CD. <u>https://uvison.com/chromatography-supplies/shinwa-chemical-industries-columns/shinwa-chiral-separation-hplc-columns/shinwa-ultron-es-cd-hplc-columns</u> [accessed August 1, 2023].

- [70] Shinwa: Ultron ES-PhCD-T. <u>https://uvison.com/chromatography-supplies/shinwa-chemical-industries-columns/shinwa-chiral-separation-hplc-columns/shinwa-ultron-es-phcd-hplc-columns/shinwa-ultron-es-phcd-t-phenylcarbamated-beta-cyclodextrin-hplc-analytical-chiral-column-5-um-150-mm-length-x-6.0-mm-id-lcc-02931-187 [accessed August 1, 2023].</u>
- [71]YMC:CHIRALβ-CDBR.https://www.ymc.co.jp/en/columns/ymc\_chiral\_cd\_br/[accessed August 1,2023].
- [72] AZYP: Chiral Columns. <u>https://www.azypusa.com/chiral-spp/</u> [accessed August 1, 2023].
- [73] Wang, C. L.; Jiang, C. X.; Armstrong, D. W. Considerations on HILIC and polar organic solvent-based separations: Use of cyclodextrin and macrocyclic glycopetide stationary phases. J. Sep. Sci., 2008, 31, 1980-1990.
- [74] Snyder, L. R.; Kirkland, J. J.; Dolan, J. W. *Introduction to Modern Liquid Chromatography*, pp. 697-699, 3 Ed., Wiley, Hoboken, New Jersey 2010. ISBN
- [75] Sun, P.; Wang, C.; Armstrong, D. W.; Peter, A.; Forro, E. Separation of enantiomers of beta-lactams by HPLC using cyclodextrin-based chiral stationary phases. *J. Liq. Chromatogr. Relat.*, **2006**, *29*, 1847-1860.
- [76] Eun, D. B.; Jeong, Y. H.; Ryoo, J. J. Improvement of chiral separation efficiency through temperature control during one time high performance liquid chromatography analysis. *Chirality*, **2022**, *34*, 941-947.
- [77] Lubomirsky, E.; Padró, J. M.; Di Loreto, H.; Castells, C. B. Chiral separation of aryloxyphenoxy-propionate herbicides in a permethyl-β-cyclodextrin based column. Influence of temperature and mobile phase composition on enantioselectivity. *Electrophoresis*, **2017**, *38*, 1948-1955.
- [78] Vogt, U.; Zugenmaier, P. Structural Models for Some Liquid Crystalline Cellulose Derivatives. *Ber. Bunsenges. Phys. Chem.*, **1985**, *89*, 1217-1224.
- [79] Phenomenex: Polysaccharide Chiral Columns. https://www.phenomenex.com/Products/HPLCDetail/lux [accessed August 1, 2023].
- [80] Waters: Trefoil Chiral Columns. https://www.waters.com/webassets/cms/support/docs/720004828en.pdf [accessed August 1, 2023].
- [81] YMC: Polysaccharide Chiral Columns. <u>https://ymc.eu/chiral-columns.html</u> [accessed August 1, 2023].
- [82] Dr. Maisch: ReproSil Chiral. <u>https://dr-maisch.com/dr-maisch-phases#!brand=ReproSil%20Chiral</u> [accessed August 1, 2023].
- [83] Regis Technologies: Reflect<sup>TM</sup> Polysaccharide Phases. <u>https://www.registech.com/reflect-polysaccharide-phases/</u> [accessed August 1, 2023].
- [84] Matarashvili, I.; Ghughunishvili, D.; Chankvetadze, L.; Takaishvili, N.; Khatiashvili, T.; Tsintsadze, M.; Farkas, T.; Chankvetadze, B. Separation of

enantiomers of chiral weak acids with polysaccharide-based chiral columns and aqueous-organic mobile phases in high-performance liquid chromatography: Typical reversed-phase behavior? *J. Chromatogr. A*, **2017**, *1483*, 86-92.

- [85] Thunberg, L.; Hashemi, J.; Andersson, S. Comparative study of coated and immobilized polysaccharide-based chiral stationary phases and their applicability in the resolution of enantiomers. *J. Chromatogr. B Analyt. Technol. Biomed. Life Sci.*, **2008**, *875*, 72-80.
- [86] Matarashvili, I.; Chankvetadze, L.; Fanali, S.; Farkas, T.; Chankvetadze, B. HPLC separation of enantiomers of chiral arylpropionic acid derivatives using polysaccharide-based chiral columns and normal-phase eluents with emphasis on elution order. *J. Sep. Sci.*, **2013**, *36*, 140-147.
- [87] Holder, N. L.; Chen, T. M.; Matlinger, A. C. Applications of ammonium trifluoroacetate as an additive for elution of chiral acids and bases from derivatized polysaccharide stationary phases. *Chirality*, **2005**, *17*, 84-92.
- [88] Mosiashvili, L.; Chankvetadze, L.; Farkas, T.; Chankvetadze, B. On the effect of basic and acidic additives on the separation of the enantiomers of some basic drugs with polysaccharide-based chiral selectors and polar organic mobile phases. *J. Chromatogr. A*, **2013**, *1317*, 167-174.
- [89] Tachibana, K.; Ohnishi, A. Reversed-phase liquid chromatographic separation of enantiomers on polysaccharide type chiral stationary phases. J. Chromatogr. A, 2001, 906, 127-154.
- [90] Ishikawa, A.; Shffiata, T. Cellulosic Chiral Stationary Phase Under Reversed-Phase Condition. J. Liq. Chrom., **1993**, 16, 859-878.
- [91] Kazakevich, Y.; Lobrutto, R. *HPLC for Pharmaceutical Scientists*, pp. 206-239, 1<sup>st</sup> Ed., Wiley, Hoboken, New Jersey 2007. ISBN 978-0-471-68162-5
- [92] Chankvetadze, L.; Ghibradze, N.; Karchkhadze, M.; Peng, L.; Farkas, T.; Chankvetadze, B. Enantiomer elution order reversal of fluorenylmethoxycarbonyl-isoleucine in high-performance liquid chromatography by changing the mobile phase temperature and composition. J. Chromatogr. A, 2011, 1218, 6554-6560.
- [93] Matarashvili, I.; Kobidze, G.; Chelidze, A.; Dolidze, G.; Beridze, N.; Jibuti, G.; Farkas, T.; Chankvetadze, B. The effect of temperature on the separation of enantiomers with coated and covalently immobilized polysaccharide-based chiral stationary phases. *J. Chromatogr. A*, **2019**, *1599*, 172-179.
- [94] Jibuti, G.; Mskhiladze, A.; Takaishvili, N.; Karchkhadze, M.; Chankvetadze, L.; Farkas, T.; Chankvetadze, B. HPLC separation of dihydropyridine derivatives enantiomers with emphasis on elution order using polysaccharide-based chiral columns. *J. Sep. Sci.*, **2012**, *35*, 2529-2537.
- [95] Lomenova, A.; Hrobonova, K. Molecularly Imprinted Polymers as Chiral Stationary Phases in HPLC. *Chem. Listy*, **2019**, *113*, 156-164.
- [96] Cheng, Q. S.; Ma, Q.; Pei, H. B.; Liang, H.; Zhang, X. J.; Jin, X. N.; Liu, N. J.; Guo, R. B.; Mo, Z. L. Chiral metal-organic frameworks materials for racemate resolution. *Coord. Chem. Rev.*, 2023, 484, 215120.

- [97] Firooz, S. K.; Armstrong, D. W. Metal-organic frameworks in separations: A review. *Anal. Chim. Acta*, **2022**, *1234*, 340208.
- [98] Michaud, M.; Jourdan, E.; Villet, A.; Ravel, A.; Grosset, C.; Peyrin, E. A DNA Aptamer as a New Target-Specific Chiral Selector for HPLC. J. Am. Chem. Soc., 2003, 125, 8672-8679.
- [99] Cheng, Q. S.; Pei, H. B.; Ma, Q.; Guo, R. B.; Liu, N. J.; Mo, Z. L. Chiral graphene materials for enantiomer separation. *Chem. Eng. J.*, **2023**, *452*, 139499.
- [100] Wu, Q.; Lv, H. T.; Zhao, L. Applications of carbon nanomaterials in chiral separation. *TrAC, Trends Anal. Chem.*, **2020**, *129*, 115941.
- [101] Fernandes, C.; Lima, R.; Pinto, M. M. M.; Tiritan, M. E. Chromatographic supports for enantioselective liquid chromatography: Evolution and innovative trends. *J. Chromatogr. A*, **2022**, *1684*, 463555.
- [102] Wang, L.; Lv, M.; Pei, D.; Wang, Y.; Wang, Q.; Sun, S.; Wang, H. Wide pH range enantioseparation of cyclodextrin silica-based hybrid spheres for high performance liquid chromatography. J. Chromatogr. A, **2019**, 1595, 73-80.
- [103] Regis Technologies: Whelk O1 Core. <u>https://www.registech.com/chiral-hplc-sfc-columns/whelk-o-1-core/</u> [accessed Agust 1, 2023].
- [104] Agilent: InfinityLab Poroshell 120 Chiral Columns. https://www.agilent.com/en/promotions/chiral-columns [accessed Agust 1, 2023].
- [105] Lomsadze, K.; Jibuti, G.; Farkas, T.; Chankvetadze, B. Comparative highperformance liquid chromatography enantioseparations on polysaccharide based chiral stationary phases prepared by coating totally porous and core-shell silica particles. J. Chromatogr. A, 2012, 1234, 50-55.
- [106] Bezhitashvili, L.; Bardavelidze, A.; Mskhiladze, A.; Gumustas, M.; Ozkan, S. A.; Volonterio, A.; Farkas, T.; Chankvetadze, B. Application of cellulose 3, 5dichlorophenylcarbamate covalently immobilized on superficially porous silica for the separation of enantiomers in high-performance liquid chromatography. J. Chromatogr. A, 2018, 1571, 132-139.
- [107] Kharaishvili, Q.; Jibuti, G.; Farkas, T.; Chankvetadze, B. Further proof to the utility of polysaccharide-based chiral selectors in combination with superficially porous silica particles as effective chiral stationary phases for separation of enantiomers in high-performance liquid chromatography. J. Chromatogr. A, 2016, 1467, 163-168.
- [108] Pantsulaia, S.; Targamadze, K.; Khundadze, N.; Kharaishvili, Q.; Volonterio, A.; Chitty, M.; Farkas, T.; Chankvetadze, B. Potential and current limitations of superficially porous silica as a carrier for polysaccharide-based chiral selectors in separation of enantiomers in high-performance liquid chromatography. J. Chromatogr. A, 2020, 1625, 461297.
- [109] Rocchi, S.; Fanali, S.; Farkas, T.; Chankvetadze, B. Effect of content of chiral selector and pore size of core-shell type silica support on the performance of amylose tris (3, 5-dimethylphenylcarbamate)-based chiral stationary phases in

nano-liquid chromatography and capillary electrochromatography. J. Chromatogr. A, **2014**, 1363, 363-371.

- [110] Mourier, P. A.; Eliot, E.; Caude, M. H.; Rosset, R. H.; Tambute, A. G. Supercritical and subcritical fluid chromatography on a chiral stationary phase for the resolution of phosphine oxide enantiomers. *Anal. Chem.*, **1985**, *57*, 2819-2823.
- [111] Mattrey, F. T.; Makarov, A. A.; Regalado, E. L.; Bernardoni, F.; Figus, M.; Hicks, M. B.; Zheng, J.; Wang, L.; Schafer, W.; Antonucci, V. Current challenges and future prospects in chromatographic method development for pharmaceutical research. *TrAC, Trends Anal. Chem.*, **2017**, *95*, 36-46.
- [112] Plachká, K.; Pilařová, V.; Horáček, O.; Gazárková, T.; Kočová Vlčková, H.; Kučera, R.; Nováková, L. Columns in analytical-scale supercritical fluid chromatography: From traditional to unconventional chemistries [Accepted for Publication]. J. Sep. Sci., 2023,
- [113] Wolrab, D.; Fruhauf, P.; Gerner, C.; Kohout, M.; Lindner, W. Consequences of transition from liquid chromatography to supercritical fluid chromatography on the overall performance of a chiral zwitterionic ion-exchanger. J. Chromatogr. A, 2017, 1517, 165-175.
- [114] Lajko, G.; Grecso, N.; Toth, G.; Fulop, F.; Lindner, W.; Ilisz, I.; Peter, A. Liquid and subcritical fluid chromatographic enantioseparation of N-Fmoc proteinogenic amino acids on Quinidine-based zwitterionic and anion-exchanger type chiral stationary phases. A comparative study. *Chirality*, 2017, 29, 225-238.
- [115] Raimbault, A.; Dorebska, M.; West, C. A chiral unified chromatography-mass spectrometry method to analyze free amino acids. *Anal. Bioanal. Chem.*, **2019**, *411*, 4909-4917.
- [116] West, C. Enantioselective Separations with Supercritical Fluids Review. *Curr. Anal. Chem.*, **2013**, *10*, 99-120.
- [117] Cutillas, V.; García-Valverde, M.; Gómez-Ramos, M. D. M.; Díaz-Galiano, F. J.; Ferrer, C.; Fernández-Alba, A. R. Supercritical fluid chromatography separation of chiral pesticides: Unique capabilities to study cyhalothrin and metalaxyl as examples. J. Chromatogr. A, 2020, 1620, 461007.
- [118] Jakubec, P.; Douša, M.; Nováková, L. Supercritical fluid chromatography in chiral separations: Evaluation of equivalency of polysaccharide stationary phases. *J. Sep. Sci.*, **2020**, *43*, 2675-2689.
- [119] West, C. Recent trends in chiral supercritical fluid chromatography. *TrAC, Trends in Anal. Chem.*, **2019**, *120*, 115648.
- [120] Horáček, O.; Nováková, L.; Tüzün, E.; Grüner, B.; Švec, F.; Kučera, R. Advanced Tool for Chiral Separations of Anionic and Zwitterionic (Metalla)carboranes: Supercritical Fluid Chromatography. *Anal. Chem.*, **2022**, *94*, 17551-17558.
- [121] Hamman, C.; Wong, M.; Aliagas, I.; Ortwine, D. F.; Pease, J.; Schmidt, D. E.; Victorino, J. The evaluation of 25 chiral stationary phases and the utilization of sub-2.0µm coated polysaccharide chiral stationary phases via supercritical fluid chromatography. J. Chromatogr. A, 2013, 1305, 310-319.

- [122] Losacco, G. L.; Dasilva, J. O.; Ahmad, I. a. H.; Mangion, I.; Berger, T. A.; Regalado, E. L. Parallel chiral sub/supercritical fluid chromatography screening as a framework for accelerated purification of pharmaceutical targets. J. Chromatogr. A, 2022, 1674, 463094.
- [123] Gyllenhaal, O. Packed column supercritical fluid chromatography of a peroxysome proliferator-activating receptor agonist drug: Achiral and chiral purity of substance, formulation assay and its enantiomeric purity. J. Chromatogr. A, 2004, 1042, 173-180.
- [124] Barnhart, W. W.; Gahm, K. H.; Thomas, S.; Notari, S.; Semin, D.; Cheetham, J. Supercritical fluid chromatography tandem-column method development in pharmaceutical sciences for a mixture of four stereoisomers. J. Sep. Sci., 2005, 28, 619-626.
- [125] Welch, C. J.; Biba, M.; Gouker, J. R.; Kath, G.; Augustine, P.; Hosek, P. Solving multicomponent chiral separation challenges using a new SFC tandem column screening tool. *Chirality*, **2007**, *19*, 184-189.
- [126] Novakova, L.; Dousa, M. General screening and optimization strategy for fast chiral separations in modern supercritical fluid chromatography. *Anal. Chim. Acta*, **2017**, *950*, 199.
- [127] Losacco, G. L.; Veuthey, J. L.; Guillarme, D. Metamorphosis of supercritical fluid chromatography: A viable tool for the analysis of polar compounds. *TrAC, Trends Anal. Chem.*, **2021**, *141*, 116304.
- [128] Roy, D.; Wahab, M. F.; Berger, T. A.; Armstrong, D. W. Ramifications and Insights on the Role of Water in Chiral Sub/Supercritical Fluid Chromatography. *Anal. Chem.*, 2019, 91, 14672-14680.
- [129] Svensson, S.; Karlsson, A.; Gyllenhaal, O.; Vessman, J. Chiral separations of metoprolol and some analogs with carbon dioxide on chiralcel OD and chiralpak AD stationary phases. Use of chemometrics. *Chromatographia*, **2000**, *51*, 283-293.
- [130] Hofstetter, R. K.; Potlitz, F.; Schulig, L.; Kim, S.; Hasan, M.; Link, A. Subcritical fluid chromatography at sub-ambient temperatures for the chiral resolution of ketamine metabolites with rapid-onset antidepressant effects. *Molecules*, 2019, 24, 1927.
- [131] Roy, D.; Armstrong, D. W. Fast super/subcritical fluid chromatographic enantioseparations on superficially porous particles bonded with broad selectivity chiral selectors relative to fully porous particles. J. Chromatogr. A, 2019, 1605, 360339.
- [132] Stringham, R. W.; Lynam, K. G.; Grasso, C. C. Application of subcritical fluid chromatography to rapid chiral method development. *Anal. Chem.*, **1994**, *66*, 1949-1954.
- [133] West, C.; Lesellier, E. Effects of mobile phase composition on retention and selectivity in achiral supercritical fluid chromatography. *J. Chromatogr. A*, **2013**, *1302*, 152.

- [134] Patel, D. C.; Breitbach, Z. S.; Yu, J.; Nguyen, K. A.; Armstrong, D. W. Quinine bonded to superficially porous particles for high-efficiency and ultrafast liquid and supercritical fluid chromatography. *Anal. Chim. Acta*, **2017**, *963*, 164-174.
- [135] Barhate, C. L.; Joyce, L. A.; Makarov, A. A.; Zawatzky, K.; Bernardoni, F.; Schafer, W. A.; Armstrong, D. W.; Welch, C. J.; Regalado, E. L. Ultrafast chiral separations for high throughput enantiopurity analysis. *Chem. Commun.*, 2017, 53, 509-512.
- [136] Williams, K. L.; Sander, L. C.; Wise, S. A. Comparison of liquid and supercritical fluid chromatography for the separation of enantiomers on chiral stationary phases. J. Pharm. Biomed. Anal., 1997, 15, 1789-1799.
- [137] Khater, S.; Lozac'h, M.-A.; Adam, I.; Francotte, E.; West, C. Comparison of liquid and supercritical fluid chromatography mobile phases for enantioselective separations on polysaccharide stationary phases. J. Chromatogr. A, 2016, 1467, 463-472.
- [138] Macaudiere, P.; Tambute, A.; Caude, M.; Rosset, R.; Alembik, M.; Wainr, I. Resolution of enentiomeric amides on a pirklet-type chiral stationary phase: A comparison of subcritical fluid and liquid chromatographic approaches. J. Chromatogr. A, 1986, 371, 177-193.
- [139] Tambute, A.; Siret, L.; Begos, A.; Caude, M. Improvement of the enantiorecognition ability of tyrosine-derived chiral stationary phases: Direct resolution of 1,2-amino-alcohols (β-blockers). *Chirality*, **1992**, *4*, 36-42.
- [140] Bargmann-Leyder, N.; Tambuté, A.; Caude, M. A comparison of LC and SFC for cellulose- and amylose-derived chiral stationary phases. *Chirality*, **1995**, 7, 311-325.
- [141] Han, X.; Remsburg, J. W.; He, L.; Beesly, T. E.; Armstrong, D. W. Effect of the orientation of amide linkage groups on the enantioselectivity of two related synthetic polymeric chiral stationary phases. *Chromatographia*, **2008**, *67*, 199-210.
- [142] Andersson, S.; Nelander, H.; Öhlén, K. Preparative chiral chromatography and chiroptical characterization of enantiomers of omeprazole and related benzimidazoles. *Chirality*, **2007**, *19*, 706-715.
- [143] Siret, L.; Bargmann, N.; Tambuté, A.; Caude, M. Direct enantiomeric separation of β-blockers on ChyRoSine-a by supercritical fluid chromatography: Supercritical carbon dioxide as transient in situ derivatizing agent. *Chirality*, 1992, 4, 252-262.
- [144] Grimes, R. N. Boron Clusters Come of Age. J. Chem. Educ., 2004, 81, 657.
- [145] Longuet-Higgins, H. C.; Roberts, M. V. The Electronic Structure of an Icosahedron of Boron Atoms. Proc. R. Soc. London Ser. A-Math. Phys. Eng. Sci., 1955, 230, 110-119.
- [146] Pitochelli, A. R.; Hawthorne, M. F. The Isolation of the Icosahedral  $B_{12}H_{12}^{-2}$  Ion. *J. Am. Chem. Soc.*, **1960**, *82*, 3228-3229.

- [147] Hawthorne, M. F. Interview with M Frederick Hawthorne. *Future Med. Chem.*, **2013**, *5*, 627-632.
- [148] Bregadze, V. I. Fifty years of carborane chemistry: the history of discovery and the first results. *Russ. Chem. Bull.*, **2014**, *63*, 1021-1026.
- [149] Grafstein, D.; Dvorak, J. Neocarboranes, a New Family of Stable Organoboranes Isomeric with the Carboranes. *Inorg. Chem.*, **1963**, *2*, 1128-1133.
- [150] Scholz, M.; Hey-Hawkins, E. Carbaboranes as Pharmacophores: Properties, Synthesis, and Application Strategies. *Chem. Rev.*, **2011**, *111*, 7035.
- [151] Dash, B. P.; Satapathy, R.; Swain, B. R.; Mahanta, C. S.; Jena, B. B.; Hosmane, N. S. Cobalt bis(dicarbollide) anion and its derivatives. *J. Organomet. Chem.*, 2017, 849–850, 170-194.
- [152] Beckett, M. A.; Brellochs, B.; Chizhevsky, I. T.; Damhus, T.; Hellwich, K.-H.; Kennedy, J. D.; Laitinen, R.; Powell, W. H.; Rabinovich, D.; Viñas, C.; Yerin, A. Nomenclature for boranes and related species (IUPAC Recommendations 2019). *Pure Appl. Chem.*, **2020**, *92*, 355-381.
- [153] Adams, R. M. Nomenclature of Inorganic Boron Compounds. *Pure Appl. Chem.*, 1972, 30, 681-710.
- [154] Plesek, J.; Hermanek, S.; Stibr, B. Chemistry of boranes. XVI. Optical isomerism in the decaborane series. *Collect. Czechoslov. Chem. Commun.*, **1969**, *34*, 3233-3240.
- [155] Fox, M. A.; Wade, K. Evolving patterns in boron cluster chemistry. Pure Appl. Chem., 2003, 75, 1315-1323.
- [156] Grimes, R. N. The Localized-Bond Approach. In: Grimes, R. N. (Ed.) Carboranes. 3 Ed., Academic Press, Amsterdam 2016. ISBN 978-0-12-801894-1
- [157] Grimes, R. N. "Electron Deficiency" in Polyhedral Boron Clusters. In: Grimes, R. N. (Ed.) *Carboranes*. 3 Ed., Academic Press, Amsterdam 2016. ISBN 978-0-12-801894-1
- [158] Schleyer, P. R.; Najafian, K. Stability and Three-Dimensional Aromaticity of closo-Monocarbaborane Anions, CB<sub>n-1</sub>H<sub>n</sub><sup>-</sup>, and closo-Dicarboranes, C<sub>2</sub>B<sub>n-2</sub>H<sub>n</sub>. *Inorg. Chem.*, **1998**, *37*, 3454-3470.
- [159] Poater, J.; Viñas, C.; Bennour, I.; Escayola, S.; Solà, M.; Teixidor, F. Too Persistent to Give Up: Aromaticity in Boron Clusters Survives Radical Structural Changes. J. Am. Chem. Soc., 2020, 142, 9396-9407.
- [160] Poater, J.; Viñas, C.; Olid, D.; Solà, M.; Teixidor, F. Aromaticity and Extrusion of Benzenoids Linked to [o-COSAN]<sup>-</sup>: Clar Has the Answer. Angew. Chem., Int. Ed., 2022, 61, e202200672.
- [161] Stoyanov, E. S.; Hoffmann, S. P.; Juhasz, M.; Reed, C. A. The Structure of the Strongest Brønsted Acid: The Carborane Acid H(CHB<sub>11</sub>Cl<sub>11</sub>). *J. Am. Chem. Soc.*, 2006, *128*, 3160-3161.
- [162] Assaf, K. I.; Begaj, B.; Frank, A.; Nilam, M.; Mougharbel, A. S.; Kortz, U.; Nekvinda, J.; Gruner, B.; Gabel, D.; Nau, W. M. High-Affinity Binding of

Metallacarborane Cobalt Bis(dicarbollide) Anions to Cyclodextrins and Application to Membrane Translocation. J. Org. Chem., **2019**, 84, 11790.

- [163] Assaf, K. I.; Nau, W. M. The Chaotropic Effect as an Assembly Motif in Chemistry. *Angew. Chem., Int. Ed.*, **2018**, *57*, 13968.
- [164] Ďord'ovič, V.; Tošner, Z.; Uchman, M.; Zhigunov, A.; Reza, M.; Ruokolainen, J.; Pramanik, G.; Cígler, P.; Kalikova, K.; Gradzielski, M.; Matějíček, P. Stealth Amphiphiles: Self-Assembly of Polyhedral Boron Clusters. *Langmuir*, 2016, 32, 6713.
- [165] Malaspina, D. C.; Vinas, C.; Teixidor, F.; Faraudo, J. Atomistic Simulations of COSAN: Amphiphiles without a Head-and-Tail Design Display "Head and Tail" Surfactant Behavior. Angew. Chem., Int. Ed., 2020, 59, 3088.
- [166] Grüner, B.; Brynda, J.; Das, V.; Šícha, V.; Štěpánková, J.; Nekvinda, J.; Holub, J.; Pospíšilová, K.; Fábry, M.; Pachl, P.; Král, V.; Kugler, M.; Mašek, V.; Medvedíková, M.; Matějková, S.; Nová, A.; Lišková, B.; Gurská, S.; Džubák, P.; Hajdúch, M.; Řezáčová, P. Metallacarborane Sulfamides: Unconventional, Specific, and Highly Selective Inhibitors of Carbonic Anhydrase IX. J. Med. Chem., 2019, 62, 9560.
- [167] Chaari, M.; Gaztelumendi, N.; Cabrera-González, J.; Peixoto-Moledo, P.; Viñas, C.; Xochitiotzi-Flores, E.; Farfán, N.; Ben Salah, A.; Nogués, C.; Núñez, R. Fluorescent BODIPY-Anionic Boron Cluster Conjugates as Potential Agents for Cell Tracking. *Bioconjugate Chem.*, **2018**, *29*, 1763.
- [168] Tarrés, M.; Canetta, E.; Viñas, C.; Teixidor, F.; Harwood, A. J. Imaging in living cells using vB-H Raman spectroscopy: Monitoring COSAN uptake. *Chem. Commun.*, 2014, 50, 3370.
- [169] Gona, K. B.; Zaulet, A.; Gómez-Vallejo, V.; Teixidor, F.; Llop, J.; Viñas, C. COSAN as a molecular imaging platform: Synthesis and "in vivo" imaging. *Chem. Commun.*, 2014, 50, 11415.
- [170] Sivaev, I. B.; Bregadze, V. I. Chemistry of cobalt bis(dicarbollides). A review. *Collect. Czechoslov. Chem. Commun.*, **1999**, *64*, 783-805.
- [171] Murphy, N.; Mccarthy, E.; Dwyer, R.; Farras, P. Boron clusters as breast cancer therapeutics. *J. Inorg. Biochem.*, **2021**, *218*, 111412.
- [172] Novopashina, D. S.; Vorobyeva, M. A.; Venyaminova, A. Recent Advances in the Synthesis of High Boron-Loaded Nucleic Acids for BNCT. *Front. Chem.*, 2021, 9, 619052.
- [173] Avdeeva, V. V.; Garaev, T. M.; Malinina, E. A.; Zhizhin, K. Y.; Kuznetsov, N. T. Physiologically Active Compounds Based on Membranotropic Cage Carriers-Derivatives of Adamantane and Polyhedral Boron Clusters (Review). *Russ. J. Inorg. Chem.*, **2022**, *67*, 28-47.
- [174] Messner, K.; Vuong, B.; Tranmer, G. K. The Boron Advantage: The Evolution and Diversification of Boron's Applications in Medicinal Chemistry. *Pharmaceuticals*, **2022**, *15*, 264.

- [175] Kugler, M.; Nekvinda, J.; Holub, J.; El Anwar, S.; Das, V.; Sicha, V.; Pospisilova, K.; Fabry, M.; Kral, V.; Brynda, J.; Kasicka, V.; Hajduch, M.; Rezacova, P.; Gruner, B. Inhibitors of CA IX Enzyme Based on Polyhedral Boron Compounds. *ChemBioChem*, **2021**, *22*, 2741-2761.
- [176] Fink, K.; Uchman, M. Boron cluster compounds as new chemical leads for antimicrobial therapy. *Coord. Chem. Rev.*, **2021**, *431*, 213684.
- [177] Fink, K.; Boratyński, J.; Paprocka, M.; Goszczyński, T. M. Metallacarboranes as a tool for enhancing the activity of therapeutic peptides. *Ann. N.Y. Acad. Sci.*, 2019, 1457, 128.
- [178] Fuentes, I.; Garcia-Mendiola, T.; Sato, S.; Pita, M.; Nakamura, H.; Lorenzo, E.; Teixidor, F.; Marques, F.; Vinas, C. Metallacarboranes on the Road to Anticancer Therapies: Cellular Uptake, DNA Interaction, and Biological Evaluation of Cobaltabisdicarbollide COSAN (-). *Chem. Eur. J.*, **2018**, *24*, 17239-17254.
- [179] Řezáčová, P.; Cígler, P.; Matějíček, P.; Pokorná, J.; GrüNer, B.; Konvalinka, J. Medicinal Application of Carboranes: Inhibition of HIV Protease. In: Hosmane, N. S. (Ed.) *Boron Science, New Technologies and Applications*. 1 Ed., CRC Press, Boca Raton 2012. ISBN 978-0-42-906273-5
- [180] Nuñéz, R.; Tarrés, M.; Ferrer-Ugalde, A.; De Biani, F. F.; Teixidor, F. Electrochemistry and Photoluminescence of Icosahedral Carboranes, Boranes, Metallacarboranes, and Their Derivatives. *Chem. Rev.*, **2016**, *116*, 14307-14378.
- [181] Valliant, J. F.; Schaffer, P.; Stephenson, K. A.; Britten, J. F. Synthesis of boroxifen, a nido-carborane analogue of tamoxifen. J. Org. Chem., 2002, 67, 383-387.
- [182] Rozycka, D.; Korycka-Machala, M.; Zaczek, A.; Dziadek, J.; Gurda, D.; Orlicka-Plocka, M.; Wyszko, E.; Biniek-Antosiak, K.; Rypniewski, W.; Olejniczak, A. B. Novel Isoniazid-Carborane Hybrids Active In Vitro against Mycobacterium tuberculosis. *Pharmaceuticals*, 2020, 13, 465.
- [183] Neumann, W.; Xu, S.; Sárosi, M. B.; Scholz, M. S.; Crews, B. C.; Ghebreselasie, K.; Banerjee, S.; Marnett, L. J.; Hey-Hawkins, E. *nido*-Dicarbaborate Induces Potent and Selective Inhibition of Cyclooxygenase-2. *ChemMedChem*, 2016, 11, 175-178.
- [184] Useini, L.; Mojic, M.; Laube, M.; Loennecke, P.; Dahme, J.; Sarosi, M. B.; Mijatovic, S.; Maksimovic-Ivanic, D.; Pietzsch, J.; Hey-Hawkins, E. Carboranyl Analogues of Mefenamic Acid and Their Biological Evaluation. ACS Omega, 2022, 7, 24282-24291.
- [185] Tse, E. G.; Houston, S. D.; Williams, C. M.; Savage, G. P.; Rendina, L. M.; Hallyburton, I.; Anderson, M.; Sharma, R.; Walker, G. S.; Obach, R. S.; Todd, M. H. Nonclassical Phenyl Bioisosteres as Effective Replacements in a Series of Novel Open-Source Antimalarials. J. Med. Chem., 2020, 63, 11585-11601.
- [186] Totani, T.; Aono, K.; Yamamoto, K.; Tawara, K. Synthesis and in vitro antimicrobial property of o-carborane derivatives. J. Med. Chem., 1981, 24, 1492-1499.

- [187] Adamska, A.; Rumijowska-Galewicz, A.; Ruszczynska, A.; Studzinska, M.; Jabionska, A.; Paradowska, E.; Bulska, E.; Munier-Lehmann, H.; Dziadek, J.; Lesnikowski, Z. J.; Olejniczak, A. B. Anti-mycobacterial activity of thymine derivatives bearing boron clusters. *Eur. J. Med. Chem.*, **2016**, *121*, 71-81.
- [188] Bednarska, K.; Olejniczak, A. B.; Wojtczak, B. A.; Sułowska, Z.; Leśnikowski, Z. J. Adenosine and 2'-Deoxyadenosine Modified with Boron Cluster Pharmacophores as New Classes of Human Blood Platelet Function Modulators. *ChemMedChem*, 2010, 5, 749-756.
- [189] Dvoranova, J.; Kugler, M.; Holub, J.; Sicha, V.; Das, V.; Nekvinda, J.; El Anwar, S.; Havranek, M.; Pospisilova, K.; Fabry, M.; Král, V.; Medvedíková, M.; Matějková, S.; Lišková, B.; Gurská, S.; Džubák, P.; Brynda, J.; Hajdúch, M.; Grüner, B.; Řezáčová, P. Sulfonamido carboranes as highly selective inhibitors of cancer-specific carbonic anhydrase IX. *Eur. J. Med. Chem.*, **2020**, *200*, 112460.
- [190] Gruzdev, D. A.; Telegina, A. A.; Ol'shevskaya, V. A.; Andronova, V. L.; Galegov, G. A.; Zarubaev, V. V.; Levit, G. L.; Krasnov, V. P. New nidocarborane-containing conjugates of purine: synthesis and antiviral activity. *Russian Chemical Bulletin*, 2022, 71, 2375-2382.
- [191] Gruzdev, D. A.; Ustinova, V. O.; Chulakov, E. N.; Ol'shevskaya, V. A.; Slepukhin, P. A.; Levit, G. L.; Krasnov, V. P.; Charushin, V. N. Preparation of enantiomerically pure derivatives of (3-amino-1,2-dicarba-closo-dodecaboran-1yl)acetic acid. J. Organomet. Chem., 2018, 876, 50-56.
- [192] Telegina, A. A.; Gruzdev, D. A.; Levit, G. L.; Krasnov, V. P. Synthesis of a novel planar-chiral nido-carborane amino acid. *Russian Chemical Bulletin*, **2021**, *70*, 539-544.
- [193] Gruzdev, D. A.; Telegina, A. A.; Levit, G. L.; Krasnov, V. P. N-Aminoacyl-3amino-nido-carboranes as a Group of Boron-Containing Derivatives of Natural Amino Acids. *Journal of Organic Chemistry*, 2022, 87, 5437-5441.
- [194] Zheng, Y.; Liu, W.; Chen, Y.; Jiang, H.; Yan, H.; Kosenko, I.; Chekulaeva, L.; Sivaev, I.; Bregadze, V.; Wang, X. A Highly Potent Antibacterial Agent Targeting Methicillin-Resistant Staphylococcus aureus Based on Cobalt Bis(1,2-Dicarbollide) Alkoxy Derivative. Organometallics, 2017, 36, 3484-3490.
- [195] Swietnicki, W.; Goldeman, W.; Psurski, M.; Nasulewicz-Goldeman, A.; Boguszewska-Czubara, A.; Drab, M.; Sycz, J.; Goszczynski, T. M. Metallacarborane Derivatives Effective against Pseudomonas aeruginosa and Yersinia enterocolitica. *Int. J. Mol. Sci.*, **2021**, *22*, 6762.
- [196] Popova, T.; Zaulet, A.; Teixidor, F.; Alexandrova, R.; Viñas, C. Investigations on antimicrobial activity of cobaltabisdicarbollides. *J. Organomet. Chem.*, **2013**, 747, 229-234.
- [197] Kvasničková, E.; Masák, J.; Čejka, J.; Maťátková, O.; Šícha, V. Preparation, characterization, and the selective antimicrobial activity of N-alkylammonium 8diethyleneglycol cobalt bis-dicarbollide derivatives. J. Organomet. Chem., 2017, 827, 23-31.

- [198] Bennour, I.; Ramos, M. N.; Nuez-Martinez, M.; Xavier, J. a. M.; Buades, A. B.; Sillanpaa, R.; Teixidor, F.; Choquesillo-Lazarte, D.; Romero, I.; Martinez-Medina, M.; Vinas, C. Water soluble organometallic small molecules as promising antibacterial agents: synthesis, physical-chemical properties and biological evaluation to tackle bacterial infections. *Dalton Trans.*, 2022, 51, 7188-7209.
- [199] Vankova, E.; Lokocova, K.; Kasparova, P.; Hadravova, R.; Krizova, I.; Mat'atkova, O.; Masak, J.; Sicha, V. Cobalt Bis-Dicarbollide Enhances Antibiotics Action towards Staphylococcus epidermidis Planktonic Growth Due to Cell Envelopes Disruption. *Pharmaceuticals*, **2022**, *15*, 534.
- [200] Kosenko, I.; Ananyev, I.; Druzina, A.; Godovikov, I.; Laskova, J.; Bregadze, V.; Studzinska, M.; Paradowska, E.; Leśnikowski, Z. J.; Semioshkin, A. Disubstituted cobalt bis(1,2-dicarbollide)(-I) terminal alkynes: Synthesis, reactivity in the Sonogashira reaction and application in the synthesis of cobalt bis(1,2dicarbollide)(-I) nucleoside conjugates. *Journal of Organometallic Chemistry*, 2017, 849-850, 142-149.
- [201] Cígler, P.; Kožíšek, M.; Řezáčová, P.; Brynda, J.; Otwinowski, Z.; Pokorná, J.; Plešek, J.; Grüner, B.; Dolečková-Marešová, L.; Máša, M.; Sedláček, J.; Bodem, J.; Kräusslich, H.-G.; Král, V.; Konvalinka, J. From nonpeptide toward noncarbon protease inhibitors: Metallacarboranes as specific and potent inhibitors of HIV protease. *Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci.*, **2005**, *102*, 15394-15399.
- [202] Kožíšek, M.; Cígler, P.; Lepšík, M.; Fanfrlík, J.; Řezáčová, P.; Brynda, J.; Pokorná, J.; Plešek, J.; Grüner, B.; Grantz Šašková, K.; Václavíková, J.; Král, V.; Konvalinka, J. Inorganic Polyhedral Metallacarborane Inhibitors of HIV Protease: A New Approach to Overcoming Antiviral Resistance. J. Med. Chem., 2008, 51, 4839-4843.
- [203] Rezacova, P.; Pokorna, J.; Brynda, J.; Kozisek, M.; Cigler, P.; Lepsik, M.; Fanfrlik, J.; Rezac, J.; Saskova, K. G.; Sieglova, I.; Plesek, J.; Sicha, V.; Gruner, B.; Oberwinkler, H.; Sedlacek, J.; Krausslich, H. G.; Hobza, P.; Kral, V.; Konvalinka, J. Design of HIV Protease Inhibitors Based on Inorganic Polyhedral Metallacarboranes. *J. Med. Chem.*, 2009, *52*, 7132-7141.
- [204] Gruner, B.; Kugler, M.; El Anwar, S.; Holub, J.; Nekvinda, J.; Bavol, D.; Ruzickova, Z.; Pospisilova, K.; Fabry, M.; Kral, V.; Brynda, J.; Rezacova, P. Cobalt Bis(dicarbollide) Alkylsulfonamides: Potent and Highly Selective Inhibitors of Tumor Specific Carbonic Anhydrase IX. *ChemPlusChem*, 2021, 86, 352-363.
- [205] Bogucka-Kocka, A.; Kolodziej, P.; Makuch-Kocka, A.; Rozycka, D.; Rykowski, S.; Nekvinda, J.; Gruner, B.; Olejniczak, A. B. Nematicidal activity of naphthalimide-boron cluster conjugates. *Chem. Commun.*, 2022, 58, 2528-2531.
- [206] Druzina, A. A.; Dudarova, N. V.; Zhidkova, O. B.; Razumov, I. A.; Solovieva, O. I.; Kanygin, V. V.; Bregadze, V. I. Synthesis and cytotoxicity of novel cholesterol-cobalt bis(dicarbollide) conjugates. *Mendeleev Commun.*, 2022, 32, 354-356.

- [207] Fedotova, M. K.; Usachev, M. N.; Bogdanova, E. V.; Diachkova, E.; Vasil'ev, Y.; Bregadze, V. I.; Mironov, A. F.; Grin, M. A. Highly Purified Conjugates of Natural Chlorin with Cobalt Bis(dicarbollide) Nanoclusters for PDT and BNCT Therapy of Cancer. *Bioengineering-Basel*, **2022**, *9*, 5.
- [208] Barth, R. F.; Zhang, Z.; Liu, T. A realistic appraisal of boron neutron capture therapy as a cancer treatment modality. *Cancer Commun.*, **2018**, *38*, 1-7.
- [209] Wang, S.; Zhang, Z.; Miao, L.; Li, Y. Boron Neutron Capture Therapy: Current Status and Challenges. *Front. Oncol.*, **2022**, *12*, 788770.
- [210] Pichaandi, K. R.; Safronov, A. V.; Sevryugina, Y. V.; Everett, T. A.; Jalisatgi, S. S.; Hawthorne, M. F. Rodlike Polymers Containing Nickel and Cobalt Metal Bis(dicarbollide) Anions: Synthesis and Characterization. *Organometallics*, 2017, 36, 3823-3829.
- [211] Parejo, L.; Chaari, M.; Santiago, S.; Guirado, G.; Teixidor, F.; Núñez, R.; Hernando, J. Reversibly Switchable Fluorescent Molecular Systems Based on Metallacarborane–Perylenediimide Conjugates. *Chem. Eur. J.*, 2021, 27, 270-280.
- [212] Olejniczak, A. B.; Nawrot, B.; Leśnikowski, Z. J. DNA Modified with Boron-Metal Cluster Complexes [M(C<sub>2</sub>B<sub>9</sub>H<sub>11</sub>)<sub>2</sub>]<sup>-</sup> Synthesis, Properties, and Applications. *Int. J. Mol. Sci.*, **2018**, *19*, 3501.
- [213] Nekvinda, J.; Gruner, B.; Gabel, D.; Nau, W. M.; Assaf, K. I. Host-Guest Chemistry of Carboranes: Synthesis of Carboxylate Derivatives and Their Binding to Cyclodextrins. *Chem.-Eur. J.*, 2018, 24, 12970-12975.
- [214] Goszczyński, T. M.; Fink, K.; Kowalski, K.; Leśnikowski, Z. J.; Boratyński, J. Interactions of Boron Clusters and their Derivatives with Serum Albumin. *Sci. Rep.*, 2017, 7, 9800.
- [215] Petricek, V.; Cisarova, I.; Subrtova, V. Structure of σ(+)-5-bromo-6,9bis(dimethylsulphido)-*nido*-decaborane(12), C<sub>4</sub>H<sub>23</sub>B<sub>10</sub>BrS<sub>2</sub>, determined with a twinned crystal. *Acta Crystallogr. C Struct. Chem.*, **1983**, *39*, 1070-1072.
- [216] Grüner, B.; Cisařová, I.; Franken, A.; Plešek, J. R. Resolution of the [6,6'-μ-(CH<sub>3</sub>)<sub>2</sub>P-(1,7-(C<sub>2</sub>B<sub>9</sub>H<sub>10</sub>)<sub>2</sub>)-2-Co] bridged cobaltacarborane to enantiomers pure by chiral HPLC, circular dichroism spectra and absolute configurations by X-ray diffraction. *Tetrahedron Asymmetry*, **1998**, *9*, 79-88.
- [217] Hawthorne, M. F.; Young, D. C.; Garrett, P. M.; Owen, D. A.; Schwerin, S. G.; Tebbe, F. N.; Wegner, P. A. Preparation and characterization of the (3)-1,2- and (3)-1,7-dicarbadodecahydroundecaborate(-1) ions. J. Am. Chem. Soc., 1968, 90, 862-868.
- [218] Plesek, J.; Gruner, B.; Malon, P. Synthesis and Properties of (±)- and (+)-4-MeS-3-C<sub>2</sub>H<sub>5</sub>-1,2,3-C<sub>2</sub>CoB<sub>9</sub>H<sub>10</sub>. *Collect. Czechoslov. Chem. Commun.*, **1993**, *58*, 1087-1092.
- [219] Zakharkin, L. I.; Grandberg, V. N. Preparation of Optically-Active Hydridometallocarborane-3,3-[(C<sub>6</sub>H<sub>5</sub>)<sub>3</sub>P]<sub>2</sub>-3-H-3-RH-1-C<sub>6</sub>H<sub>5</sub>-1,2-C<sub>2</sub>B<sub>9</sub>H<sub>10</sub>. *Zhurnal Obshchei Khimii*, **1977**, 47, 228-228.

- [220] Plešek, J.; Grüner, B.; Maloň, P. Liquid chromatographic resolution of enantiomers of deltahedral carborane and metallaborane derivatives. *J. Chromatogr. A*, **1992**, *626*, 197-206.
- [221] Plešek, J.; Grüner, B.; Vaněk, T.; Votavová, H. Chiral resolution of enantiomers of asymmetric cobaltacarboranes with a monoatomic bridge between ligands by liquid chromatography on a β-cyclodextrin column. J. Chromatogr. A, 1993, 633, 73-80.
- [222] Horakova, H.; Gruner, B.; Vespalec, R. Emerging Subject for Chiral Separation Science: Cluster Boron Compounds. *Chirality*, **2011**, *23*, 307-319.
- [223] Plesek, J.; Gruner, B.; Hermanek, S.; Fusek, J.; Votavova, H. Constitution and HPLC Resolution of Enantiomers of the [8,4'-μ-R<sub>2</sub>N-commo-(1,2-C<sub>2</sub>B<sub>9</sub>H<sub>10</sub>)<sub>2</sub>-3-Co] Complex-the Third Isomer of Nitrogen-Bridged Bisicosahedral Cobaltacarborane. *Collect. Czechoslov. Chem. Commun.*, **1994**, *59*, 374-380.
- [224] Gruner, B.; Plzak, Z. High-performance liquid chromatographic separations of boron-cluster compounds. J. Chromatogr. A, **1997**, 789, 497-517.
- [225] Mangelings, D.; Vander Heyden, Y.; Vespalec, R. Chiral separability of boron cluster species studied by screening approaches utilizing polysaccharide-based chiral stationary phases. *Biomed. Chromatogr.*, **2014**, *28*, 694-707.
- [226] Slavíček, V.; Grüner, B. R.; Vespalec, R. Exploration of the electrophoretic behaviour of borane cluster anions and of the capability of capillary electrophoresis to separate them chirally. *J. Chromatogr. A* **2003**, *984*, 121-134.
- [227] Horakova, H.; Vespalec, R. Influence of substituents on selectivity and efficiency of chiral separations of anions containing single nido-7,8-dicarbaundecaborane cluster with alpha-cyclodextrin. J. Chromatogr. A 2007, 1143, 143-152.
- [228] Horakova, H.; Vespalec, R. Chiral separability of hydrophobic boron cluster anions with native cyclodextrins in water-methanol background electrolytes. *Electrophoresis*, **2007**, *28*, 3639-3649.
- [229] Vespalec, R.; Langauf, A.; Laromaine, A.; Viñas, C.; Horáková, H. Electrophoretic investigation of the boron cluster anion [7-(2'-pyridyl)-*nido*-7,8dicarbaundecaborate]<sup>-</sup> and its protonated zwitterionic product. J. Sep. Sci., 2007, 30, 2733-2741.
- [230] Vinas, C.; Laromaine, A.; Teixidor, F.; Horakova, H.; Langauf, A.; Vespalec, R.; Mata, I.; Molins, E. Synthesis and investigation of the boron cluster anion [7-(2'pyridyl)-7,8-*nido*-dicarbaundecaborate] and its protonated form. *Dalton Trans.*, 2007, 31, 3369-3377.
- [231] Plzák, Z.; Plešek, J.; Štíbr, B. Reversed-phase ion-pair liquid chromatographic separations of some heteroborane anions. J. Chromatogr. A, **1981**, 212, 283-293.
- [232] Horáček, O.; Papajová-Janetková, M.; Grüner, B.; Lochman, L.; Štěrbová-Kovaříková, P.; Vespalec, R.; Kučera, R. The first chiral HPLC separation of dicarba-nido-undecarborate anions and their chromatographic behavior. *Talanta*, 2021, 222, 9. 121652.

- [233] Law, B.; Chan, P. F. Possible role for stationary phase metal interactions in the chromatography of hydroxyamines on silica. J. Chromatogr. A, 1991, 552, 429-438.
- [234] Nawrocki, J. Silica surface controversies, strong adsorption sites, their blockage and removal. Part I. *Chromatographia*, **1991**, *31*, 177-192.
- [235] Nawrocki, J. Silica surface controversies, strong adsorption sites, their blockage and removal. Part II. *Chromatographia*, **1991**, *31*, 193-205.
- [236] Horáček, O.; Marvalová, J.; Štilcová, K.; Holub, J.; Grüner, B.; Kučera, R. Reversed-phase chromatography as an effective tool for the chiral separation of anionic and zwitterionic carboranes using polysaccharide-based chiral selectors. *J. Chromatogr. A*, 2022, 1672, 463051.
- [237] Horáček, O.; Dhaubhadel, U.; Holub, J.; Grüner, B.; Armstrong, D. W.; Kučera, R. Employment of chiral columns with superficially porous particles in chiral separations of cobalt bis(dicarbollide) and *nido*-7,8-C<sub>2</sub>B<sub>9</sub>H<sub>12</sub>(1-) derivatives. *Chirality*, **2023**, *n/a*, n/a.
- [238] El Anwar, S.; Pazderová, L.; Bavol, D.; Bakardjiev, M.; Růžičková, Z.; Horáček, O.; Fojt, L.; Kučera, R.; Grűner, B. Structurally rigidified cobalt bis(dicarbollide) derivatives, a chiral platform for labelling of biomolecules and new materials. *Chem. Commun.*, 2022, 58, 2572.

# Attachements

# Attachment 1

The table of the compounds analyzed in the dissertation thesis.

Anionic [Co(C <sub>2</sub> B <sub>9</sub> H <sub>11</sub> ) <sub>2</sub> ] <sup>-</sup> derivatives		
Compound number/ reference to synthesis	The formula of the compound	Model of the cluster without cation
A 1 [1]	[6,6'-µ-S-(1,7-C2B9H10)2-2,2'-C0]Cs	
A 2 [2]	[1-(HOCH2)-Co(1,2-C2B9H10)2] [(CH3)3NH]	
A 3 [2]	[1-(HOC2H4)-Co(1,2-C2B9H10)2] [(CH3)3NH]	
A 4 [2]	[1-(HOC3H6)-Co(1,2-C2B9H10)2][(CH3)3NH]	

Compound number/ reference to synthesis	The formula of the compound	Model of the cluster without cation
A 5 [2]	[1,1'-(HOCH2)2-Co(1,2-C2B9H10)2][(CH3)3NH]	
A 6 [2]	[1,1'-(HOC <sub>2</sub> H <sub>4</sub> ) <sub>2</sub> -Co(1,2-C <sub>2</sub> B <sub>9</sub> H <sub>10</sub> ) <sub>2</sub> ][(CH <sub>3</sub> ) <sub>3</sub> NH]	
A 7 [3]	[8,4',8',4-µ-bis(C6H4)2-Co(1,2-C2B9H10)2]Na	
A 8 [4]	[1-(HOC3H6)-8,8'-µ-O-Co(1,2- C2B9H10)2][(CH3)3NH]	
A 9 [4]	[1,1'-(HOC <sub>3</sub> H <sub>6</sub> ) <sub>2</sub> -8,8'-μ-Ο-Co(1,2- C <sub>2</sub> B <sub>9</sub> H <sub>10</sub> ) <sub>2</sub> ][(CH <sub>3</sub> ) <sub>3</sub> NH]	

Compound number/ reference to synthesis	The formula of the compound	Model of the cluster without cation
A 10 [5]	[8,8'-µ-S2-Co(1,2-C2B9H10)2]Cs	
A 11 [6]	[1-(H2NC2H4)2-Co(1,2-C2B9H10)2] [(CH3)4N]	

# Anionic *nido*-[7,8-C<sub>2</sub>B<sub>9</sub>H<sub>12</sub>]<sup>-</sup> derivatives

Compound number/ reference to synthesis	The formula of the compound	Model of the cluster without cation
A 12 [7]	[5-Br-7,8- <i>nido</i> -C2B9H11] Cs	
A 13 [8]	[9-Br-7,8- <i>nido</i> -C <sub>2</sub> B <sub>9</sub> H <sub>11</sub> ] [(CH <sub>3</sub> )4N]	
A 14 [9]	[7-CH3-7,8- <i>nido</i> -C2B9H11] Cs	

Compound number/ reference to synthesis	The formula of the compound	Model of the cluster without cation
A 15 [10]	[7-C6H5-7,8- <i>nido</i> -C2B9H11] [(CH3)4N]	
A 16 [10]	[5- C6H5-7,8- <i>nido-</i> C2B9H11] Cs	
A 17 [11]	[9-NCS-7,8- <i>nido</i> -C <sub>2</sub> B <sub>9</sub> H <sub>11</sub> ] Cs	
A 18 [12]	[9-CH <sub>3</sub> S-7,8- <i>nido-</i> C <sub>2</sub> B <sub>9</sub> H <sub>11</sub> ] Cs	

### Neutral mixed sandwich 4-MeS-3-C<sub>5</sub>H<sub>5</sub>-Co-(1,2-C<sub>2</sub>B<sub>9</sub>H<sub>10</sub>)

Abbreviation/ reference to synthesis	The formula of the compound	Model of the cluster without cation
N 1 [13]	4-CH <sub>3</sub> S-3-C <sub>5</sub> H <sub>5</sub> -Co-(1,2-C <sub>2</sub> B <sub>9</sub> H <sub>10</sub> )	

Abbreviation/ reference to synthesis	The formula of the compound	Model of the cluster without cation
ZW 1 [3]	6,6'-µ-(CH3OCOCH2)S-Co(1,2-C2B9H10)2	
ZW 2 [14]	4,8'-μ-NH2-Co(1,2-C2B9H10)2	
ZW 3 [3]	6,6'-µ-(CH3)S-Co(1,2-C2B9H10)2	
ZW 4 [3]	6,6'-µ-(C3H5)S-Co(1,2-C2B9H10)2	

# Zwitterionic [Co(C<sub>2</sub>B<sub>9</sub>H<sub>11</sub>)<sub>2</sub>]<sup>-</sup> derivatives

Abbreviation/ reference to synthesis	The formula of the compound	Model of the cluster without cation
ZW 5 [15]	5-CH <sub>3</sub> -11-(CH <sub>3</sub> ) <sub>2</sub> S-7,8- <i>nido</i> -C <sub>2</sub> B <sub>9</sub> H <sub>11</sub>	
ZW 6 [15, 16]	7- C6H5-9-(CH3)2S-7,8- <i>nido-</i> C2B9H11	
ZW 7 [15, 16]	7-C <sub>6</sub> H <sub>5</sub> -11-(CH <sub>3</sub> ) <sub>2</sub> S-7,8- <i>nido</i> -C <sub>2</sub> B <sub>9</sub> H <sub>11</sub>	
ZW 8 [15]	9-(CH <sub>3</sub> )2S-7,8- <i>nido</i> -C <sub>2</sub> B <sub>9</sub> H <sub>11</sub>	

#### Zwitterionic *nido*-[7,8-C<sub>2</sub>B<sub>9</sub>H<sub>12</sub>]<sup>-</sup> derivatives

**Color coding of the atoms:** boron (green), carbon (dark grey), sulphur (yellow), oxygen (red), cobalt (dark blue), nitrogren (light blue), bromie (orange). Hydrogen atoms are omitted for clarity.

#### **References to synthesis:**

[1] J. Plesek, B. Gruner, J. Fusek, H. Votavova, ASYMMETRIC COBALTACARBORANES 6,6'-MU-R-S(1,7-C2B9H10)2-2-CO WITH A MONOSULFUR BRIDGE BETWEEN LIGANDS AND HPLC RESOLUTION OF THE ENANTIOMERS, Collect Czech Chem C 58(12) (1993) 2936-2943.

[2] B. Grüner, P. Švec, V. Šícha, Z. Padělková, Direct and facile synthesis of carbon substituted alkylhydroxy derivatives of cobalt bis(1,2-dicarbollide), versatile building blocks for synthetic purposes, Dalton Transactions, 41 (2012) 7498-7512.

[3] J. Plesek, S. Hermanek, THE (E-1,7'-2,2')4,8'-8,4'-(BIS-MU-O-PHENYLENE)BISDICARBOLLIDO-COBALT(1-)ATE ION 3-CO-4,8'-8,4'(O-C6H4)(2)(1,2-C2B9H9)(2) ((-)) - THE FIRST DOUBLY BRIDGED METALLACARBORANE COMPLEX - SYNTHESIS, PROPERTIES AND STRUCTURE, Collect Czech Chem C 60(8) (1995) 1297-1302.

[4] S. El Anwar, L. Pazderová, D. Bavol, M. Bakardjiev, Z. Růžičková, O. Horáček, L. Fojt, R. Kučera, B. Grüner, Structurally rigidified cobalt bis(dicarbollide) derivatives, a chiral platform for labelling of biomolecules and new materials, Chem. Commun. 58 (2022) 2572-2575.

[5] J. Plesek, I. Cisarova, J. Backovsky, Cobalt bis(1,2-dicarbollide) ion with a disulfur bridge between B(8) and B(8). X-ray structure, absolute configuration of one enantiomer, and implications, Collect Czech Chem C 67(5) (2002) 569-576.

[6] J. Nekvinda, J. Svehla, I. Cisarova, B. Gruner, Chemistry of cobalt bis(1,2-dicarbollide) ion; the synthesis of carbon substituted alkylamino derivatives from hydroxyalkyl derivatives via methylsulfonyl or p-toluenesulfonyl esters, J. Organomet. Chem. 798 (2015) 112-120.

[7] D.A. Rudakov, P.V. Kurman, V.I. Potkin, Synthesis and Deborination of Polyhalo-Substituted ortho-Carboranes, Russ. J. Gen. Chem. 81(6) (2011) 1137-1142.

[8] V.L. Shirokii, D.A. Rudakov, A.V. Bazhanov, E.G. Zalesskaya, V.I. Potkin, N.A. Maier, S.V. Timofeev, P.V. Petrovskii, V.I. Bregadze, Electrochemical halogenation of the single-charged anion of dodecahydro-7,8-dicarba-nidoundecaborate, Russ. J. Electrochem. 40(2) (2004) 212-214.

[9] Y. Yoo, J.W. Hwang, Y. Do, Facile and mild deboronation of o-carboranes using cesium fluoride, Inorg. Chem. 40(3) (2001) 568-+.

[10] M.F. Hawthorne, D.C. Young, P.M. Garrett, D.A. Owen, S.G. Schwerin, F.N. Tebbe, P.A. Wegner, PREPARATION AND CHARACTERIZATION OF (3)-1,2- AND (3)-1,7-

DICARBADODECAHYDROUNDECABORATE(-1) IONS, J. Am. Chem. Soc. 90(4) (1968) 862-+.

[11] D.A. Rudakov, V.I. Potkin, I.V. Lantsova, Halogenation and thiocyanation of the univalent anion of dodecahydro-7,8-dicarba-nido-undecaborate in a diaphragm electrochemical cell, Russ. J. Electrochem. 45(7) (2009) 813-817.

[12] J. Plesek, Z. Janousek, S. Hermanek, 9-(DIMETHYL SULFIDE)-7,8-DICARBA-NIDO-UNDECABORANE(11), 9- (CH3)2S -7,8-C2B9H11, Inorg. Synth. 22 (1983) 239-241.

[13] J. Plesek, B. Gruner, P. Malon, SYNTHESIS AND PROPERTIES OF (+/-)-4-MES-3-C2H5-1,2,3-C2COB9H10 AND (+)-4-MES-3-C2H5-1,2,3-C2COB9H10, Collect Czech Chem C 58(5) (1993) 1087-1092.

[14] J. Plesek, B. Gruner, S. Hermanek, J. Fusek, H. Votavova, CONSTITUTION AND HPLC RESOLUTION OF ENANTIOMERS OF THE 8,4'-MU-R2N-COMMO-(1,2-C2B9H10)2-3-CO COMPLEX - THE 3RD ISOMER OF NITROGEN-BRIDGED BISICOSAHEDRAL COBALTACARBORANE, Collect Czech Chem C 59(2) (1994) 374-380.

[15] J. Plesek, B. Gruner, P. Malon, LIQUID-CHROMATOGRAPHIC RESOLUTION OF ENANTIOMERS OF DELTAHEDRAL CARBORANE AND METALLABORANE DERIVATIVES, Journal of Chromatography 626(2) (1992) 197-206.

[16] G.M. Rosair, A.J. Welch, A.S. Weller, S.K. Zahn, Sterically encumbered charge-compensated carbaboranes: Synthesis and reactivity - Molecular structures of 7-Ph-11-SMe2-7,8-nido-C2B9H10 and 1-Ph-3,3-(CO2-7-SMe)(2)-3,1,2-closo-RhC2B9H8, J. Organomet. Chem. 536(1-2) (1997) 299-308.

## **Attachment 2**

Horáček O., Papajová-Janetková M., Grüner B., Lochman L., Štěrbová-Kovaříková P., Vespalec R., Kučera R. The first chiral HPLC separation of dicarba-nido-undecarborate anions and their chromatographic behavior. *Talanta*. 2021; 222: 121652. (IF2021: 6.556, Q1; AIS2021: 0.765, Q1)
El Anwar S., Pazderová L., Bavol D., Bakardjiev M., Ruzickova Z., **Horáček O.**, Fojt L., Kucera R., Gruner B. Structurally rigidified cobalt bis(dicarbollide) derivatives, a chiral platform for labelling of biomolecules and new materials. *Chemical Communications*. 2022; 58: 2572–2575. (IF<sub>2022</sub>: 4.9, Q2; AIS<sub>2022</sub>: 1.031, Q2)

Horáček O., Marvalová J., Štilcová K., Holub J., Grüner B., Kučera R. Reversed-phase chromatography as an effective tool for the chiral separation of anionic and zwitterionic carboranes using polysaccharide-based chiral selectors. *Journal of Chromatography A*. 2022; 1672 : 463051. (IF2022: 4.1, Q2; AIS2022: 0.553, Q2)

Horáček O., Nováková L., Tüzün E., Grüner B., Švec F., Kučera R. Advanced Tool for Chiral Separations of Anionic and Zwitterionic (Metalla)carboranes: Supercritical Fluid Chromatography. *Analytical Chemistry*. 2022; 94: 17551-17558. (IF<sub>2022</sub>: 7.4, D1; AIS<sub>2022</sub>: 1.303, Q1)

Horáček O., Dhaubhadel U., Holub J., Grüner B., Arstrong D.W., Kučera R. Employment of chiral columns with superficially porous particles in chiral separations of cobalt bis(dicarbollide) and nido-7,8-C<sub>2</sub>B<sub>9</sub>H<sub>12</sub>(1-) derivatives. *Chirality*. <u>https://doi.org/10.1002/chir.23606</u> [published online]. (IF<sub>2022</sub>: 2.0, Q3; AIS<sub>2022</sub>: 0.354, Q3)